FINANCIAL AND COMPLIANCE REPORT

June 30, 2017

CONTENTS

Independent Auditor's Report	1
Management's Discussion and Analysis – (Unaudited)	4
Basic Financial Statements	15
Government-Wide Financial Statements	
Statement of Net Position	16
Statement of Activities	17
Fund Financial Statements	
Governmental Fund Financial Statements	
Balance Sheet – Governmental Funds	19
Reconciliation of the Governmental Funds Balance Sheet to the Statement of Net Position	20
Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances - Governmental Funds	21
Reconciliation of the Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balances -	
Governmental Funds to the Statement of Activities	22
Fiduciary Fund Financial Statements	
Statement of Fiduciary Net Position	24
Statement of Changes in Fiduciary Net Position	26
Combining Statements of Discretely Presented Component Units	
Combining Statement of Net Position – Discretely Presented Component Units	27
Combining Statement of Activities – Discretely Presented Component Units	29
Notes to Financial Statements	31
Required Supplementary Information (Unaudited)	68
Infrastructure Assets Reported using the Modified Approach (Unaudited)	69
Schedule of Changes in Net Pension Liability and Related Ratios (Unaudited)	72
Schedule of Pension Contributions (Unaudited)	76
Schedule of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balances - Budget and Actual	
(Budgetary Basis) - General Fund (Unaudited)	80
Notes to Required Supplementary Information (Unaudited)	81
Other Supplementary Information	82
Combining Balance Sheet - Nonmajor Funds	83
Combining Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balances - Nonmajor Funds	84
Natrona County Court Supervised Treatment Program	
Statement of Cash Receipts and Cash Disbursements	85
Schedule of Property Taxes Levied and Collected - Last Five Fiscal Years	86
Combining Statement of Net Position - Natrona County Public Library	87
Combining Statement of Activities - Natrona County Public Library	88
Combining Statement of Net Position - Natrona County Fair	90
Combining Statement of Activities - Natrona County Fair	91
Combining Statement of Net Position - Community Action Partnership of Natrona County	93
Combining Statement of Activities - Community Action Partnership of Natrona County	94

CONTENTS (CONTINUED)

Other Supplementary Information (Continued)	
Schedules of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance - Budget and Actual	
(Budgetary Basis) – Non-GAAP	
Natrona County Weed and Pest Control	96
Natrona County Fair	97
Natrona County Public Library	98
City of Casper/Natrona County Health Department	99
Community Action Partnership of Natrona County	100
Single Audit Section	101
Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards	102
Notes to the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards	104
Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting and on Compliance	
and Other Matters Based on an Audit of Financial Statements Performed in	
Accordance with Government Auditing Standards	105
Report on Compliance for Each Major Federal Program and on Internal Control Over Compliance	107
Schedule of Findings and Questioned Costs	110
Summary Schedule of Prior Audit Findings – Client prepared	

Addendum

Corrective Action Plan

123 West First Street Suite 800 P.O. Box 2750 Casper, Wyoming 82602 (307) 265-4311 Fax (307) 265-5180

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

Board of County Commissioners Natrona County, Wyoming

Report on the Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the governmental activities, the aggregate discretely presented component units, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of Natrona County, Wyoming, as of and for the year ended June 30, 2017, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise Natrona County, Wyoming's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements based on our audit. We did not audit the financial statements of the Natrona County International Airport, a discretely presented component unit of Natrona County, which represents 71%, 79%, and 43%, respectively, of the assets, net position, and revenues of the aggregate discretely presented component units. Those financial statements were audited by other auditors whose report has been furnished to us, and our opinion, insofar as it relates to the amounts included for the Natrona County International Airport, is based solely on the report of the other auditors. We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit includes performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement in the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinions.

Opinions

In our opinion, based on our audit and the report of other auditors, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities, the aggregate discretely presented component units, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of Natrona County, Wyoming, as of June 30, 2017, and the respective changes in financial position and, where applicable, cash flows thereof for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Emphasis of Matter

As discussed in Note 18 to the financial statements, the Natrona County International Airport recorded a prior period adjustment of \$126,277 to reduce accrued compensated absences. Our opinion is not modified with respect to this matter.

Other Matters

Required Supplementary Information

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require that the management's discussion and analysis, the infrastructure assets reported using the modified approach, the pension information, and the budgetary comparison information as listed in the table of contents be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information, although not part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context.

We and other auditors have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements, and other knowledge we obtained during our audit of the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

Other Information

Our audit was conducted for the purpose of forming opinions on the financial statements that collectively comprise Natrona County, Wyoming's basic financial statements. The other supplementary information as listed in the table of contents and the schedule of expenditures of federal awards, as required by Title 2 U.S. Code of Federal Regulations Part 200, *Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards*, are presented for purposes of additional analysis and are not a required part of the basic financial statements.

The other supplementary information and the schedule of expenditures of federal awards are the responsibility of management and were derived from and relate directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements. Such information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the basic financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements or to the basic financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. In our opinion, the other supplementary information and the schedule of expenditures of federal awards are fairly stated, in all material respects, in relation to the basic financial statements as a whole.

Other Reporting Required by Government Auditing Standards

In accordance with *Government Auditing Standards*, we have also issued our report dated December 21, 2017 on our consideration of Natrona County, Wyoming's internal control over financial reporting and on our tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements and other matters. The purpose of that report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over financial reporting and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the effectiveness of Natrona County, Wyoming's internal control over financial reporting or on compliance. That report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering Natrona County, Wyoming's internal control over financial reporting and compliance.

Porter, Muirhead, Cornia & Howard

Porter, Muirkad, Cornia 4 Howard

Certified Public Accountants

Casper, Wyoming December 21, 2017

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

This section of the Natrona County, Wyoming's (the "County") annual financial report presents our discussion and analysis of financial performance during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017. The selected financial data presented was derived from the financial statements of the County, which were audited by Porter, Muirhead, Cornia & Howard, Certified Public Accountants. The Independent Auditor's Report, financial statements and accompanying notes and supplementary information should be read in conjunction with the following discussion.

As management of the County, we offer readers of the County's financial statements this narrative overview and analysis of the financial activities of the County for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017.

Financial Highlights

- The assets of the County exceeded its liabilities at the close of the most recent fiscal year by \$229,474,618.
- Of this amount, the unrestricted net position available to meet the County's ongoing obligations to citizens and creditors is a balance of \$27,723,749.
- The County's total net position decreased by \$9,692,926.
- As of the close of the current fiscal year, the County's governmental funds reported combined ending fund balances of \$40,031,795, an increase of \$755,090 in comparison with the prior year. Approximately 94% of this total amount, \$37,776,925, is available for spending at the government's discretion.
- At the end of the current fiscal year, unassigned fund balance for the general fund was \$5,482,797, or 14% percent of total general fund expenditures.

Overview of the Financial Statements

This discussion and analysis is intended to serve as an introduction to the County's basic financial statements. The County's basic financial statements comprise three components: 1) government-wide financial statements, 2) fund financial statements, and 3) notes to the financial statements. This report also contains other supplementary information in addition to the basic financial statements themselves.

Government-wide Financial Statements

The focus of the County's government-wide financial statements is on the overall financial position and activities of the Natrona County, Wyoming, similar to the focus of a private sector business. The County's government-wide financial statements include the statement of net position and statement of activities. The purpose of the statement of net position is to attempt to report all of the assets held and liabilities owed by the County. The County reports all of its assets when it acquires ownership over the assets and reports all of its liabilities when they are incurred. The difference between the County's total assets, deferred outflows, total liabilities, and deferred inflows is titled net position and this difference is similar to the owner's equity presented by a private sector business. Although the purpose of the County is not to accumulate net position, this amount does indicate the financial position of the County.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

The purpose of the statement of activities is to present all the revenues and expenses of the County. Again, the items presented on the statement of activities are measured in a manner similar to the approach used by a private sector business in that revenues are recognized when earned or established criteria are satisfied, and expenses are reported when incurred by the County. Revenues are reported even when they may not be collected for several months after the end of the accounting period and expenses are recorded even though they may not have been paid during the current period.

Although the statement of activities looks different from a private sector business' income statement, the statement is different only in format, not substance. Whereas the private sector reports its bottom line as net income, the County reports an amount described as change in net position, essentially the same thing.

The focus of the statement of activities is on the net cost of various activities provided by the County. The first column identifies the cost of each of the County's major functions. Another column identifies the specific revenues related to the classified governmental functions. The difference between the expenses and revenues related to specific programs computes the net cost or benefit of the program, which identifies the extent to which each function of the County draws from general revenues or is self–sufficient through fees, intergovernmental aid, and other sources of resources.

Both of these government-wide financial statements would distinguish functions of the County that are principally supported by taxes and intergovernmental revenues (governmental activities) from other functions that are intended to recover all or in part a portion of their costs through user fees and charges (business-type activities). All of the County activities are governmental activities.

The government-wide financial statements include not only Natrona County itself, (known as the primary government), but also the following legally separate entities: Natrona County Weed and Pest Control, Natrona County Fair, Natrona County Public Library, Community Action Partnership of Natrona County, City of Casper/Natrona County Health Department and Natrona County International Airport. The County is financially accountable for these entities and appoints directors to their boards. Financial information for these component units is reported separately from the financial information presented for the primary government itself. Complete financial statements for Natrona County International Airport may be obtained from the entity's administrative offices.

The County's government-wide financial statements are presented on pages 16 through 18.

Fund Financial Statements

The fund financial statements provide more detailed information about the County's most significant funds – not the County as a whole. Funds are accounting devices that the County uses to keep track of specific sources of funding and spending. Except for the General Fund, a specific fund is established to satisfy legal requirements established by external parties or governmental statutes or regulations. The County establishes other funds to control and manage money for particular purposes or to show that it is properly using certain resources. The County's fund financial statements are divided into two broad categories, governmental funds and fiduciary funds.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

Governmental fund financial statements consist of a balance sheet and statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balances. The statements are prepared on an accounting basis that is significantly different from that used to prepare the government-wide financial statements. All of the County programs are included in the governmental funds, which focus on how cash and other financial assets that can readily be converted to cash flow in and out within a short period of time. For example, amounts reported on the balance sheet include items such as cash and receivables collectable within a short period of time, but do not include capital assets such as land and buildings. Fund liabilities include amounts that are to be paid in a short period after the end of the fiscal year. The difference between a fund's total assets and total liabilities is labeled as the fund balance. The fund balance generally indicates the amount that can be used to finance next year's activities. The operating statement for governmental funds reports only those revenues and expenditures that were collected in cash or paid in cash, respectively, during the current period or very shortly after the end of the year. Consequently, the governmental funds statements provide a short-term view that helps determine if there are more or fewer financial resources to finance the County's programs. Because this information does not encompass the longterm focus of the government-wide statements, we provide an analysis at the bottom of the balance sheet reconciling the total fund balances to the amount of net position reported in the statement of net position. Also, there is an analysis at the bottom of the statement of revenues, expenditures, and changes in fund balances that reconciles to the change in net position presented in the government-wide statement of activities.

The County presents in separate columns the funds that are most significant to the County and all other governmental funds are aggregated and reported in a single column.

The County governmental fund financial statements are presented on pages 19 through 23.

Fiduciary funds are used to account for assets held by the County for the benefit of other parties. Fiduciary funds are not presented in the government-wide financial statements because the resources of these funds are not available to finance the County's activities. However, the financial statements of fiduciary funds are included in the County's financial statements because the County is financially accountable for these resources, even though they belong to other parties.

The fiduciary funds statements are presented on pages 24 through 26.

Notes to the Financial Statements

Notes to the basic financial statements provide additional information that is essential to a full understanding of data provided in the government-wide and fund statements. The notes are presented on pages 31 through 68.

Other Information

Required supplementary information is presented concerning infrastructure assets reported using the modified approach. The County also presents schedules concerning the changes in net pension liability as well as pension contributions. Last, the County adopts an annual budget for its general fund. A budgetary comparison schedule has been provided to demonstrate compliance with this budget. Required supplementary information is presented on pages 68 through 80.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

In addition to the required elements, we have included combining statements that provide details about our non-major governmental funds and fiduciary funds presented as single columns in the basic financial statements. Additionally, we have included fund financial statements and information about budgetary compliance for the discretely presented component units which do not issue separate financial statements. This information is presented as other supplementary information immediately following the required supplementary information. Other supplementary information is presented on pages 84 through 101.

Government-wide Financial Analysis

As noted earlier, net position may serve over time as a useful indicator of a government's financial position. By far the largest portion of the County's net position (87%) reflects its investment in capital assets. The vast majority of these capital assets are the \$47 million in buildings, \$26 million investment in infrastructure assets, and \$113 million in hospital assets leased to the Wyoming Medical Center. These assets are not available for future spending. An additional \$2,195,192 of the County's net position (less than 1 percent) represents resources that are subject to external restrictions on how they may be used.

The County was able to report positive balances in all three categories of net position for the current year and in the prior year. The County has a balance of \$27,723,749 in unrestricted net position in the current year. The unrestricted balance is available to meet the County's ongoing obligations.

The government's net position decreased by \$9,692,926 during the current fiscal year.

The County's net position as of June 30, 2017 and 2016 was as follows:

	Primary Government					
	2017 2016 Variance					
ASSETS						
Current assets	\$ 57,009,862	\$ 56,635,261	\$ 374,601			
Capital assets, net of accumulated depreciation	205,029,287	215,570,616	(10,541,329)			
Other assets	229	8	221			
Total assets	262,039,378	272,205,885	(10,166,507)			
DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES	5,331,405	(913,255)				
LIABILITIES						
Current liabilities	2,815,894	3,718,847	(902,953)			
Due in more than one year	20,508,179	21,077,022	(568,843)			
Total liabilities	23,324,073	24,795,869	(1,471,796)			
DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES	14,572,092	14,487,132	84,960			
NET POSITION						
Net investment in capital assets	199,555,677	209,570,616	(10,014,939)			
Restricted	2,195,192	1,543,300	651,892			
Unrestricted	27,723,749	28,053,628	(329,879)			
Total net position	\$ 229,474,618	\$ 239,167,544	\$ (9,692,926)			

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

Governmental Activities

Governmental activities decreased the County's net position by \$9,692,926, approximately \$5 million less than the prior year decrease. Key elements of this decrease are as follows:

- Decrease in tax revenues of \$3.5 million was due to a decrease of \$2.9 million in property tax revenue due to a decrease of 18% in the 2016 Assessed Values in comparison to those at 2015; these valuations were used to set mill levies for property taxes in fiscal years 2017 and 2016, respectively. There was also a \$233,000 decrease in sales and use tax, and \$156,000 decrease in optional one percent sales tax due to the economic downturn in fiscal year 2017 in comparison to fiscal year 2016.
- Decrease in miscellaneous revenues of \$706,000 is due to the Wyoming Medical Center and the Natrona County Airport paying their own insurance premiums of \$535,000 and \$101,000, respectively, in the current year. The County paid those premiums in 2016. There was also a \$42,000 decrease in detention commissary fees due to the collection of inmate reimbursements of \$52,000 as a new account for inmate reimbursements was set up.
- Increase in charges for services of \$376,000 was due to an increase in United States Marshall prisoner revenues of \$99,000 for 561 additional prisoner days in the current year. There was also an increase of \$240,000 in prisoner care-Casper, Wyoming due to a two dollar per day fee increase and additional billable days. Child support enforcement payments increased \$122,000 in 2017 as well.
- Increase in operating grants and contributions of \$327,000 included an increase of \$471,000 in State of Wyoming Pari-Mutuel Commission historic horse racing payouts, decreases of \$199,000 in State Legislature direct distribution of "over the cap" dollars to the County and \$51,000 in Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP) grant, and increase of \$111,000 in Bureau of Reclamation grant revenues in 2017.
- Decrease in capital grants and contributions of \$1.5 million in fiscal year 2017 in comparison to the prior year due to a decrease of \$1.4 million in assets purchased by the Wyoming Medical Center and a decrease of \$160,000 in State of Wyoming Department of Family Services Juvenile Detention Center prisoner reimbursement in 2017.
- Decrease in general government expenses of \$1.5 million due to the following: Wyoming Medical Center Liability Insurance of \$517,000 was paid by the County in 2016. Once Cent projects for the NC Fire District and Platter River Parkway were completed, reducing expenses by approximately \$378,000. Expenses for information technology projects were reduced \$154,000 due to budget cuts.
- Decrease in public safety expenses of \$585,000 due to fewer grants and budget reductions.
- Decrease in public works expenses of \$5.6 million due to completion of several large road projects (Poison Spider and 33 Mile Road), not filling several vacant positions, and a reduction in road oil, hot mix and various other expenses due to budget reductions.
- Decrease in culture and recreation expenses of \$878,000 due to decreased funding to the Library due to budget reductions. In addition, there were no current year expenses on the Master Plan Implementation.
- Decrease in assets leased to the hospital of \$1.4 million.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

The following schedule illustrates the changes in net position for governmental activities:

	•	•	•		
Revenues		2017		2016	
General					
Taxes	\$	26,712,898	56.31%	\$ 30,234,436	57.10%
Payments in lieu of taxes		3,571,356	7.53%	3,766,071	7.11%
Investment income (loss)		(55,216)	-0.12%	198,450	0.37%
Miscellaneous revenue		845,525	1.78%	1,552,198	2.93%
Program revenues					
Charges for services		5,545,752	11.69%	5,169,380	9.76%
Operating grants and contributions		4,965,752	10.47%	4,639,190	8.76%
Capital grants and contributions		5,853,027	12.34%	7,392,883	13.96%
Total revenues		47,439,094	100.00%	52,952,608	100.00%
Expenses					
General government		12,092,325	21.17%	13,580,568	20.15%
Public safety		19,944,252	34.91%	20,529,362	30.47%
Public works		6,264,101	10.96%	11,886,596	17.64%
Health and welfare		2,367,206	4.14%	2,595,306	3.85%
Culture and recreation		3,965,597	6.94%	4,843,898	7.19%
Conservation of natural resources		465,750	0.82%	412,671	0.61%
Assets leased to hospital		11,894,146	20.82%	13,383,377	19.86%
Interest on long-term debt		138,643	0.24%	150,670	0.22%
Total expenses		57,132,020	100.00%	67,382,448	100.00%
Total changes in net position		(9,692,926)		(14,429,840)	
Beginning net position		239,167,544		253,597,384	
Ending net position	\$	229,474,618		\$ 239,167,544	

Financial Analysis of the Government's Funds

As noted earlier, the County uses fund accounting to ensure and demonstrate compliance with finance-related legal requirements.

Governmental Funds The County's activities are contained in the General, County Road Construction, Drug Court, Hall of Justice Joint Powers Board, and Jail Joint Powers Board funds. As previously mentioned, the focus on the County's governmental funds is to provide information on near-term inflows, outflows, and balances of spendable resources. Such information is useful in assessing the County's financing requirements. In particular, unassigned fund balance may serve as a useful measure of a government's net resources available for spending at the end of the fiscal year.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

As of the end of the current fiscal year, the County's governmental funds reported combined ending fund balances of \$40,031,795, an increase of \$755,090 in comparison with the prior year. Of that, \$2,195,192 is subject to external restrictions and \$59,678 is not available for spending as it is held in reserve for inventory. The external restrictions consist of (1) \$145,018 for the Drug Court program, (2) \$1,923,782 for Lake Alcova under an agreement with the Bureau of Reclamation, and (3) \$95,434 for water and sewer projects at the lake. The Drug Court Fund is restricted for use in the Drug Court program.

The general fund is the chief operating fund of the County. At the end of the current fiscal year, the general fund total fund balance reached \$39,721,317. Of that, \$9,596,701 has been committed by resolution of the Board of County Commissioners: (1) \$2,231,164 for perpetual care of one cent projects, and (2) \$7,365,537 for County roads. The Board of County Commissioners assigned by designation \$22,562,925 as follows: (1) \$7,324,833 for emergency reserves and (2) \$15,238,092 for future capital projects. The remaining \$5,482,797 is unassigned in the General Fund.

The fund balance of the County's general fund decreased \$207,005 during the current fiscal year. Key factors in this decrease are as follows:

- Decrease in tax revenues of \$3.7 million was due to a decrease of \$3.6 million in property tax revenue due to a decrease of 18% in the 2016 Assessed Values in comparison to those at 2015; these valuations were used to set mill levies for property taxes in fiscal years 2017 and 2016, respectively. There was also a \$156,000 decrease in optional one percent sales tax due to the economic downturn in fiscal year 2017 in comparison to fiscal year 2016.
- Increase in charges for services of \$483,000 was due to an increase in United States Marshall prisoner revenues of \$99,000 for 561 additional prisoner days in the current year. There was also an increase of \$240,000 in prisoner care-Casper, Wyoming due to a two dollar per day fee increase and additional billable days. Child support enforcement payments increased \$122,000 in 2017 as well.
- Decrease in miscellaneous revenues of \$751,000 is due to the Wyoming Medical Center and the Natrona County Airport paying their own insurance premiums of \$535,000 and \$101,000, respectively, in the current year. The County paid those premiums in 2016. There was also a \$42,000 decrease in detention commissary fees due to the collection of inmate reimbursements of \$52,000 as a new account for inmate reimbursements was set up.
- Decrease in general government expenditures of \$963,000 primarily due to budget restraints. Wyoming Medical Center Liability Insurance of \$517,000 was paid by the County in 2016. Once Cent projects for the NC Fire District and Platter River Parkway were completed, reducing expenses by approximately \$378,000. Expenditures for information technology projects were reduced \$154,000 due to budget cuts.
- Decrease of \$366,000 in public safety expenditures due to position vacancies in the Sheriff's office, fewer grants and budget cuts.
- Decrease of \$2.1 million in public works expenditures due to position vacancies and completion of One Cent road projects.
- Decrease of \$339,000 in culture and recreation due to decreased funding for the Library due to budget reductions, as well as no expenditures on the Master Plan Implementation.
- Decrease in capital outlay of \$4.3 million due to decrease of \$3.4 million in road construction expenditures, a decrease of \$471,000 in equipment purchases and a decrease of \$221,000 in capital improvement expenditures in fiscal year 2017 in comparison to fiscal year 2016. The aforementioned decreases in capital outlay expenditures were due to a 10% reduction in the budget for fiscal year 2017 in comparison to fiscal year 2016 due to the economic downturn.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

The Road Construction fund is used to account for the acquisition and construction of major capital facilities other than those financed by the general fund. At the end of the current fiscal year, the fund balance increased to \$30,958. The fund balance of the County's road construction fund increased \$900,795 during the current fiscal year due to revenues outpacing expenditures.

The following schedule presents revenues and expenditures by source for all governmental funds.

	2017		201	6
Revenues				
Taxes	\$ 16,110,791	37.10%	\$ 19,852,284	41.29%
Licenses and permits	1,718,866	3.96%	1,830,917	3.81%
Intergovernmental revenues	21,050,909	48.47%	21,324,924	44.36%
Charges for services	3,820,899	8.80%	3,337,426	6.94%
Investment income	(55,215)	-0.13%	198,450	0.41%
Miscellaneous revenues	782,777	1.80%	1,533,746	3.19%
Total revenues	43,429,027	100.00%	48,077,747	100.00%
Expenditures Current				
General government	11,668,227	27.34%	12,631,820	24.71%
Public safety	18,613,139	43.62%	18,979,992	37.13%
Public works	2,236,290	5.24%	4,434,082	8.67%
Health and welfare	2,220,719	5.20%	2,452,937	4.80%
Culture and recreation	3,497,066	8.19%	3,836,569	7.51%
Conservation of natural resources	359,827	0.84%	399,149	0.78%
Debt service				
Principal	610,000	1.43%	600,000	1.17%
Interest	148,108	0.35%	160,136	0.31%
Capital outlay	3,320,561	7.78%	7,625,012	14.92%
Total expenditures	\$ 42,673,937	100.00%	\$ 51,119,697	100.00%

General Fund Budgetary Highlights

Differences between the original budget and the final amended budget were approximately \$5.4 million summarized as follows:

Clerk of Court	\$ 53,072
Commissioners	5,195,953
Road and bridge	87,516
Sheriff	 21,131
	\$ 5,357,672

The increases were possible because of additional anticipated and unanticipated revenues.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

Capital Asset and Debt Administration

Capital Assets

The County's investment in capital assets for its governmental activities as of June 30, 2017 amounted to \$205,029,287 (net of accumulated depreciation). This investment in capital assets includes infrastructure (consisting of land, roadways and bridges), land, site improvements, buildings and equipment. The total decrease in the County's investment in capital assets for the current fiscal year was 5 percent. The schedule below shows the changes in capital assets during the year:

	2017	 2016	 Variance
Capital assets, not being depreciated	 _		
Land	\$ 16,265,656	\$ 16,241,656	\$ 24,000
Infrastructure	 25,698,770	 25,698,770	 -
Total capital assets not being depreciated	 41,964,426	 41,940,426	24,000
Capital assets being depreciated			
Buildings	146,022,379	145,489,605	532,774
Machinery and equipment	20,899,498	21,745,454	(845,956)
Hospital assets*	 343,908,416	 340,507,389	 3,401,027
Total capital assets being depreciated	510,830,293	507,742,448	 3,087,845
Less accumulated depreciation for			
Buildings	99,004,169	97,238,686	1,765,483
Machinery and equipment	18,163,941	18,170,396	(6,455)
Hospital assets*	230,597,322	218,703,176	11,894,146
Total accumulated depreciation	347,765,432	334,112,258	13,653,174
Total capital assets being depreciated, net	 163,064,861	 173,630,190	 (10,565,329)
Capital assets, net	\$ 205,029,287	\$ 215,570,616	\$ (10,541,329)

^{*} These assets are leased to the Wyoming Medical Center, Inc. under an operating lease.

The County's infrastructure assets are recorded at historical cost in the government—wide financial statements as required by GASB statement No. 34. The County has elected to use the modified approach for infrastructure reporting, and therefore does not depreciate its infrastructure assets. The infrastructure consists of a road and bridge system.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

The County manages its road network by assessing the condition of all County roads annually with an assessment system developed by the County. The roads are rated as being in standard or substandard condition. To be rated standard, paved roads are not expected to need major repairs for another 8 to 20 years. Paved roads rated substandard need major repairs within 7 years. To be rated standard, gravel roads are not expected to need major repairs for at least 4 years. Gravel roads rated substandard are expected to need major repairs within 4 years due to not having the proper structural base.

It is the County's policy to maintain its paved roads with at least 25% rated as standard and to maintain its gravel roads with at least 21% rated as standard. Condition ratings of 70 and above are considered standard. The number of miles of paved and gravel rated standard and substandard are as follows:

	Paved		Grav	/el	Dirt/Unimproved	
2017						
Condition Rating	Miles	Percent	Miles	Percent	Miles	Percent
Standard						
85 - 100	3	2.2%	1	0.4%	n/a	n/a
80 - 84	n/a	n/a	8	2.9%	n/a	n/a
70 - 85	48	35.8%	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
70 - 79	n/a	n/a	43	15.4%	n/a	n/a
Sub-standard						
Less than 70	83	61.9%	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a
60 - 69	n/a	n/a	64	22.6%	n/a	n/a
40 - 59	n/a	n/a	110	38.9%	n/a	n/a
0 - 39	n/a	n/a	56	19.8%	n/a	n/a
Unimproved	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	352	100%
	134	100%	282	100%	352	100%

The County manages its bridge system using a modified approach. The County's bridges are classified in three categories. Those at 80% to 100% condition are acceptable and needing no repair, 50% to 80% condition needing some repair and less than 50% condition as structurally deficient and in need of repair. The County's policy is to maintain 55 percent of its bridges in the 50% to 100% acceptable condition.

Actual expenditures for the year ended June 30, 2017 on infrastructure for maintenance and preservation were \$3.9 million, compared to budgeted amounts of \$11.4 million.

Additional information on the County's capital assets can be found in Note 4 on pages 44 through 48 of this report.

Debt Administration

The County's total debt decreased by \$585,338 (3 percent) during the current fiscal year. The decrease reflects a decrease from principal payments of \$610,000 on the 2014 certificates of participation as well as an increase of \$82,420 in net pension liability. In addition, vacation and sick leave decreased \$48,293. Additional information on the County's debt administration can be found in Note 5 on pages 49 through 51 of this report.

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

Economic Factors and Next Year's Budget

The State and local economy appears to be slightly better than fiscal year 2017. In the latest edition of the quarterly Wyoming MACRO report – focusing on employment, energy, state revenues and other indicators pertaining to the State – economists found slow but positive growth. For the period ending November 30, 2017 in comparison to November 30, 2016, Natrona County property tax revenue is up 3 percent, sales and use tax is up 9 percent, and optional sales and use tax is up 8 percent.

Based on current available data, the unemployment rate at the end of the fiscal year for Natrona County is 5.3 percent, which is higher than the State of Wyoming unemployment rate of 3.9 percent. Fiscal year 2018 budgeted General Fund revenues are expected to be approximately \$1,633,000 higher than fiscal year 2017 because of the increases in property tax revenues. Meanwhile, PILT is expected to be down by \$158,000 and sales and use taxes are expected to be down \$433,000 in fiscal year 2018 in comparison to fiscal year 2017.

Each County department cut their FY 2018 expenditure budgets by 10 percent or more in an effort to keep expenditures to a minimum.

Requests for Information

The above discussion and analysis is presented to provide additional information regarding the activities of the County and also to meet the disclosure requirements of GASB Statement No. 34. We believe that all requirements of GASB Statement No. 34 have been met as it applies to the County. The financial report is designed to provide a general overview of the County's finances for all those with an interest in the government's finances. Questions concerning any of the information provided in this report or requests for additional financial information should be addressed to the Natrona County Treasurer, Natrona County, Wyoming, 200 North Center, Casper, Wyoming 82601.

BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

STATEMENT OF NET POSITION June 30, 2017

	Primary C	Component Units	
	Governmental		
	Activities	Total	Total
ASSETS	Φ 22.07 < 0.07	Φ 22.07.6.007	Φ 2.152.661
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 22,876,997	\$ 22,876,997	\$ 3,153,661
Investments	14,487,774	14,487,774	2,308,840
Beneficial interest in assets held by others	16 222 217	16 222 217	268,454
Property taxes receivable	16,232,317	16,232,317	270.400
Accounts receivable	688,071	688,071	279,400
Accrued interest receivable	2 665 025	2 665 025	1,527
Due from other governments	2,665,025	2,665,025	935,593
Due from primary government	- 50.670	- 50 (70	1,285,694
Inventory	59,678	59,678	196,534
Prepaid items	41.064.406	41.064.406	5,710
Capital assets not being depreciated	41,964,426	41,964,426	11,160,738
Capital assets being depreciated, net	163,064,861	163,064,861	34,448,711
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	229	229	572,227
Restricted investments	262,020,270	- 262 020 270	3,132,140
Total assets	262,039,378	262,039,378	57,749,229
DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES			
Pension plan items	5,331,405	5,331,405	2,517,903
LIABILITIES			
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	828,529	828,529	954,000
Unearned revenues	42,000	42,000	115,139
Due to component units	1,285,694	1,285,694	-
Due to other governments	-	-	8,130
Noncurrent liabilities			
Due within one year	659,671	659,671	92,916
Due in more than one year	20,508,179	20,508,179	10,516,314
Total liabilities	23,324,073	23,324,073	11,686,499
DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES			
Unavailable property tax revenues	14,107,992	14,107,992	1,228,251
Penson plan items	464,100	464,100	316,656
Total deferred inflows of resources	14,572,092	14,572,092	1,544,907
NET POSITION			
Net investment in capital assets	199,555,677	199,555,677	44,143,186
Restricted, expendable			
Restricted by statute and grantors	175,976	175,976	-
Restricted from passenger facility charges	-	-	619,810
Restricted for lake, water, and sewer	2,019,216	2,019,216	-
Restricted, nonexpendable			
Restricted by donors	-	-	3,132,140
Unrestricted	27,723,749	27,723,749	(859,410)
Total net position	\$ 229,474,618	\$ 229,474,618	\$ 47,035,726

STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES Year Ended June 30, 2017

		Program Revenues					
		Operating Capital					
		Charges for		Grants and	(Grants and	
	Expenses	Services	C	ontributions	C	ontributions	
Function/Programs							
Primary government							
Governmental activities							
General government	\$ 12,092,325	\$ 2,053,317	\$	2,888,118	\$	24,000	
Public safety	19,944,252	2,150,169		566,973		600,197	
Public works	6,264,101	-		13,650		1,827,803	
Health and welfare	2,367,206	1,222,098		519,960		-	
Culture and recreation	3,965,597	120,168		-		-	
Conservation of natural resources	465,750	-		977,051		-	
Assets leased to hospital	11,894,146	-		-		3,401,027	
Interest on long-term debt	138,643	-		-		-	
Total governmental activities	57,132,020	5,545,752		4,965,752		5,853,027	
Total primary government	\$ 57,132,020	\$ 5,545,752	\$	4,965,752	\$	5,853,027	
Component units	\$ 19,015,278	\$ 5,900,784	\$	8,927,565	\$	4,862,083	

General revenues

Property taxes

Sales taxes

Other taxes

Payments in lieu of taxes

Unrestricted investment earnings

Miscellaneous revenue

Contributions to permanent endowment

Total general revenues

Change in net position

Net position - beginning of year,

Prior period adjustment

Net position - beginning of year, as restated

Net position - end of year

Net (Expense) Revenue and Changes in Net Position

Primary G				
Governmental				
Activities	Total	Totals		
\$ (7,126,890)	\$ (7,126,890)	\$ -		
(16,626,913)	(16,626,913)	·		
(4,422,648)	(4,422,648)	_		
(625,148)	(625,148)	_		
(3,845,429)	(3,845,429)	_		
511,301	511,301	_		
(8,493,119)	(8,493,119)	_		
(138,643)	(138,643)	_		
(40,767,489)	(40,767,489)	_		
(40,767,489)	(40,767,489)			
_	_	675,154		
		075,154		
14,108,604	14,108,604	520,385		
6,614,559	6,614,559	-		
5,989,735	5,989,735	327,041		
3,571,356	3,571,356	-		
(55,216)	(55,216)	386,990		
845,525	845,525	184,460		
		283,214		
31,074,563	31,074,563	1,702,090		
31,071,203	31,071,505	1,702,000		
(9,692,926)	(9,692,926)	2,377,244		
239,167,544	239,167,544	44,532,255		
-	-	126,227		
239,167,544	239,167,544	44,658,482		
\$229,474,618	\$ 229,474,618	\$ 47,035,726		
. , , ,	, , , , , -			

BALANCE SHEET GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS June 30, 2017

ASSETS Cash and cash equivalents \$ 22,742,495 \$ - \$ 134,502 \$ 22 Investments 14,487,774 - - 14 Property taxes receivable 16,232,317 - - 16 Accounts receivable 688,071 - - - Due from other funds - 30,958 145,018 Due from other governments 2,665,025 - - 2	Totals 2,876,997 4,487,774 5,232,317 688,071
Fund Fund Funds Total ASSETS Cash and cash equivalents \$ 22,742,495 \$ - \$ 134,502 \$ 22 Investments 14,487,774 - - 14 Property taxes receivable 16,232,317 - - 16 Accounts receivable 688,071 - - - Due from other funds - 30,958 145,018 Due from other governments 2,665,025 - - 2	2,876,997 4,487,774 6,232,317
ASSETS Cash and cash equivalents \$ 22,742,495 \$ - \$ 134,502 \$ 22 Investments 14,487,774 - - 14 Property taxes receivable 16,232,317 - - 16 Accounts receivable 688,071 - - - Due from other funds - 30,958 145,018 Due from other governments 2,665,025 - - 2	2,876,997 4,487,774 6,232,317
Cash and cash equivalents \$ 22,742,495 \$ - \$ 134,502 \$ 22 Investments 14,487,774 - - 14 Property taxes receivable 16,232,317 - - 16 Accounts receivable 688,071 - - - Due from other funds - 30,958 145,018 Due from other governments 2,665,025 - - 2	4,487,774 5,232,317
Investments 14,487,774 - - 14 Property taxes receivable 16,232,317 - - 16 Accounts receivable 688,071 - - - Due from other funds - 30,958 145,018 Due from other governments 2,665,025 - - 2	4,487,774 5,232,317
Property taxes receivable 16,232,317 - - 16 Accounts receivable 688,071 - - - Due from other funds - 30,958 145,018 Due from other governments 2,665,025 - - 2	5,232,317
Accounts receivable 688,071 - - Due from other funds - 30,958 145,018 Due from other governments 2,665,025 - - 2	
Due from other funds - 30,958 145,018 Due from other governments 2,665,025 - 2	
Due from other governments 2,665,025 - 2	175,976
	2,665,025
Inventory 59,678	59,678
Restricted cash 229	229
Restricted cash	
Total assets \$ 56,875,589 \$ 30,958 \$ 279,520 \$ 57	7,186,067
LIABILITIES	
Accounts payable and	
accrued liabilities \$ 828,529 \$ - \$ - \$	828,529
Unearned revenues 42,000	42,000
Compensated absences 5,778	5,778
Due to other funds 175,976	175,976
	1,285,694
Total liabilities 2,337,977 - 2	2,337,977
DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES	
	4,816,295
Total deferred inflows	F,010,273
	4,816,295
	.,010,250
FUND BALANCES	50 (70
Nonspendable 59,678	59,678
	2,195,192
Unrestricted	551 202
	9,731,203
	2,562,925
<u> </u>	5,482,797
Total fund balances 39,721,317 30,958 279,520 40	0,031,795
Total liabilities, deferred	
inflows of resources, and	
·	7,186,067

RECONCILIATION OF THE GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS BALANCE SHEET TO THE STATEMENT OF NET POSITION June 30, 2017

Total fund balances - governmental funds	\$ 40,031,795
Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of net position are different because:	
Capital assets used in governmental activities are not financial resources and, therefore, are not reported in the governmental fund statements. As capital assets used in governmental activities are purchased or constructed, the costs of those assets are reported as expenditures in the governmental funds. This is the total of capital assets reported in the government-wide statements.	205,029,287
Since the focus of governmental fund statements is on short-term financing, some assets will not be available to pay for current expenditures. Those assets are offset by deferred inflows in the governmental funds and are not included in the governmental fund balances.	
Governmental funds - unavailable property tax revenues \$ 14,816,295 Government-wide - unavailable property tax revenues \$ (14,107,992)	708,303
Deferred outflows and inflows for pension items are not available to pay for current period expenditures and therefore the underlying resources are not reported in the governmental funds. Pension plan items - Deferred outflows of resources Pension plan items - Deferred inflows of resources (464,100)	4,867,305
Some liabilities exceed the amount that is due and payable in the current period and therefore are not fully reported in the governmental funds. Long-term liabilities at year end consist of: Certificates of participation (5,390,000) Premium on certificates of participation (83,610) Total compensated absences (1,153,914) Compensated absences recorded in governmental funds 5,778 Net pension liability (14,540,326)	(21,162,072)
Net position of governmental activities	\$ 229,474,618

STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS

Year Ended June 30, 2017

	Major l	Funds		
	General Fund	County Road Construction Fund	Nonmajor Funds	Totals
Revenues				
Taxes	\$ 16,110,791	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 16,110,791
Licenses and permits	1,718,866	-	-	1,718,866
Intergovernmental revenues	19,742,682	904,063	404,164	21,050,909
Charges for services	3,795,780	-	25,119	3,820,899
Investment income (loss)	(55,239)	24	-	(55,215)
Miscellaneous revenues	782,777			782,777
Total revenues	42,095,657	904,087	429,283	43,429,027
Expenditures				
Current	11 660 227			11 660 227
General government	11,668,227	-	-	11,668,227
Public safety	18,613,139	-	-	18,613,139
Public works	2,236,290	-	-	2,236,290
Health and welfare	1,852,736	-	367,983	2,220,719
Culture and recreation	3,497,066	-	-	3,497,066
Conservation of natural resources	359,827	-	-	359,827
Debt service	510.000			£10.000
Principal	610,000	-	-	610,000
Interest	148,108	-	-	148,108
Capital outlay	3,317,269	3,292		3,320,561
Total expenditures	42,302,662	3,292	367,983	42,673,937
Net change in fund balances	(207,005)	900,795	61,300	755,090
Fund balances (deficit) -				
beginning of year	39,928,322	(869,837)	218,220	39,276,705
Fund balances - end of year	\$ 39,721,317	\$ 30,958	\$ 279,520	\$ 40,031,795

RECONCILIATION OF THE STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO THE STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES

Year Ended June 30, 2017

Net changes in fund balances - total governmental funds Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of activities are different because:		\$	755,090
Governmental funds report capital outlays as expenditures.			
However, in the statement of activities the cost of those assets is			
allocated over their estimated useful lives and reported as			
depreciation expense. Additionally, the County's assets increase from			
new capital assets purchased by the Wyoming Medical Center under			
the terms of their lease. These changes are detailed as follows:			
Additions to capital assets in the governmental funds	\$ 964,480		
Contributions of capital assets from the Wyoming Medical Center	3,401,027		
Sales of capital assets include the effects of past depreciation			
when recorded in the statement of activities	(98,505)		
Depreciation expense for the year	(14,808,331)		(10,541,329)
The issuance of long-term debt provides current financial resources to			
governmental funds, while the repayment of principal on lease			
purchase obligations consumes the current financial resources of			
governmental funds. Neither transaction, however, has any effect			
on changes in net position. This is the effect of this difference in the			
treatment of long-term debt.			
Amortization of debt premium	9,465		
Payment of principal on certificates of participation	610,000		
Prior year total compensated absences	1,202,207		
Prior year compensated absences - general fund short-term	(9,451)		
Current year total compensated absences	(1,153,914)		
Current year compensated absences - general fund short-term	5,778	_	664,085
		•	(Continued)

RECONCILIATION OF THE STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES - GOVERNMENTAL FUNDS TO THE STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES (CONTINUED)

Year Ended June 30, 2017

Pension expenses reported in the statement of activities do not require
the use of current financial resources and therefore are not reported
as expenditures in governmental funds.

Pension liability as of June 30, 2016	\$ 14,457,906	
Pension liability as of June 30, 2017	(14,540,326)	
Deferred outflows - pension items June 30, 2016	(6,244,660)	
Deferred outflows - pension items June 30, 2017	5,331,405	
Deferred inflows - pension items June 30, 2016	279,961	
Deferred inflows - pension items June 30, 2017	(464,100)	\$ (1,179,814)

Revenues in the statement of activities that do not provide current

financial resources are not reported as revenues in the governmental funds.

Unavailable grant revenue - governmental funds June 30, 2016	(81,149)	
Unavailable property taxes - governmental funds June 30, 2016	(14,225,283)	
Unavailable property taxes - governmental activities June 30, 2016	14,207,171	
Unavailable property taxes - governmental funds June 30, 2017	14,816,295	
Unavailable property taxes - governmental activities June 30, 2017	(14,107,992)	609,042

Changes in net position of governmental activities

\$ (9,692,926)

STATEMENT OF FIDUCIARY NET POSITION June 30, 2017

	Agency Funds		
	Property General Fire Fi		
	Tax	Agency	of Natrona
ASSETS	Fund	Fund	County
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ -	\$ 20,426,257	\$ 67,689
Investments	-	-	97,141
Property taxes receivable	4,397,478	-	_
		* • • • • • • • •	
Total assets	\$ 4,397,478	\$ 20,426,257	\$ 164,830
LIABILITIES			
Due to other governments	\$ 4,397,478	\$ 19,978,661	\$ 164,830
Payble to external entities	-	447,596	-
Medical claims payable			
Total liabilities	\$ 4,397,478	\$ 20,426,257	\$ 164,830

NET POSITION

Restricted for Employees' medical benefits Other governments and organizations

Total net position

Employee	Investment	
Benefit	Pool Trust	
Trust Fund	Fund	Total
\$ 2,263,021	\$ -	\$ 22,756,967
2,475	920,877	1,020,493
		4,397,478
2,265,496	920,877	28,174,938
-	-	24,540,969
-	-	447,596
515,000		515,000
515,000		25,503,565
		. =
1,750,496	-	1,750,496
	920,877	920,877
\$ 1,750,496	\$ 920,877	\$ 2,671,373

STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN FIDUCIARY NET POSITION Year Ended June 30, 2017

	Employee Benefit Trust Fund	Investment Pool Trust Fund
Additions		
Contributions from pool participants	\$ -	\$ 749,500
Contributions from employer	5,808,940	-
Investment income	14	6,844
Total additions	5,808,954	756,344
Deductions		
Medical benefits paid	6,444,761	-
Distributions to pool participants		1,960,000
Total deductions	6,444,761	1,960,000
Change in net position	(635,807)	(1,203,656)
Net position - beginning of year	2,386,303	2,124,533
Net position - end of year	\$ 1,750,496	\$ 920,877

COMBINING STATEMENT OF NET POSITION DISCRETELY PRESENTED COMPONENT UNITS June 30, 2017

Cash and cash equivalents 639,389 1,387,618 338,840 Investments 191,877 102,688 - Beneficial interest in assets held by others - 268,454 - Accounts receivable 672 2- 855 Accrued interest receivable 672 - 855 Due from other governments - - - Due from primary government 1,261,063 - - Inventory 166,107 - - Prepaid items 5,710 - - Capital assets being depreciated, net 396,597 1,034,617 3,728,234 Restricted investments - - - - Restricted investments - - - - Restricted investments - 2,548,761 583,379 Total assets 2,674,664 7,605,492 4,665,260 DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES Pension plan items 34,377 67,043 144,869 Due to other governme		Natrona County Weed and Pest Control	Natrona County Public Library	Natrona County Fair
Investments	ASSETS			
Beneficial interest in assets held by others 13,249 1,474 13,952	Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 639,389	\$ 1,387,618	\$ 338,840
Accounts receivable 13,249 1,474 13,952 Accrued interest receivable 672 - 855 Due from other governments - - - Due from primary government 1,261,063 - - Inventory 166,107 - - Prepaid items 5,710 - - Capital assets not being depreciated - 2,261,880 - Capital assets being depreciated, net 396,597 1,034,617 3,728,234 Restricted investments - - 2,548,761 583,379 Total assets being depreciated, net 2,674,664 7,605,492 4,665,260 DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES Pension plan items 160,790 473,166 144,869 LACOUNTS payable and accrued liabilities 34,377 67,043 146,369 Due to other governments 8,130 - - Accounts payable and accrued liabilities 34,377 67,043 146,369 Due within one year -		191,877	102,688	-
Accrued interest receivable Due from other governments 672 - 855 Due from other governments - - - Due from primary government 1,261,063 - - Inventory 166,107 - - Prepaid items 5,710 - - Capital assets being depreciated - 2,261,880 - Capital assets being depreciated, net 396,597 1,034,617 3,728,234 Restricted cash and cash equivalents - 2,548,761 583,379 Restricted investments - 2,548,761 583,379 Total assets 2,674,664 7,605,492 4,665,260 DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES Pension plan items 160,790 473,166 144,869 Accounts payable and accrued liabilities 34,377 67,043 146,369 LIABILITIES 8,130 - - Accounts payable and accrued liabilities 34,377 67,043 146,369 Due to other governments 8,130 - -		-	268,454	-
Due from other governments 1,261,063 - - - - - - - - -		13,249	1,474	13,952
Due from primary government 1,261,063 -	Accrued interest receivable	672	-	855
Inventory 166,107 -	Due from other governments	-	-	-
Prepaid items	Due from primary government	1,261,063	-	-
Capital assets not being depreciated - 2,261,880 - Capital assets being depreciated, net 396,597 1,034,617 3,728,234 Restricted cash and cash equivalents - - - Restricted investments - 2,548,761 583,379 Total assets 2,674,664 7,605,492 4,665,260 DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES Pension plan items 160,790 473,166 144,869 Total deferred outflows of resources 160,790 473,166 144,869 LIABILITIES Accounts payable and accrued liabilities 34,377 67,043 146,369 Due to other governments 8,130 - - - Unearned revenue - - - - - Due within one year - 3,013 -	Inventory	166,107	-	-
Capital assets being depreciated, net 396,597 1,034,617 3,728,234 Restricted cash and cash equivalents - - - Restricted investments - 2,548,761 583,379 Total assets 2,674,664 7,605,492 4,665,260 DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES Pension plan items 160,790 473,166 144,869 Total deferred outflows of resources 160,790 473,166 144,869 LIABILITIES Accounts payable and accrued liabilities 34,377 67,043 146,369 Due to other governments 8,130 - - Unearned revenue - - - Noncurrent liabilities 34,377 67,043 146,369 Due within one year - 3,013 - Due within one year - 3,013 - Total current liabilities 582,908 2,072,006 743,436 DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Unavailable property tax revenues 1,228,251 - -	Prepaid items	5,710	-	-
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	Capital assets not being depreciated	-	2,261,880	-
Restricted investments	Capital assets being depreciated, net	396,597	1,034,617	3,728,234
Total assets 2,674,664 7,605,492 4,665,260	Restricted cash and cash equivalents	-	-	-
DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES Pension plan items 160,790 473,166 144,869 Total deferred outflows of resources 160,790 473,166 144,869 LIABILITIES Accounts payable and accrued liabilities 34,377 67,043 146,369 Due to other governments 8,130 - - Unearned revenue - - - Noncurrent liabilities - - - Due within one year - - 3,013 - Due in more than one year 540,401 2,001,950 597,067 Total current liabilities 582,908 2,072,006 743,436 DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES 1,228,251 - - Unavailable property tax revenues 1,228,251 - - Pension plan items 24,573 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - - Restricted, nonexpe	Restricted investments	-	2,548,761	583,379
Pension plan items 160,790 473,166 144,869 Total deferred outflows of resources 160,790 473,166 144,869 LIABILITIES 34,377 67,043 146,369 Due to other governments 8,130 - - Unearned revenue - - - Noncurrent liabilities - - - Due within one year - 3,013 - Due in more than one year 540,401 2,001,950 597,067 Total current liabilities 582,908 2,072,006 743,436 DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Unavailable property tax revenues 1,228,251 - - Pension plan items 24,573 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - - Restricted, onnexpendable - - - - Restricted by donors - 2,	Total assets	2,674,664	7,605,492	4,665,260
Pension plan items 160,790 473,166 144,869 Total deferred outflows of resources 160,790 473,166 144,869 LIABILITIES 34,377 67,043 146,369 Due to other governments 8,130 - - Unearned revenue - - - Noncurrent liabilities - - - Due within one year - 3,013 - Due in more than one year 540,401 2,001,950 597,067 Total current liabilities 582,908 2,072,006 743,436 DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Unavailable property tax revenues 1,228,251 - - Pension plan items 24,573 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - - Restricted, onnexpendable - - - - Restricted by donors - 2,	DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES			
Total deferred outflows of resources 160,790 473,166 144,869 LIABILITIES Accounts payable and accrued liabilities 34,377 67,043 146,369 Due to other governments 8,130 - - Unearned revenue - - - Noncurrent liabilities - 3,013 - Due within one year - 3,013 - Due in more than one year 540,401 2,001,950 597,067 Total current liabilities 582,908 2,072,006 743,436 DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Unavailable property tax revenues 1,228,251 - - Pension plan items 24,573 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - - Restricted, nonexpendable - - - - Restricted by donors - 2,548,761 583,379 <td< td=""><td></td><td>160 790</td><td>473,166</td><td>144 869</td></td<>		160 790	473,166	144 869
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities 34,377 67,043 146,369 Due to other governments 8,130 - - Unearned revenue - - - Noncurrent liabilities - 3,013 - Due within one year 540,401 2,001,950 597,067 Total current liabilities 582,908 2,072,006 743,436 DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Unavailable property tax revenues 1,228,251 - - - Pension plan items 24,573 59,065 17,293 Total deferred inflows of resources 1,252,824 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - - Restricted for passenger facility charges - - - Restricted by donors - 2,548,761 583,379 Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)				
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities 34,377 67,043 146,369 Due to other governments 8,130 - - Unearned revenue - - - Noncurrent liabilities - 3,013 - Due within one year 540,401 2,001,950 597,067 Total current liabilities 582,908 2,072,006 743,436 DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Unavailable property tax revenues 1,228,251 - - - Pension plan items 24,573 59,065 17,293 Total deferred inflows of resources 1,252,824 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - - Restricted for passenger facility charges - - - Restricted by donors - 2,548,761 583,379 Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)	LIABILITIES			
Due to other governments 8,130 - - Unearned revenue - - - Noncurrent liabilities - 3,013 - Due within one year 540,401 2,001,950 597,067 Total current liabilities 582,908 2,072,006 743,436 DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Unavailable property tax revenues 1,228,251 - - Pension plan items 24,573 59,065 17,293 Total deferred inflows of resources 1,252,824 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - - - Restricted for passenger facility charges - - - - - Restricted, nonexpendable - </td <td></td> <td>34 377</td> <td>67 043</td> <td>146 369</td>		34 377	67 043	146 369
Unearned revenue - - - Noncurrent liabilities - 3,013 - Due in more than one year 540,401 2,001,950 597,067 Total current liabilities 582,908 2,072,006 743,436 DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Unavailable property tax revenues 1,228,251 - - Pension plan items 24,573 59,065 17,293 Total deferred inflows of resources 1,252,824 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION Sestricted, expendable 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted for passenger facility charges - - - Restricted, nonexpendable - - - Restricted by donors - 2,548,761 583,379 Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	-	-
Noncurrent liabilities Due within one year - 3,013 - 3,013 -		-	_	_
Due within one year - 3,013 - Due in more than one year 540,401 2,001,950 597,067 Total current liabilities 582,908 2,072,006 743,436 DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Unavailable property tax revenues 1,228,251 - - Pension plan items 24,573 59,065 17,293 Total deferred inflows of resources 1,252,824 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - Restricted for passenger facility charges - - - Restricted by donors - 2,548,761 583,379 Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)		_	_	_
Due in more than one year 540,401 2,001,950 597,067 Total current liabilities 582,908 2,072,006 743,436 DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Unavailable property tax revenues 1,228,251 - - Pension plan items 24,573 59,065 17,293 Total deferred inflows of resources 1,252,824 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - Restricted for passenger facility charges - - - Restricted, nonexpendable - - - - Restricted by donors - 2,548,761 583,379 Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)			3.013	
Total current liabilities 582,908 2,072,006 743,436 DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Unavailable property tax revenues 1,228,251 - - Pension plan items 24,573 59,065 17,293 Total deferred inflows of resources 1,252,824 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - - Restricted for passenger facility charges - - - Restricted, nonexpendable - - - - Restricted by donors - 2,548,761 583,379 Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)		540.401	·	507.067
DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES Unavailable property tax revenues Pension plan items Total deferred inflows of resources NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets Restricted, expendable Restricted for passenger facility charges Restricted, nonexpendable Restricted by donors Unrestricted (deficit) Restricted (deficit) Restricted (deficit) DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES 1,228,251	•			
Unavailable property tax revenues 1,228,251 - - Pension plan items 24,573 59,065 17,293 Total deferred inflows of resources 1,252,824 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - - Restricted for passenger facility charges - - - - Restricted by donors - 2,548,761 583,379 Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)		382,908	2,072,000	
Pension plan items 24,573 59,065 17,293 Total deferred inflows of resources 1,252,824 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - - Restricted for passenger facility charges - - - - - Restricted, nonexpendable - 2,548,761 583,379 Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)				
Total deferred inflows of resources 1,252,824 59,065 17,293 NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable Restricted for passenger facility charges			-	-
NET POSITION Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - Restricted, nonexpendable - - - - Restricted by donors - 2,548,761 583,379 Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)		24,573		
Net investment in capital assets 396,597 3,296,497 3,728,234 Restricted, expendable - - - Restricted, nonexpendable - - - - Restricted by donors - 2,548,761 583,379 Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)	Total deferred inflows of resources	1,252,824	59,065	17,293
Restricted, expendable Restricted for passenger facility charges Restricted, nonexpendable Restricted by donors Currestricted (deficit) Restricted (deficit) - 2,548,761 583,379 - 2,548,761 583,379 - 2,548,761 583,379 - 2,548,761 583,379 - 2,548,761 583,379 - 2,548,761 583,379 - 2,548,761 583,379	NET POSITION			
Restricted, expendable Restricted for passenger facility charges Restricted, nonexpendable Restricted by donors - 2,548,761 583,379 Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)	Net investment in capital assets	396,597	3,296,497	3,728,234
Restricted, nonexpendable - 2,548,761 583,379 Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)	Restricted, expendable	•	•	, ,
Restricted by donors - 2,548,761 583,379 Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)	Restricted for passenger facility charges	-	-	-
Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)	Restricted, nonexpendable			
Unrestricted (deficit) 603,125 102,329 (262,213)	Restricted by donors	-	2,548,761	583,379
Total net position (deficit) \$ 999.722 \$ 5.947.587 \$ 4.049.400	Unrestricted (deficit)	603,125		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
<u>τ </u>	Total net position (deficit)	\$ 999,722	\$ 5,947,587	\$ 4,049,400

City of Casper/ Natrona County Health Department	Community Action Partnership of Natrona County	Natrona County International Airport	Total
\$ 479,074 526,671	\$ 43,308	\$ 265,432 1,487,604	\$ 3,153,661 2,308,840 268,454
7,342	64,314	179,069	279,400 1,527
192,718	218,302 24,631	524,573	935,593 1,285,694
-		30,427	196,534 5,710
-	-	8,898,858	11,160,738
157,498	80,303	29,051,462	34,448,711
-	-	572,227	572,227
-	-	, -	3,132,140
1,363,303	430,858	41,009,652	57,749,229
561,025	335,705	842,348	2,517,903
561,025	335,705	842,348	2,517,903
74	132,650	573,487	954,000
-	-	-	8,130
10,848	-	104,291	115,139
-	3,372	86,531	92,916
2,378,695	1,081,182	3,917,019	10,516,314
2,389,617	1,217,204	4,681,328	11,686,499
-	-	-	1,228,251
116,390	26,890	72,445	316,656
116,390	26,890	72,445	1,544,907
157,498	76,366	36,487,994	44,143,186
-	-	619,810	619,810
(739,177)	(553,897)	(9,577)	3,132,140 (859,410)
\$ (581,679)	\$ (477,531)	\$ 37,098,227	\$ 47,035,726

COMBINING STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES DISCRETELY PRESENTED COMPONENT UNITS Year Ended June 30, 2017

Program Revenues	
Operating	~

		Expenses		Charges for Services		Operating Grants and Contributions		Capital Grants and Contributions	
Component Units Natrona County Weed and									
Pest Control	\$	1,397,196	\$	242,160	\$	201,153	\$	_	
Natrona County Public Library	Ψ	3,317,108	Ψ	41,667	Ψ	2,720,127	Ψ	_	
Natrona County Fair		1,877,084		890,086		605,220		202,027	
City of Casper/Natrona County		-,,		.,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		,		,	
Health Department		3,349,869		761,677		2,348,660		-	
Community Action Partnership									
of Natrona County		2,620,753		31,806		2,483,960		-	
Natrona County									
International Airport		6,453,268		3,933,388		568,445	4,	,660,056	
	\$	19,015,278	\$	5,900,784	\$	8,927,565	\$ 4,	862,083	

General revenues

Property taxes

Other taxes

Unrestricted investment earnings

Miscellaneous revenues

Contributions to permanent endowment

Total general revenues

Change in net position

Net position (deficit) - beginning of year

Prior period adjustment

Net position (deficit) - beginning of year, as restated

Net position (deficit) - end of year

Net (Expense) Revenue and Changes in Net Position

Natrona County Weed and Pest Control	Natrona County Public Library	Natrona County Fair	City of Casper/ Natrona County Health Department	Community Action Partnership of Natrona County	Natrona County International Airport	Totals	
\$ (953,883) - -	\$ - (555,314) -	\$ - (179,751)	\$ - - -	\$ - - -	\$ - - -	\$ (953,883) (555,314) (179,751)	
-	-	-	(239,532)	-	-	(239,532)	
-	-	-	-	(104,987)	-	(104,987)	
	-				2,708,621	2,708,621	
(953,883)	(555,314)	(179,751)	(239,532)	(104,987)	2,708,621	675,154	
520,385 264,900 2,124 8,529	- 374,085 60,387 283,214	3,332	3,142 38,962	- - 76,582	- 62,141 4,307 - -	520,385 327,041 386,990 184,460 283,214	
795,938	717,686	3,332	42,104	76,582	66,448	1,702,090	
(157,945)	162,372	(176,419)	(197,428)	(28,405)	2,775,069	2,377,244	
1,157,667	5,785,215 - 5,785,215	4,225,819	(384,251)	(449,126) - (449,126)	34,196,931 126,227 34,323,158	44,532,255 126,227 44,658,482	
\$ 999,722	\$ 5,947,587	\$ 4,049,400	\$ (581,679)	\$ (477,531)	\$ 37,098,227	\$ 47,035,726	

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 1. Nature of Operations and Significant Accounting Policies

Natrona County, Wyoming (the County) provides a broad range of services to its citizens, including general government, public safety, transportation, roads and bridges, health, cultural, recreational, conservation and social services.

Financial Reporting Entity

The County (primary government) is a municipal corporation governed by five elected commissioners. The County provides the following services as authorized by statute: public safety, road and bridge maintenance and operation, health and social services, culture-recreation, public improvements, planning and zoning, and general administrative services. As required by accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, these financial statements present the County and its component units, entities for which the County is considered to be financially accountable. Blended component units, although legally separate entities are, in substance, part of the County's operations and so data from those units is combined with data of the primary government. Each discretely presented component unit, on the other hand, is reported in a separate column in the combining statements for component units to emphasize it is legally separate from the County. Each blended and discretely presented component unit has a June 30 year end.

Blended Component Units

The following entities are considered blended component units of the County:

Hall of Justice Joint Powers Board – accounts for funds received from the County and the City of Casper for continuing maintenance of the Hall of Justice. The Hall of Justice Joint Powers Board's governing body is not substantially the same as the County's. However, the County is financially accountable for the Hall of Justice Joint Powers Board as the County is responsible for the financial burden of the Hall of Justice. In addition, the Hall of Justice Joint Powers Board is fiscally dependent upon the County. The Hall of Justice Joint Powers Board is reported as a special revenue fund of the County.

Natrona County Jail Joint Powers Board – accounts for funds received from the County and the City of Casper for continuing maintenance of the Jail. The Jail Joint Powers Board's governing body is not substantially the same as the County's. However, the County is financially accountable for the Jail Joint Powers Board as the County is responsible for the financial burden of the Jail. In addition, the Jail Joint Powers Board is fiscally dependent upon the County. The Natrona County Jail Joint Powers Board is reported as a special revenue fund of the County.

Discretely Presented Component Units

The combining statements for the discretely presented component units identify the County's other component units and include their financial data. On the statement of net position and the statement of activities, these discretely presented component units are reported in separate columns to emphasize that they are legally separate from the County. The governing boards of these component units are appointed by the Board of County Commissioners, except for the Health Department's board, which is appointed by the County Commissioners and the City Council of the City of Casper, Wyoming.

The Natrona County Weed and Pest Control District was established for the purpose of implementing and pursuing an effective program for the control of weeds and pests within the County. The District is fiscally dependent upon the County because the Board of Commissioners approves the District's budget and levies taxes (if necessary) on behalf of the District. The District does not issue separate external financial statements.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 1. Nature of Operations and Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Discretely Presented Component Units (Continued)

The Natrona County Public Library maintains and manages the operations of the County Library and the library system. The Library is fiscally dependent upon the County because the Board of Commissioners approves the Library's budget, levies taxes (if necessary) and must approve any debt issuances. The Library's taxes are levied under the taxing authority of the County and are included as part of the County's total tax levy. The Library does not issue separate external financial statements.

The Natrona County Public Library Foundation (the Foundation) is reported as a component unit of the Natrona County Public Library as it raises and holds economic resources for the direct benefit of the Natrona County Public Library. The Foundation is a legally separate entity which does not issue separate financial statements.

The Natrona County Fair maintains and manages the operations of the County Fair and conducts agricultural, industrial and other fairs and exhibitions within the County. The Fair is fiscally dependent upon the County because the Board of Commissioners approves the Fair's budget, levies taxes (if necessary) and must approve any debt issuances. The Fair's taxes are levied under the taxing authority of the County and are included as part of the County's total tax levy. The Fair does not issue separate external financial statements.

The Central Wyoming Sports Foundation Executrust (the Executrust) is reported as a component unit of the Natrona County Fair as it raises and holds economic resources for the direct benefit of the Natrona County Fair. The Executrust is a legally separate entity which does not issue separate financial statements.

The City of Casper/Natrona County Health Department serves all the citizens of the County. The Board was established to provide effective review and evaluation of health service programs within the County as well as to provide coordination between services and a procedure for contracting funding for services in the County. The Health Department does not issue separate external financial statements.

The Community Action Partnership of Natrona County (CAP) is a nine member tri-partite board with board members equally representing public officials, the public at-large, and representatives of the low-income population of Natrona County. The primary goals of CAP are to reduce poverty, revitalize low-income communities, empower low-income families and individuals to become self-sufficient, reduce delinquency and crime, promote mental health, prevent substance abuse and family violence and encourage cooperation with educational, health, and other anti-poverty programs. CAP is fiscally dependent upon the County because the Board of Commissioners approves the budget and must approve any debt issuances. CAP does not issue separate financial statements.

The Friends of Community Action Partnership is reported as a component unit of CAP as it raises and holds economic resources for the direct benefit of CAP. The Friends of Community Action Partnership is a legally separate entity which does not issue separate financial statements.

The Natrona County International Airport (the Airport) is a facility which provides air travel and freight services to all the citizens of the County. The Airport is a legally separate municipal corporation formed under Wyoming State Statutes. The Airport is governed by a five member board of trustees who are appointed by the County Board of Commissioners. The Airport submits their proposed operating budget to the County Commissioners. Under the empowering statutes the Airport is a body corporate, empowered to sue and be sued under its own name. The Airport issues separate external financial statements, which may be obtained at the Airport's administrative offices.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 1. Nature of Operations and Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Government-wide and Fund Financial Statements

The government-wide financial statements (i.e., the statement of net position and the statement of activities) report information on all of the nonfiduciary activities of the primary government and its component units. For the most part, the effect of interfund activity has been removed from these statements. Governmental activities, which normally are supported by taxes and intergovernmental revenues, are reported separately from business-type activities, which rely to a significant extent on fees and charges for support. Likewise, the primary government is reported separately from certain legally separate component units for which the primary government is financially accountable. The statement of activities demonstrates the degree to which the direct expenses of a given function or segment is offset by program revenues. Direct expenses are those that are clearly identifiable with a specific function or segment. Program revenues include 1) charges to customers or applicants who purchase, use, or directly benefit from goods, services, or privileges provided by a given function or segment and 2) grants and contributions that are restricted to meeting the operational or capital requirements of a particular function or segment. Taxes and other items not properly included among program revenues are reported instead as general revenues.

Separate financial statements are provided for governmental funds and fiduciary funds, even though the latter are excluded from the government-wide financial statements. Major individual governmental funds are reported as separate columns in the fund financial statements.

Measurement Focus, Basis of Accounting, and Financial Statement Presentation

The County's financial statements are designed to present the information in a format more closely resembling that of the private sector and to provide the user with more managerial analysis regarding the financial results and the County's financial outlook.

The government-wide financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting, as are the fiduciary fund financial statements. Revenues are recorded when earned and expenses are recorded when a liability is incurred, regardless of the timing of related cash flows. Property taxes are recognized as revenues in the year for which they are levied. Grants and similar items are recognized as revenue as soon as all eligibility requirements imposed by the provider have been met.

As a general rule the effect of interfund activity has been eliminated from the government-wide financial statements.

Amounts reported as program revenues include 1) charges to customers or applicants for goods, services, or privileges provided, 2) operating grants and contributions, and 3) capital grants and contributions, including special assessments. Internally dedicated resources are reported as general revenues rather than as program revenues. Likewise, general revenues include all taxes.

Governmental fund financial statements are reported using the current financial resources measurement focus and the modified accrual basis of accounting. Revenues are recognized as soon as they are both measurable and available. Revenues are considered to be available when they are collectible within the current period.

For this purpose, the government considers revenues to be available if they are collected within 60 days of the end of the current fiscal period. Expenditures generally are recorded when a liability is incurred, as under accrual accounting. However, debt service expenditures, as well as expenditures related to compensated absences and claims and judgments, are recorded only when payment is due.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 1. Nature of Operations and Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Measurement Focus, Basis of Accounting, and Financial Statement Presentation (Continued)

Property taxes, franchise taxes, licenses, and interest associated with the current fiscal period are all considered to be susceptible to accrual and so have been recognized as revenues of the current fiscal period. All other revenue items are considered to be measurable and available only when cash is received by the government.

The government reports the following major governmental funds:

General fund is the government's primary operating fund. It accounts for all financial resources of the general government, except those required to be accounted for in another fund.

County road construction fund is a capital projects fund and is used to account for the acquisition and construction of major capital facilities other than those financed by proprietary funds and trust funds.

Fiduciary funds are used to account for assets held by the County in a trustee capacity or as an agent for individuals, private organizations, other governmental units and/or other funds. The County's fiduciary fund type includes Agency Funds, which are custodial in nature (assets equal liabilities) and do not involve measurement of results of operations, and Trust Funds, with a measurement focus upon determination of change in financial position similar to the accounting utilized in governmental fund types.

Assets, Deferred Outflows of Resources, Liabilities, Deferred Inflows of Resources, and Net Position/Fund Balance

Cash and Cash Equivalents

The County considers all demand deposits and highly liquid investments with a maturity date of three months or less when purchased to be cash equivalents.

Investments

Wyoming Statutes authorize the types of investments in which the District may invest. Among these authorized investments are certificates of deposit, money market funds, commercial paper, obligations of the U.S. Treasury, agencies and instrumentalities of the U.S. Government, mortgage backed securities, guaranteed investment contracts, mutual funds and repurchase agreements with banks with the underlying securities being obligations of the U.S. Treasury or agencies and instrumentalities of the U.S. Government. Mutual funds, corporate bonds, and common stocks may be held by the Central Wyoming Sports Foundation Executrust and the Natrona County Public Library Foundation; these entities are not subject to the state statutes which restrict investments to governmental securities. The County's investments consist of certificates of deposit, government sponsored enterprise securities (GSEs), which are carried at fair value, and participation in the Wyoming Government Investment Fund (WGIF). WGIF is a comprehensive cash management program available to Wyoming public entities. WGIF provides a full range of programs to meet participants' needs. The fund employs a team of professionals to manage the investments which are comprised of governmental securities meeting state statutory requirements. The value of the County's investments in WGIF equals the value of its WGIF shares.

The County maintains an investment pool that is available for use by all funds and component units, as well as outside governmental entities. Each fund's share of the pool balance is reported in the financial statements as investments. Earnings from the pooled investments are allocated monthly to each participant based on a formula that takes into consideration each participant's average investment in the pool.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 1. Nature of Operations and Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Assets, Deferred Outflows of Resources, Liabilities, Deferred Inflows of Resources, and Net Position/Fund Balance (Continued)

Investments (Continued)

The County reviews statements of investments on a monthly basis to identify significant downturns which might affect the fair value measurements of investments. Investments in certificates of deposit are reported at cost.

Endowments

Restricted nonexpendable net position as of June 30, 2017 represents the principal of permanent endowments restricted to investment in perpetuity by donors of the library and fair foundations. Investment earnings, except for changes in fair market value, are expendable to support the purposes designated by the donors.

Receivables, Payables, and Interfund Balances

Activity between funds that is representative of lending/borrowing arrangements outstanding at the end of the fiscal year is referred to as "advances to/from other funds". All other outstanding balances between funds are reported as "due to/due from" the entities and funds involved. Transfers and interfund transactions between governmental funds are eliminated in the government-wide financial statements.

Advances between funds, if reported in the fund financial statements, are offset by a non-spendable fund balance account in the applicable governmental funds to indicate that they are not available for appropriation and are not expendable financial resources.

Property taxes attach as an enforceable lien on the property on January 1. Property taxes are levied at the second Commissioners meeting in August, and are due in two installments. The first becomes due on November 10 and delinquent on the next business day; the second becomes due on May 10 and delinquent on the next business day. If the entire amount is paid by December 31, the interest on the first installment will be waived. Delinquent taxes have been recognized as revenue to the extent they have been collected within 60 days after the fiscal year end, with the net balance considered unavailable and, therefore, deferred.

The County is permitted by Wyoming Statutes to levy up to 12 mils of assessed valuation for all purposes, exclusive of state revenue, except for the payment of public debt and interest thereon. The combined tax rate to finance general governmental services other than the payment of principal and interest on long-term debt for the year ended June 30, 2017, was 12 mils, which means the County has levied to the maximum amount available.

Major Taxpayers

The County's 10 largest taxpayers account for over 53% of the County's total assessed property valuation. Eight of the 10 taxpayers are involved in mineral extraction industries. A utility company and a transportation company make up the other two major taxpayers. The County received approximately 42% of its total tax revenues from these taxpayers.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 1. Nature of Operations and Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Assets, Deferred Outflows of Resources, Liabilities, Deferred Inflows of Resources, and Net Position/Fund Balance (Continued)

Inventory

Inventory consists of expendable supplies held for consumption and is reported at cost (first-in, first-out). The cost is recorded as an expenditure at the time individual inventory items are used. Inventory is offset by a non-spendable fund balance account which indicates it is not an "available spendable resource."

Capital Assets

Capital assets, which include property, equipment and infrastructure assets, are recorded at historical cost or at estimated historical cost if the actual historical cost is not available in the government-wide financial statements. Infrastructure assets include roads, bridges, water/sewer, drainage systems and flood control. The County's capitalization level for buildings, improvements, equipment, vehicles, furniture and fixtures is \$5,000. The County's capitalization level for infrastructure assets is \$100,000. Depreciation on property and equipment is provided on the straight-line basis over the following useful lives:

Primary Government	Years
Buildings	40
Machinery and equipment	5
Hospital assets	5 - 40
Component Units	
Buildings and improvements	10 - 40
Machinery and equipment	5 - 20
Library collection	3 - 15
Airport water and sewage system	20

In accordance with the alternative approach to depreciating infrastructure assets permitted by GASB Statement No. 34, the County has elected to expense all infrastructure related expenditures, except for those expenditures related to additions to or improvement of infrastructure assets, in lieu of depreciating infrastructure assets. In order to utilize the alternative system, the County must maintain an asset management system which assesses asset condition and must maintain infrastructure assets at the condition level established by the County.

Capital asset purchases are accounted for as expenditures of the general fund and road construction fund in the governmental fund financial statements. Other costs for repairs and maintenance are accounted for as expenditures as incurred.

Pensions

For purposes of measuring the net pension liability, deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pension, and pension expense, information about the fiduciary net position of the Wyoming Retirement System ("WRS") plans and additions to/deductions from WRS's fiduciary net position have been determined on the same basis as they are reported by WRS. For this purpose, benefit payments (including refunds of employee contributions) are recognized when due and payable in accordance with the benefit terms. Investments are reported at fair value.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 1. Nature of Operations and Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Assets, Deferred Outflows of Resources, Liabilities, Deferred Inflows of Resources, and Net Position/Fund Balance (Continued)

Deferred Outflows and Deferred Inflows of Resources

In addition to assets, the financial statements may include a separate section for deferred outflows of resources. This separate financial statement element, deferred outflows of resources, represents a decrease of net position that applies to a future period and so will not be recognized as an outflow of resources (expense/expenditure) until then. In addition to liabilities, the financial statements may include a separate section for deferred inflow of resources. This separate financial statement element, deferred inflow of resources, represents an increase of net position that applies to a future period and so will not be recognized as an inflow of resources (revenue) until that time. The County reports deferred outflows and deferred inflows of resources as follows:

Unavailable Revenues - Unavailable revenue is reported in the governmental funds balance sheet. The governmental funds report unavailable revenues from two sources: property taxes and grants. These amounts are deferred and recognized as an inflow of resources in the period that the amounts become available. In the government-wise statement of net position, only property tax revenue is reported as a deferred inflow of resources in the year the taxes are levied.

Pension-Related Amounts – In the government-wide statement of net position, a deferred outflow or deferred inflow of resources is reported for the unrecognized items not yet charged to pension expense related to the pension liability. This includes the unamortized portion of the net difference between projected and actual earnings on pension plan investments and other differences between expected and actual experience, as well as changes in assumptions. Deferred outflows for the difference between projected and actual investment earnings are recognized over a period of five years, while the deferred inflows or deferred outflows for the differences between expected and actual experience for economic/demographic assumptions are recognized over the remaining service life for all active and inactive members.

Compensated Absences

All regular, full-time employees are entitled to vacation leave and all regular part-time employees accumulate vacation leave on a prorated basis. Employees accumulate vacation leave hours monthly based on number of years of service with the County. Upon termination of employment, employees will be paid for any unused vacation leave at their salary rate up to a maximum of 192 accumulated hours. Regular employees accrue sick leave of one day per month. Accumulation of sick leave is limited to 480 hours/60 days. Employees with 10 or more years of service will be paid for one-third (1/3) of their unused sick leave not to exceed 10 days upon termination of employment.

A liability for these amounts is reported in the governmental funds only if they have matured, for example, as a result of employee resignations and retirements.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 1. Nature of Operations and Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Assets, Deferred Outflows of Resources, Liabilities, Deferred Inflows of Resources, and Net Position/Fund Balance (Continued)

Budgets

The County Commissioners annually adopt a budget and approve the related appropriations for the funds in accordance with provisions of the Wyoming Statutes. The legally adopted budget consist of the primary government general fund, the capital projects fund, the special revenue funds, and the discretely presented component units. Annual appropriated budgets are prepared on a basis of estimated cash receipts and cash disbursements. In the case of the general fund, the capital projects fund, the special revenue funds, and the discretely presented component units, unexpended and unencumbered budgeted amounts and budget appropriations lapse at the end of the fiscal year. Encumbrances are re-appropriated in the ensuing year.

The County Commissioners exercise legal spending control at the department level. Any over-expenditures or transfers of appropriations must be approved by them, as are all departmental budget amendments. Management control is exercised at budgetary line item levels. The County Commissioners and the governing boards of the component units may also amend the budget after it is approved, using the same procedures necessary to approve the original budget. The budgetary data presented in the financial statements reflects all approved budget amendments. Supplemental budget appropriations of \$2,248,901 were approved for the general fund during the year.

Fund Equity

Governmental fund equity is classified as fund balance. Fund balance is further classified as non-spendable, restricted, committed, assigned, or unassigned. Non-spendable fund balances include amounts which cannot be spent because they are not in spendable form. Restrictions on fund balances have been externally imposed by creditors, grantors, contributors or laws and regulations of other governments or imposed by law through constitutional provisions. Commitments of fund balances were imposed by resolution of the Board of County Commissioners; these balances may be redeployed with appropriate due process. Assignments of fund balances express the intent of the County, as designated by the Board of County Commissioners, to utilize the funds for specific purposes. Unassigned fund balance of the General Fund is the net resources in excess of what can be properly classified in one of the above four categories.

When both restricted and unrestricted resources are available for use, it is the County's policy to use restricted resources first, then unrestricted resources as they are needed. While the County has not adopted a formal policy, when committed, assigned, or unassigned amounts are available for use, the County intends to utilize committed resources first, then assigned resources, and finally, unassigned resources as they are needed.

Restricted Net Position

For the government-wide financial statements, net position is reported as restricted when constraints placed on the net position is either: (1) externally imposed by creditors (such as debt covenants), grantors, contributors, or laws or regulations of other governments, or (2) imposed by law through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 1. Nature of Operations and Significant Accounting Policies (Continued)

Assets, Deferred Outflows of Resources, Liabilities, Deferred Inflows of Resources, and Net Position/Fund Balance (Continued)

Collections

The Natrona County Library owns a collection of rare historical books on Wyoming, as well as its complete collection of library books. These items are not considered to be held for financial gain. All books in the collection are protected, kept unencumbered, and preserved. The Library has capitalized this collection, but does not depreciate the rare books collection. The library collection has a limited life and is available to be borrowed by the general public. The library collection is capitalized and depreciated.

Short-term Financing

The County did not issue any tax anticipation notes or use any other type of short-term financing for the year ended June 30, 2017.

Accounting Estimates

The preparation of the financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosures of contingent liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses/expenditures during the reporting period. Actual amounts could differ from estimates.

Note 2. Deposits and Investments

Primary Government

Deposits are placed with various financial institutions and are carried at cost. As of June 30, 2017, the carrying amount of the County's deposits was \$45,611,018 and the bank balance was \$47,910,666. The County also had \$23,175 of petty cash on hand at various locations as of June 30, 2017, which is not on deposit at any financial institution. The difference between the carrying amount and the bank balance is a result of transactions in transit. All bank deposits at June 30, 2017 were covered by insurance or collateral held in joint custody with the financial institution.

Custodial Credit Risk - Deposits

In the case of deposits, this is the risk that in the event of a bank failure, the County's deposits may not be returned to it. State statutes require that the County's deposits in excess of Federal depository insurance must be collateralized. The County follows state statutes as their credit risk policy for deposits. At June 30, 2017, the County's deposits were fully insured or collateralized as required by statutes.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 2. Deposits and Investments (Continued)

Component Units

At June 30, 2017, the carrying amount of the component units' deposits was \$3,723,835 and the bank balance was \$4,677,903. The component units also held \$2,053 in petty cash on hand at various locations as of June 30, 2017, which is not on deposit at any financial institution. The difference between the carrying amount and the bank balance is a result of transactions in transit. All bank deposits at June 30, 2017 were covered by insurance or collateral held in joint custody with the financial institution

Investments

As of June 30, 2017, the primary government had the following investments:

				1	nvestment Ma	turitie	es in Years		_
		Interest	Less					More	-
Investment Type	Total	Rate	Than 1		1 - 5		6 - 10	Than 10	Rating
External									
investment pool	\$ 3,687,735	n/a	\$ 3,687,735	\$	-	\$	-	\$ -	n/a
WGIF	4,392,120	n/a	4,392,120		-		-	-	AAAm
WGIF - CD	650,000	1.35% to 1.38%	650,000		-		-	-	n/a
GSE mortgage									
backed securities	6,778,412	1.75% to 2.50%	-		3,708,565		983,719	 2,086,128	AA+
Total	\$ 15,508,267	<u>.</u>	\$ 8,729,855	\$	3,708,565	\$	983,719	\$ 2,086,128	

Investments of the primary government are reported under the following captions:

Investments - general fund	\$ 14,487,774
Investments - fiduciary fund - Fire Fighters of Natrona County	97,141
Investments - fiduciary funds - Employee Benefit Trust Fund	2,475
Investments - fiduciary funds - Investment Pool Trust Fund	 920,877
	\$ 15,508,267

As of June 30, 2017, the component units of the County had the following investments:

		Interest		Less				N	Iore	
Investment Type	Total	Rate		Than 1	 1 - 5	(5 - 10	Th	an 10	Rating
GSE notes	\$ 248,798	.625% to .75%	\$	49,912	\$ 198,886	\$	-	\$	-	Aaa
GSE mortgage										
backed securities	119,506	0.50%		49,748	69,758		-		-	Aaa
Mutual funds	2,074,723	n/a		2,074,723	-		-		-	n/a
External										
investment pool	629,359	n/a		629,359	-		-		-	n/a
Certificates of										
deposit	2,368,594	.15% to 1.45%		2,163,730	 204,864		-		-	n/a
Total	\$ 5,440,980	<u>-</u>	\$	4,967,472	\$ 473,508	\$	-	\$		

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 2. Deposits and Investments (Continued)

Investments (Continued)

Investments of the component units are reported under the following captions:

Investments	\$ 2,308,840
Restricted investments	3,132,140
	\$ 5,440,980

Credit Risk

Generally, credit risk is the risk that an investment will not fulfill its obligation to the holder of the investment. This is measured by the assignment of a rating by a nationally recognized statistical rating organization. State law does not allow governments to invest in corporate bonds, stocks or mutual funds and limits investments in commercial paper to short term maturities (not greater than 270 days) and to the top ratings issued by nationally recognized statistical rating organizations (Moody's and Standard and Poor's). Obligations of the U.S. Government and obligations specifically guaranteed by the U.S. Government are backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. Government. The U.S. Government sponsored enterprise securities and obligations are not specifically guaranteed by the U. S. Government. However, they are rated Aaa/AA+ by Standard and Poor's and Moody's. Under investment agreements with WGIF, the County has invested in a pool of short term funds which offers complete liquidity; this pool is rated AAAm by Standard and Poor's. The County follows the mandates for allowable investments as prescribed by state statutes as their credit risk policy.

Concentration of Credit Risk

The County does not have a formal policy that allows for or limits an investment in any one issuer to a specified percentage of the County's total investments. Excluding external investment pools and investments issued by or explicitly guaranteed by the U.S. Government, no single amount or issuer represents 5 percent or more of total investments.

Custodial Credit Risk - Investments

For an investment, this is the risk that, in the event of the failure of the counterparty, the County will not be able to recover the value of its investments or collateral securities that are in possession of an outside party. The only significant exposure is for securities held by securities brokers or other banks. While the County has no formal policy for custodial credit risk for investments, management believes the stability and reputation of these brokers or other banks serves to limit its custodial credit risk.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 2. Deposits and Investments (Continued)

Investments (Continued)

Fair Value of Investments

The County categorizes its fair value measurements within the fair value hierarchy established by generally accepted accounting principles. The hierarchy is based on valuation inputs used to measure the fair value of the asset. Level 1 inputs are quoted prices in active markets for identical assets; Level 2 inputs are significant other observable inputs; Level 3 inputs are significant unobservable inputs.

Following is a description of the valuation methodologies used for investments measured at fair value. There have been no changes in the methodologies used at June 30, 2017.

Mutual funds: Valued at the daily closing price as reported by the fund. Mutual funds held by the component units are open-end mutual funds that are registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission. These funds are required to publish their daily net asset value (NAV) and to transact at that price.

Government sponsored enterprises (GSEs) and GSE mortgage backed securities: Valued using quoted prices for identical or similar assets in active markets.

Primary government investments

	Investments at Fair Value as of June 30, 2017							
	Le	evel 1		Level 2	Le	vel 3		Total
GSE mortgage backed securities	\$	-	\$	6,778,412	\$	-	\$	6,778,412
	\$	-	\$	6,778,412	\$	-		6,778,412
Other investments reported in the follo	owing class	ifications						
Natrona County external investment	t pool							3,687,735
WGIF - Liquid asset pool								4,392,120
WGIF - Certificates of deposit								650,000
							\$	15,508,267

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 2. Deposits and Investments (Continued)

Investments (Continued)

Fair Value (Continued)

Component unit investments

	Investments at Fair Value as of June 30, 2017							
	Level 1		Level 2		Level 3			Total
Mutual funds	\$	2,074,723	\$	-	\$	-	\$	2,074,723
GSE notes		-		248,798		-		248,798
GSE mortgage backed securities		-		119,506				119,506
	\$	2,074,723	\$	368,304	\$	-		2,443,027
Other investments reported in the follow Natrona County external investment p	_	lassifications						629,359
Certificates of deposit	001							2,368,594
Total component unit investments							\$	5,440,980

At June 30, 2017, the County's investment portfolio includes mortgage backed securities that have fair values highly sensitive to interest rate changes. When interest rates fall, mortgages are refinanced and paid off early. The reduced stream of future interest payments diminishes the value of the investment.

Note 3. Interfund Balances and Transactions

Interfund and intra-entity receivables and payables at June 30, 2017 are as follows:

	Receivable		
General Fund	\$ -	\$ 1,461,670	
County Road Construction Fund	30,958	-	
Drug Court Fund	145,018	-	
Component Units	1,285,694		
	\$ 1,461,670	\$ 1,461,670	

Interfund balances result from the time lag between dates that (1) interfund goods and services were provided or reimbursable expenses occurred, (2) transactions were recorded in the accounting systems, and (3) payments between funds were made.

Transfers, if any, are used to (1) move revenues from the fund that statute or budget requires to collect them to the fund that statute or budget requires to expend them, (2) move receipts restricted to debt service from the funds collecting the receipts to the debt service fund, if needed, as debt service payments become due, and (3) use unrestricted revenues collected in the general fund to finance various programs accounted for in other funds in accordance with budgetary authorizations.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 4. Capital Assets

Primary Government

Capital asset activity for the year ended June 30, 2017, was as follows:

	Beginning Balance	Transfers and Additions	Transfers and Deletions	Ending Balance
Capital assets not being depreciated				
Land	\$ 16,241,656	\$ 24,000	\$ -	\$ 16,265,656
Infrastructure	25,698,770	-		25,698,770
Total capital assets not being				
depreciated	41,940,426	24,000		41,964,426
Capital assets being depreciated				
Buildings	145,489,605	532,774	-	146,022,379
Machinery and equipment	21,745,454	407,706	(1,253,662)	20,899,498
Hospital assets*	340,507,389	3,401,027	· · · · · · · ·	343,908,416
Total capital assets being	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
depreciated	507,742,448	4,341,507	(1,253,662)	510,830,293
Less accumulated depreciation for				
Buildings	97,238,686	1,765,483	-	99,004,169
Machinery and equipment	18,170,396	1,148,702	(1,155,157)	18,163,941
Hospital assets*	218,703,176	11,894,146	-	230,597,322
Total accumulated depreciation	334,112,258	14,808,331	(1,155,157)	347,765,432
Total capital assets being				
depreciated, net	173,630,190	(10,466,824)	(98,505)	163,064,861
Capital assets, net	\$ 215,570,616	\$ (10,442,824)	\$ (98,505)	\$ 205,029,287

^{*} These assets are leased to the Wyoming Medical Center, Inc. under an operating lease.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 4. Capital Assets (Continued)

Primary Government (Continued)

Depreciation expense was charged to the functions/programs of the primary government as follows:

Governmental activities

General government	\$ 1,207,572
Public safety	1,191,844
Public works	407,508
Health and welfare	25,000
Conservation of natural resources	82,262
Hospital	11,894,146
Total depreciation expense - governmental activities	\$ 14,808,331

Component Units

Capital asset activity for each component unit for the year ended June 30, 2017 follows.

Capital asset activity for the Natrona County Weed and Pest Control for the year ended June 30, 2017 was as follows:

	Beginning Balance		Transfers and Additions		Transfers and Deletions		Ending Balance	
Capital assets being depreciated								
Buildings and improvements	\$	419,077	\$	-	\$	-	\$	419,077
Machinery and equipment		592,319		81,879		(37,968)		636,230
Total capital assets being								
depreciated		1,011,396		81,879		(37,968)		1,055,307
Less accumulated depreciation for								
Buildings and improvements		166,002		11,704		-		177,706
Machinery and equipment		472,841		44,817		(36,654)		481,004
Total accumulated depreciation		638,843		56,521		(36,654)		658,710
Capital assets, net	\$	372,553	\$	25,358	\$	(1,314)	\$	396,597

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 4. Capital Assets (Continued)

Component Units (Continued)

Capital asset activity for the Natrona County Public Library for the year ended June 30, 2017 was as follows:

	Beginning Balance		ansfers and Additions	ansfers and Deletions	Ending Balance		
Capital assets not being depreciated							
Land	\$	1,545,080	\$ -	\$ -	\$	1,545,080	
Rare book collection		707,000	 9,800	 _		716,800	
Total capital assets not being depreciated		2,252,080	 9,800	 		2,261,880	
Capital assets being depreciated							
Machinery and equipment		784,764	7,062	(23,781)		768,045	
Library collection		3,436,801	180,812	(407,497)		3,210,116	
Total capital assets being							
depreciated		4,221,565	 187,874	(431,278)		3,978,161	
Less accumulated depreciation for							
Machinery and equipment		624,093	62,305	(19,381)		667,017	
Library collection		2,356,146	327,878	(407,497)		2,276,527	
Total accumulated depreciation		2,980,239	390,183	(426,878)		2,943,544	
Total capital assets being							
depreciated, net		1,241,326	 (202,309)	(4,400)		1,034,617	
Capital assets, net	\$	3,493,406	\$ (192,509)	\$ (4,400)	\$	3,296,497	

Capital asset activity for the Natrona County Fair for the year ended June 30, 2017, was as follows:

	Beginning Balance		Transfers and Additions		Transfers and Deletions		Ending Balance	
Capital assets being depreciated						,		
Buildings and improvements	\$	6,580,593	\$	13,638	\$	-	\$	6,594,231
Machinery and equipment		1,644,132		94,166		(95,493)		1,642,805
Total capital assets being						· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
depreciated		8,224,725		107,804		(95,493)		8,237,036
Less accumulated depreciation for								
Buildings and improvements		3,397,934		164,685		-		3,562,619
Machinery and equipment		969,063		72,226		(95,106)		946,183
Total accumulated depreciation		4,366,997		236,911		(95,106)		4,508,802
Capital assets, net	\$	3,857,728	\$	(129,108)	\$	(386)	\$	3,728,234

Buildings and improvements for the Natrona County Fair includes a facility that was acquired under capital leases in the amount of \$3,421,693, with associated accumulated amortization of \$1,411,448. The related amortization expense of \$85,542 has been included in annual depreciation expense.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 4. Capital Assets (Continued)

Component Units (Continued)

Capital asset activity for the City of Casper/Natrona County Health Department for the year ended June 30, 2017, was as follows:

	Beginning Balance Restated		Transfers and Additions		Transfers and Deletions		Ending Balance	
Capital assets being depreciated			1					
Machinery and equipment	\$	600,298	\$	30,206	\$		\$	630,504
Total capital assets being depreciated		600,298		30,206		-		630,504
Less accumulated depreciation for								
Machinery and equipment		428,267		44,739		-		473,006
Total accumulated depreciation		428,267		44,739		=		473,006
Capital assets, net	\$	172,031	\$	(14,533)	\$	-	\$	157,498

Capital asset activity for the Community Action Partnership of Natrona County for the year ended June 30, 2017, was as follows:

	Beginning Balance		Transfers and Additions		Transfers and Deletions		Ending Balance	
Capital assets being depreciated								
Building improvements	\$	82,003	\$	-	\$	-	\$	82,003
Machinery and equipment		185,675		-		-		185,675
Total capital assets being								
depreciated		267,678						267,678
Less accumulated depreciation for								
Building improvements		18,701		1,857		-		20,558
Machinery and equipment		160,353		6,464		-		166,817
Total accumulated depreciation		179,054		8,321		-		187,375
Capital assets, net	\$	88,624	\$	(8,321)	\$		\$	80,303

Equipment for the Community Action Partnership of Natrona County includes equipment that was acquired under capital leases in the amount of \$16,500, with associated accumulated amortization of \$13,200. The related amortization expense of \$3,300 has been included in annual depreciation expense.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 4. Capital Assets (Continued)

Component Units (Continued)

Capital asset activity for the Natrona County International Airport for the year ended June 30, 2017, was as follows:

	Beginning Balance			Ending Balance	
Capital assets not being depreciated					
Land	\$ 4,149,968	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 4,146,968	
Construction in progress	9,660,064	5,652,865	(10,561,039)	4,751,890	
Total capital assets not being					
depreciated	13,810,032	5,652,865	(10,561,039)	8,898,858	
Capital assets being depreciated					
Buildings and improvements	82,597,525	10,519,209	-	93,116,734	
Machinery and equipment	5,570,457	20,196	-	5,590,653	
Water and sewage system	825,565	5,363	-	830,928	
Total capital assets being					
depreciated	88,993,547	10,544,768		99,538,315	
Less accumulated depreciation for					
Buildings and improvements	63,177,880	2,031,408	-	65,209,288	
Machinery and equipment	4,149,997	338,086	-	4,488,083	
Water and sewage system	786,721	2,761	-	789,482	
Total accumulated depreciation	68,114,598	2,372,255	-	70,486,853	
Total capital assets being					
depreciated, net	20,878,949	8,172,513	-	29,051,462	
Capital assets, net	\$ 34,688,981	\$ 13,825,378	\$ (10,561,039)	\$ 37,950,320	

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 5. County Debt

The Wyoming Constitution (Article 16 §3) limits the amount of indebtedness for any County to be not more than two percent of the last general assessment. This limit was \$23,716,458 at June 30, 2017. The County had \$5,390,000 in outstanding debt subject to this limitation.

The following is a summary of changes in long-term debt of the County for the year ended June 30, 2017:

	Balance June 30, 2016	New Debt Incurred	Debt Retired	Balance June 30, 2017	Due Within One Year
Primary Government					
Certificates of					
participation	\$ 6,000,000	\$ -	\$ 610,000	\$ 5,390,000	\$ 625,000
Compensated					
absences	1,202,207	1,153,914	1,202,207	1,153,914	34,671
Net pension					
liability	14,457,906	82,420	-	14,540,326	-
Total debt	21,660,113	1,236,334	1,812,207	21,084,240	659,671
Original					
issue premium	93,075		9,465	83,610	9,465
	\$ 21,753,188	\$ 1,236,334	\$ 1,821,672	\$ 21,167,850	\$ 669,136

Certificates of participation, notes payable and compensated absences of the primary government are generally liquidated by the general fund.

Restated Balance June 30, 2016	New Debt Incurred		Debt Retired		Balance June 30, 2017		Due Within One Year	
\$ 1,459,737	\$	85,000	\$	82,411	\$	1,462,326	\$	86,531
7,269		-		3,332		3,937		3,372
522,287		419,870		522,287		419,870		3,013
8,267,716		455,381		-		8,723,097		
		_	<u> </u>	_		_		
\$ 10,257,009	\$	960,251	\$	608,030	\$	10,609,230	\$	92,916
	Balance June 30, 2016 \$ 1,459,737 7,269 522,287 8,267,716	Balance June 30, 2016 \$ 1,459,737 \$ 7,269 522,287 8,267,716	Balance June 30, 2016 New Debt Incurred \$ 1,459,737 \$ 85,000 7,269 - 522,287 419,870 8,267,716 455,381	Balance June 30, 2016 New Debt Incurred \$ 1,459,737 \$ 85,000 \$ 7,269 - 522,287 419,870 8,267,716 455,381	Balance June 30, 2016 New Debt Incurred Debt Retired \$ 1,459,737 \$ 85,000 \$ 82,411 7,269 - 3,332 522,287 419,870 522,287 8,267,716 455,381 -	Balance June 30, 2016 New Debt Incurred Debt Retired June 30, 2016 \$ 1,459,737 \$ 85,000 \$ 82,411 \$ 7,269 - 3,332 522,287 419,870 522,287 8,267,716 455,381 -	Balance June 30, 2016 New Debt Incurred Debt Retired Balance June 30, 2017 \$ 1,459,737 \$ 85,000 \$ 82,411 \$ 1,462,326 7,269 - 3,332 3,937 522,287 419,870 522,287 419,870 8,267,716 455,381 - 8,723,097	Balance June 30, 2016 New Debt Incurred Debt Retired Balance June 30, 2017 Company of the property

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 5. County Debt (Continued)

Primary Government, Certificates of Participation

During 2014, the County issued Certificates of Participation for a current refunding of Certificates of Participation previously issued in 2004 to finance the expansion and renovations of the Natrona County Detention Center. The refunding was undertaken to reduce future debt service payments; reducing interest requirements by approximately \$981,000, the 2004 certificates were redeemed and fully discharged with the refunding. A summary of the outstanding Certificates of Participation as of June 30, 2017 is as follows:

Certificates of participation series 2014, due in annual installments of \$590,000 to \$735,000 through June 2025, interest at 3.0% to 4.0%, original amount issued \$7,900,000 at premium of \$113,584.

\$ 5,390,000

\$ 5,390,000

Scheduled principal and interest requirements as of June 30, 2017 are as follows:

Principal	Principal Interest	
\$ 625,000	\$ 134,975	\$ 759,975
635,000	122,475	757,475
650,000	109,775	759,775
665,000	96,775	761,775
680,000	80,150	760,150
2,135,000	115,644	2,250,644
\$ 5,390,000	\$ 659,794	\$ 6,049,794
	\$ 625,000 635,000 650,000 665,000 680,000 2,135,000	\$ 625,000 \$ 134,975 635,000 122,475 650,000 109,775 665,000 96,775 680,000 80,150 2,135,000 115,644

The balances above do not include the unamortized premium in the amount of \$83,611 that is reported as a component of the certificates of participation.

Component Units, Note Payable

A summary of the note payable for the Natrona County International Airport as of June 30, 2017 is as follows:

Note payable to a government agency, with interest at 5%, payable in annual installments of \$155,397 due each January, through January 2029 \$

\$ 1,377,326

Note payable to a government agency, payable in one

installment of \$86,782 including interest at 2%, matures March 2019.	85,000
Total notes payable	1,462,326
Less current portion	(86,531)
Total non current portion	1,375,795

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 5. County Debt (Continued)

Component Units, Note Payable (Continued)

Scheduled principal and interest requirements as of June 30, 2017 are as follows:

Fiscal year ending, June 30	Principal		Principal Interest		 Total
2018	\$	86,531	\$	68,866	\$ 155,397
2019		175,858		66,321	242,179
2020		95,400		59,997	155,397
2021		100,171		55,226	155,397
2022		105,179		50,218	155,397
2023-2027		610,240		166,745	776,985
2028-2029		288,947		21,847	310,794
	\$	1,462,326	\$	489,220	\$ 1,951,546

Component Units, Capital Lease Payable

A summary of the capital leases for Community Action Partnership of Natrona County (CAP) as of June 30, 2017 is as follows:

Lease/buy back obligation on copier, due in monthly installments of \$283,	¢	2 027
including interest at 1.18%, through August 2018, collateralized by the copier	<u>\$</u> \$	3,937 3,937
Future minimum lease payments as of June 30, 2017 are as follows:	<u> </u>	
2018	\$	3,400
2019		566
Total minimum lease payments		3,966
Less: interest		29
Present value minimum lease payments	\$	3,937

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 6. Revenue Bonds

In February 2011, the Wyoming Medical Center (the Center) issued \$20,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its Revenue Bonds, Series 2011, dated February 17, 2011 through Natrona County, Wyoming. The bond issuance resulted in net proceeds to the Center of \$20,039,244, including a premium of \$39,244. The Series 2011 Bonds are special, limited obligations of the Center and the Board of Trustees of the Memorial Hospital of Natrona County, equally and ratably payable from the "Net Pledged Revenues" and certain funds held under the Indenture. As of June 30, 2017, \$17,005,000 of principal on the Series 2011 was outstanding. This obligation is not included on the balance sheet of the County since the County is not obligated in any manner for repayment of the bonds.

Note 7. Natrona County Memorial Hospital Lease

On August 11, 1986, the Center entered into a lease with the Board of Trustees of Memorial Hospital of Natrona County (Landlord) with the approval and consent of the Board of County Commissioners of Natrona County, Wyoming. The lease was amended May 16, 1995. The lease provides that the certain capital assets of the Landlord be leased to the Center.

The amended lease is for a primary term of ten years with two optional ten year renewals. In the event of expiration, termination, or default of the lease, substantially all of the assets under the operating lease will revert to the Board of Trustees of Memorial Hospital of Natrona County.

Under this lease, the Center is responsible for all costs, expenses, and obligations of every kind and nature relating to the use and occupancy of the leased premises. The Center is required to comply with all covenants imposed on the County and/or Landlord by the Bond Indenture (Note 6) and is required to meet certain financial covenants, as defined in the lease.

In consideration of the lease, the Center agrees to provide medically necessary hospital care without charge to residents of Natrona County, Wyoming, who have no means to pay for such care. As further consideration for this lease, as amended, the Center agrees to assume all costs and expenses for services provided by the Center in excess of \$120,000 per year for prisoner medical care and involuntary hospitalizations. In addition, the Center is required to pay the principal, premium, interest, and all other obligations required by the Bond Indenture.

Services provided and payments in lieu of rent for the years ended June 30 are as follows:

Indigent and prisoner care Property insurance	\$ 16,835,641 542,084	2016 \$ 18,347,422 534,945
	\$ 17,377,725	\$ 18,882,367

The operating lease provides that creating any lien, encumbrance, mortgage, or assignment by the Center requires the approval of the Landlord and the Board of County Commissioners of Natrona County, Wyoming.

All assets and liabilities related to the Wyoming Medical Center, Inc. are to revert to the County upon expiration or termination of the agreement. The County has retained title to all property and equipment originally transferred to the Center and additions purchased with the proceeds of all bond issues.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 8. Beneficial Interest in Assets Held by Others

In the past, the Library Foundation transferred investments to the Wyoming Community Foundation specifying itself as the beneficiary. The Library Foundation receives distributions from the Wyoming Community Foundation which approximate the earnings on the investments held on the Library Foundation's behalf. The Wyoming Community Foundation may substitute another beneficiary in place of the Library Foundation, should the Library Foundation cease to exist or if the governing board of the Wyoming Community Foundation votes that support of the Library Foundation is not necessary, or is inconsistent with the needs of the community. No other explicit variance power was granted in conjunction with the transfer. Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) ASC 958-605-50-4 requires those transferred assets to be reported on the Library Foundation's books at fair value, which was \$268,454 as of June 30, 2017, as beneficial interest in assets held by others.

Note 9. Defined Benefit Pension Plans

All eligible County employees are covered under one of the following pension plans:

Public Employees' Pension Plan

The County participates in the Public Employees' Pension Plan ("PEPP"), a statewide cost-sharing multiple-employer defined benefit, contributory retirement plan administered by the State of Wyoming Retirement System Board. Substantially all County full-time employees are eligible to participate.

PEPP members are required to contribute 8.25% of their annual covered salary and the County is required to contribute 8.37%, of the annual covered payroll. Legislation enacted in 1979 allows the employer to pay any or all of the employees' contribution in addition to the matching contribution. The County currently pays 15.37% of the annual covered payroll and employees pay the remaining 1.25%.

The County's contributions to the PEPP for the years ended June 30, 2017, 2016, and 2015, were \$1,223,857, \$1,283,431, and \$1,209,766, while the employees' portion was \$99,533, \$104,378, and \$103,434, respectively, equal to the required contributions for each year.

The Weed and Pest, the Fair and the Health Department component units currently pay all of the required employee's contribution. The Library pays 16.12% of the annual covered payroll and the employees pay the remaining 0.50%. Community Action Partnership pays 13.94% of the annual covered payroll and the employees pay the remaining 2.68%. The component units' contributions to the System, excluding the Airport, for the years ended June 30, 2017, 2016, and 2015, were \$746,490, \$753,540, and \$698,499, while the employees' portion was \$28,958, \$22,730, and \$20,768, respectively, equal to the required contributions for each year for regular employees.

The Airport's contributions to the System for the years ended June 30, 2017, 2016, and 2015, were \$184,228, \$174,032, and \$170,491, respectively, equal to the required contributions for each year for regular employees, respectively, for each year. The Airport also pays 100 percent of the full required contribution which is 16.62% for regular employees.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 9. Defined Benefit Pension Plans (Continued)

Public Employees' Pension Plan (Continued)

Through legislation passed during the 2014 legislative session, two tiers of benefits were established for participants of this plan. For Tier 1 (first contribution before 9/1/2012), the Plan allows for normal retirement after four years of service and attainment of age 60. Early retirement is allowed provided the employee has completed four years of service and attained age 50 or 25 years of service but will result in a reduction of benefits based on the length of time remaining to age 60. For Tier 2, the plan allows for normal retirement after four years of service and attainment of age 65. Early retirement is allowed provided the employee has completed four years of service and attained age 55, or 25 or more years of service but will result in a reduction of benefits based on the length of time remaining to age 65. All employees may also retire on the basis that the sum of the member's age and service is at least 85.

Benefits are established by Title 9, Chapter 3 of the Wyoming Statutes. The PEPP provides retirement, disability, and death benefits according to predetermined formulas and allows retirees to select one of seven methods for receiving benefits, including two joint and survivor forms of benefits: a 100% joint and survivor annuity, and a 50% joint and survivor annuity. The benefit amounts under these options are determined on an actuarially equivalent basis. Any cost of living adjustment provided to retirees must be granted by the State Legislature. In addition, a cost of living adjustment will not be approved by the legislature unless the plan is 100% funded after the COLA is awarded.

Employees terminating prior to normal retirement can elect to withdraw all employee contributions plus accumulated interest through the date of termination or, if they are vested, they may elect to remain in the plan and be eligible for unreduced retirement benefits at age 60 (Tier 1 employee) or 65 (Tier 2 employee).

Law Enforcement Pension Plan

The County participates in the Law Enforcement Pension Plan ("LEPP"), a state-wide, cost-sharing, multiple-employer defined benefit, contributory plan administered by the State of Wyoming Retirement System Board. The LEPP covers any county sheriff, deputy county sheriff, municipal police officer, Wyoming correctional officer, Wyoming law enforcement academy instructor, University of Wyoming campus police officer, detention officer or dispatcher for law enforcement agencies and certain investigators of the Wyoming Livestock Board.

The LEPP statutorily provides retirement, disability and death benefits according to predetermined amounts primarily determined by salary, age and years of service of the participant. Any cost of living adjustment provided to retirees must be granted by the State Legislature. In addition a cost of living adjustment will not be approved by the legislature unless the plan is 100% funded after the COLA is awarded. Participants may withdraw from the LEPP at any time and receive refunds of participant contributions plus accumulated interest.

The LEPP is funded by amounts withheld from participating employees' salaries and by contributions from the County. These contributions are determined by state statutes and as of June 30, 2017, the percentages to be contributed on compensation were 8.60% for the employees and the same for the County. Currently, the County pays 13.42% of the covered payroll, while employees pay the remaining 3.78%.

For the years ended June 30, 2017, 2016, and 2015, total contributions for the LEPP were \$1,276,291, \$1,277,699, and \$1,283,134 respectively, equal to the required contributions for each year. The County's portion of these contributions was \$995,804, \$996,903, and \$1,001,143, while the employees' portion was \$280,487, \$280,796, and \$281,991, equal to the required contributions for each year.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 9. Defined Benefit Pension Plans (Continued)

Paid Firemen's Pension Fund

The Natrona County International Airport ("Airport") participates in the Paid Firemen's Pension Fund ("Fund"), a statewide cost-sharing multiple-employer defined benefit, contributory retirement plan administered by the State of Wyoming Retirement System Board. All paid Airport firemen are eligible to participate. The Fund is comprised of two plans. Plan A relates to members hired prior to July 1, 1981 and Plan B relates to members hired on or after July 1, 1981 (and any earlier hires electing this plan).

Plan A statutorily required participants to contribute 8% of their salary, while employers were required to contribute 21% of their salary. Effective April 1, required contributions were suspended as Plan A had been determined to be actuarially over-funded. This plan is being reviewed to determine the appropriate measures to take to ensure this plan is adequately funded, as it is a closed plan.

Plan A statutorily provides retirement, disability and death benefit according to a percentage of a fireman first class salary. Plan A also statutorily provides for an annual percentage increase in the benefit amounts beginning in the year following twelve (12) months of payments, by at least 3%. In the event the current actuarial valuation indicates the fair value of assets is greater than one hundred fifteen percent (115%) of the actuarial value of liabilities, the Board may increase the benefit by an amount determined affordable by the actuary but not greater than five percent (5%) of the benefit. Participants may withdraw from Plan A at any time and receive refunds of participant contributions without interest.

Plan B provides retirement, disability and death benefits according to predetermined formulas. Any costs of living adjustment provided to retirees must be granted by the State Legislature. In addition, a cost of living adjustment will not be approved by the legislature unless the plan is 100% funded after the COLA is awarded. Participants may withdraw from the plan at any time and receive refunds of participant contributions without interest.

Under Plan B, participants contribute 9.245% of their gross monthly salary and the employer contributes 12% of the participant's gross monthly salary. Legislation enacted in 1979 allows the employer to pay any or all of the employees' contribution in addition to the matching contribution. The Airport currently pays 100% of the required employee's contribution. The Airport's contributions to the plan for the years ended June 30, 2017, 2016, and 2015, were \$85,393, \$100,999, and \$96,864, respectively, which were equal to the required contributions for those years.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 9. Defined Benefit Pension Plans (Continued)

Pension Liabilities, Pension Expense, and Deferred Outflows of Resources and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions

At June 30, 2017, the County reported a liability of \$14,540,326 for its proportionate share of the net pension liability. The County's component units: Weed and Pest, Library, Fair, Health Department, Community Action Partnership, and Airport reported \$504,402, \$1,905,486, \$559,320, \$2,287,886, \$1,049,686, and \$2,416,317, respectively, for their proportionate share of the net pension liability. The net pension liability was measured as of December 31, 2016, and the total pension liability used to calculate the net pension liability was determined by an actuarial valuation January 1, 2017. The County's proportion of the net pension liability was based on a projection of the County's long-term share of contributions to the pension plans relative to the projected contributions of all participating governmental entities, actuarially determined. At December 31, 2017, the County's liability as well as its proportion measured at December 31, 2016 and increase or decrease from its proportion measured at December 31, 2015 were as follows for each plan in which the county participates:

				Increase (decrease)
	Pension liability at		Proportion at	from December 31,
Primary Government	J	une 30, 2017	December 31, 2016	2015
Public Employees' Pension Plan	\$	10,974,694	0.453968700%	-0.014432580%
Law Enforcement Pension Plan		3,565,632	4.723196200%	0.001134688%
	\$	14,540,326		
Component Units				
Public Employees' Pension Plan				
Natrona County Weed and Pest Control	\$	504,402	0.020864600%	0.003416635%
Natrona County Public Library		1,905,486	0.078820500%	-0.000578899%
Natrona County Fair Board		559,320	0.023136300%	0.001092013%
Natrona County City of Casper Health				
Department		2,287,886	0.094638500%	0.000002836%
County Community Action Partnership				
of Natrona County		1,049,686	0.043420300%	0.003858987%
Natrona County International Airport		1,480,854	0.061255600%	0.001000000%
Paid Firemen's Retirement Plan A				
Natrona County International Airport		444,373	0.242200000%	0.003065555%
Paid Firemen's Retirement Plan B				
Natrona County International Airport		491,090	1.555900000%	-0.158425603%
	\$	8,723,097		

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 9. Defined Benefit Pension Plans (Continued)

Pension Liabilities, Pension Expense, and Deferred Outflows of Resources and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions (Continued)

For the year ended June 30, 2017, the County and its component units Weed and Pest, Library, Fair, Health Department, Community Action Partnership, and the Airport recognized pension expense of \$3,399,476 and \$1,759,301, respectively. At June 30, 2017, the County reported deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions from the following sources:

	PI	EPP	L	EPP	Total		
	Deferred Deferred Deferred		Deferred	Deferred	Deferred		
Primary Government	outflows	inflows	outflows	inflows	outflows	inflows	
Net difference between projected and actual earnings on pension							
plan investments	\$ 2,092,560	\$ -	\$ 1,700,816	\$ -	\$ 3,793,376	\$ -	
Difference between actual and							
expected experience rate	-	(298,871)	48,243	(131,386)	48,243	(430,257)	
Change in employer's proportion	194,878	(20,978)	242	(12,865)	195,120	(33,843)	
Amortizing deferred outflows and deferred inflows	2,287,438	(319,849)	1,749,301	(144,251)	4,036,739	(464,100)	
Contributions subsequent to							
the measurement date	658,106		636,559		1,294,665		
Total	\$ 2,945,544	\$ (319,849)	\$ 2,385,861	\$ (144,251)	\$ 5,331,405	\$ (464,100)	

The component units of the County reported deferred outflows and deferred inflows related to pensions from the following sources:

	Na	trona County	Wee	ed and Pest								
		Cor	itrol		N	Natrona County Public Library			Natrona County Fair			
		PE	PP			Pl	EPP		PEPP			
		Deferred outflows		Deferred inflows		Deferred outflows		Deferred inflows		Deferred outflows		Deferred inflows
Net difference between projected and actual earnings on pension plan investments	\$	80,135	\$	_	\$	354,757	\$		\$	99,142	\$	_
Difference between actual and expected experience rate		-		(12,416)		-		(51,268)		-		(14,645)
Change in employer's proportion		45,997		(12,157)		1,669		(7,797)		14,709		(2,648)
Amortizing deferred outflows and deferred inflows Contributions subsequent to		126,132		(24,573)		356,426		(59,065)		113,851		(17,293)
the measurement date		34,658		-		116,740				31,018		-
Total	\$	160,790	\$	(24,573)	\$	473,166	\$	(59,065)	\$	144,869	\$	(17,293)

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 9. Defined Benefit Pension Plans (Continued)

Contributions subsequent to the measurement date

Total

Pension Liabilities, Pension Expense, and Deferred Outflows of Resources and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions (Continued)

City of Casper/Natrona County

Health Department

PEPP

Community Action Partnership

of Natrona County

PEPP

42,872

						Deferred outflows		Deferred Inflows		Deferred outflows		Deferred inflows
Net difference between projected an	d act	ual earnings	on pe	ension								
plan investments					\$	428,359	\$	-	\$	174,664	\$	-
Difference between actual and expected experience rate					-		(61,331)		-		(26,890)	
Change in employer's proportion					39		(55,059)		87,870		-	
Amortizing deferred outflows and deferred inflows					428,398		(116,390)		262,534		(26,890)	
Contributions subsequent to the mea	asure	ment date				132,627		-		73,171		_
Total					\$	561,025	\$	(116,390)	\$	335,705	\$	(26,890)
				I	Natro	na County I	nternat	ional Airpo	ort			
		PI	EPP			Fi	re A			Fi	re B	
		Deferred		Deferred		Deferred	Γ	Deferred		Deferred		Deferred
		outflows		inflows		outflows	i	nflows		outflows		inflows
Net difference between projected and actual earnings on pension plan investments	\$	270,847	\$	-	\$	21,564	\$	_	\$	135,271	\$	_
Difference between actual and expected experience rate		-		(39,391)		-		-		1,569		(1,277)
Difference due to changes in assumptions		-		-		-		-		263,203		(20,414)
Change in employer's proportion		14,088		(9,425)		-		-		921		(1,938)
Amortizing deferred outflows and deferred inflows		284,935		(48,816)		21,564		-		400,964		(23,629)

Natrona County International Airport reported total deferred outflows of \$842,348 and total deferred inflows of \$72,445 at June 30, 2016.

21,564

(48,816)

92,013

376,948

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 9. Defined Benefit Pension Plans (Continued)

Pension Liabilities, Pension Expense, and Deferred Outflows of Resources and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions (Continued)

The County and its component units reported \$1,294,665 and \$523,101, respectively, as deferred outflows of resources related to pensions resulting from County contributions subsequent to the measurement date which will be recognized as a reduction of the net pension liability in the year ended June 30, 2017. Other amounts reported as deferred outflows or resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions will be recognized in pension expense as follows:

Primary Government

	PE	EPP	L	EPP	Total		
	Deferred	Deferred	red Deferred Deferred		Deferred	Deferred	
Year ended June 30,	outflows	inflows	outflows	inflows	outflows	inflows	
2018	\$ 811,098	\$ (141,708)	\$ 621,702	\$ (38,330)	\$ 1,432,800	\$ (180,038)	
2019	811,098	(133,916)	621,702	(38,330)	1,432,800	(172,246)	
2020	632,979	(44,225)	479,596	(38,187)	1,112,575	(82,412)	
2021	32,263		26,301	(29,404)	58,564	(29,404)	
	\$2,287,438	\$ (319,849)	\$1,749,301	\$ (144,251)	\$ 4,036,739	\$ (464,100)	

Componet Units

Natrona	County	W	eed/	and	
---------	--------	---	------	-----	--

	Pest C	Pest Control		y Public Library	Natrona County Fair		
	Deferred	Deferred	Deferred	Deferred	Deferred	Deferred	
Year ended June 30,	Outflows	Inflows	Outflows	Inflows	Outflows	Inflows	
2018	\$ 44,633	\$ (11,672)	\$ 126,805	\$ (25,103)	\$ 40,344	\$ (7,736)	
2019	44,634	(10,868)	126,728	(23,943)	40,344	(7,295)	
2020	35,383	(2,033)	97,291	(10,019)	31,517	(2,252)	
2021	1,482	-	5,602	-	1,646	-	
	\$ 126,132	\$ (24,573)	\$ 356,426	\$ (59,065)	\$ 113,851	\$ (17,283)	
	City of Casper/Natrona		Community Ac	tion Partnership	Natrona Count	y International	
	County Healt	County Health Department		na County	Airı	oort	
	Deferred	Deferred	Deferred	Deferred	Deferred	Deferred	
Year ended June 30,	Outflows	Inflows	Outflows	Inflows	Outflows	Inflows	
2018	\$ 152,825	\$ (55,520)	\$ 98,345	\$ (11,619)	\$ 199,248	\$ (25,492)	
2019	152,825	(51,650)	96,726	(11,041)	197,965	(24,186)	
2020	116,021	(9,220)	64,377	(4,230)	162,585	(9,383)	
2021	6,727	-	3,086	-	48,520	(3,415)	
2022	-	-	· -	_	41,637	(3,415)	
Thereafter	-	-	_	_	57,508	(6,554)	
	\$ 428,398	\$ (116,390)	\$ 262,534	\$ (26,890)	\$ 707,463	\$ (72,445)	

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 9. **Defined Benefit Pension Plans (Continued)**

Pension Liabilities, Pension Expense, and Deferred Outflows of Resources and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions (Continued)

Actuarial Assumptions

The total pension liability in the December 31, 2016 valuation was determined using the following actuarial assumptions, applied to all periods included in the measurement:

Actuarial Assumptions and Methods

	1 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
Valuation date	1/1/2017
Actuarial cost method	Individual Entry Age Normal

Level percent open Amortization method 30 Remaining amortization period

Asset valuation method 5-year

Actuarial assumptions: Investment rate of return 7.75%

Projected salary increases (includes

4.25% to 8.00% inflation)

Assumed inflation rate 3.25%

Mortality RP-2000 Combined Mortality Table, fully generational

The current actuarial assumptions and methods used in the January 1, 2017 valuation were based on an experience study that covered a five-year period ending December 31, 2011. Differences between assumptions and actual experience since the prior valuation are identified as actuarial gains and losses. These gains and losses impact the unfunded actuarial liability and future funding requirements determined in subsequent valuations.

The long-term expected rate of return on pension plan investments was determined using a building-block method in which best-estimate ranges of expected future real rates of return (expected returns, net of pension plan investment expense and inflation) are developed for each major asset class. These ranges are combined to produce the long-term expected rate of return by weighting the expected future real rates of return by the target asset allocation percentage and by adding expected inflation. For each major asset class that is included in the pension plans' target allocation as of January 1, 2017, these best estimates are summarized in the following table:

		Long-Term
		Expected Arithmetic
Asset Class	Target Allocation	Real of Return
Cash	0.00%	-0.20%
Fixed income	20.00%	1.95%
Equity	45.00%	7.73%
Marketable alternatives	17.50%	3.73%
Private markets	17.50%	7.14%
Total	100.00%	

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 9. Defined Benefit Pension Plans (Continued)

Discount Rate

The discount rate used to measure the total pension liability was 7.75 percent. The projection of cash flows used to determine the discount rate assumed that employee contributions will be made at the current contribution rate and that contributions for participating governmental entities will be made at contractually required rates, actuarially determined. Based on those assumptions, the pension plan's fiduciary net position was projected to be available to make all projected future benefit payments of current active and inactive employees. Therefore, the long-term expected rate of return on pension plan investments was applied to all periods of projected benefit payments to determine the total pension liability. However, for the Paid Firemen's Retirement Fund Plan B, the discount rate was changed from 6.52% in the prior valuation to 6.59% for the current valuation. The discount rate for the Paid Fireman's Retirement Fund Plan A is 4.38%.

Sensitivity of the County's Proportionate Share of the Net Pension Liability to Changes in the Discount Rate

The following table presents the County's proportionate share of the net pension liability calculated using the discount rate of 7.75 percent, as well as what the County's proportionate share of the net pension liability would be if it were calculated using a discount rate that is 1-percentage-point lower (6.75 percent) or 1-percentage-point higher (8.75 percent) than the current rate.

	1% Decrease		Curre	nt Discount Rate	1% Increase		
Primary Government		6.75%		7.75%		8.75%	
Public Employees' Pension Plan Wyoming Law Enforcement Retirement	\$ 15,763,326		\$	10,974,694	\$	6,952,700	
Plan		7,404,124		3,565,632		395,797	
Component Units							
Natrona County Weed and Pest							
Public Employees' Pension Plan	724,489			504,402		319,549	
Natrona County Library							
Public Employees' Pension Plan	2,736,914			1,905,486		1,207,165	
Natrona County Fair Board							
Public Employees' Pension Plan		803,370	559,320			354,341	
Natrona County City of Casper Health Dep	artment						
Public Employees' Pension Plan		3,286,168		2,287,886		1,449,424	
Natrona County Community Action Partner	rship						
Public Employees' Pension Plan	•	1,507,699		1,049,686		664,998	
Natrona County International Airport		6.75%		7.75%		8.75%	
Public Employees' Pension Plan	\$	2,127,001	\$	1,480,854	\$	938,152	
• •		3.38%		4.38%		5.38%	
Fire Pension Plan A	\$	549,918	\$	444,373	\$	359,241	
		5.59%		6.59%		7.59%	
Fire Pension Plan B	\$	852,620	\$	491,090	\$	192,093	

Payables to the Pension Plans – At June 30, 2017, the County reported \$214,690 as payable to the pension plans; Natrona County Weed and Pest reported \$5,861 as payable to the pension plans.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 10. Deferred Compensation Plans

As required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 32, Accounting and Financial Reporting for Internal Revenue Code Section 457 Deferred Compensation Plans, the County does not include assets in deferred compensation plans in the County's financial statements. The County's 457 plan document, in compliance with the Internal Revenue Code, requires all assets of the two deferred compensation plans offered to its employees to be held in trust for the exclusive benefit of the participants and their beneficiaries. The plans, available to all full-time employees (except for employees of the Weed and Pest Control), permit employees to defer a portion of their salary. The deferred compensation and accumulated earnings thereon is not available to employees until termination, retirement, death, or unforeseeable emergency.

Note 11. County Equity

The following table outlines the specific purpose details of the governmental fund balances of the County:

	General Fund		County Road Construction Fund		Other Nonmajor Funds		Totals	
Fund balances								
Nonspendable								
Inventory	\$	59,678	\$	-	\$	-	\$	59,678
Restricted for								
Road construction		-		30,958		-		30,958
Drug court		-		-		145,018		145,018
Lake water and sewer		95,434		-		-		95,434
Bureau of Reclamation lake		1,923,782		-		-		1,923,782
Committed to								
Perpetual care of one								
cent projects		2,231,164		-		-		2,231,164
Natrona County Detention								
Center Joint Powers Board		-		-		48,346		48,346
Hall of Justice Joint Powers								
Board		-		-		86,156		86,156
County roads		7,365,537		-		-		7,365,537
Assigned to								
Emergency reserves		7,324,833		-		-		7,324,833
Planned capital projects	1	15,238,092		-		-		15,238,092
Unassigned		5,482,797		-		-		5,482,797
Totals	\$ 3	39,721,317	\$	30,958	\$	279,520	\$	40,031,795

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 12. Deficit Net Position

At June 30, 2017, the component units of the County had an unrestricted deficit in the amount of \$262,213, \$739,177, \$553,897, and \$9,577 in the Natrona County Fair, the City of Casper/Natrona County Health Department, Community Action Partnership of Natrona County, and the Natrona County International Airport, respectively. These deficits were the direct result of recognizing the net pension liability.

Note 13. Commitments and Contingencies

Contingencies

There are several lawsuits pending against the County for various reasons. The outcome and eventual liability to the County, if any, in these cases is not known at this time; however, management and legal counsel estimate the potential claims against the County, not covered by insurance, resulting from such litigation would not materially affect the basic financial statements of the County.

Note 14. Risk Management Programs

The County is exposed to various risks of loss related to torts; theft of, damage to, and destruction of assets; error and omissions; injuries to employees; and natural disasters. As a result of these and other risks, the County participates in Wyoming Association of Risk Management (WARM), a management risk pool and WARM property insurance pool. Assessments for premiums or retroactive premiums are based on each member's payroll costs in relation to the total payroll costs of all members. Historically, the County's payroll has represented approximately 13.6% of the total payroll of all participants in the pool. The Coverage limit is \$21,000,000, which also includes various sub-limits. Claims have not exceeded coverage amounts in any of the last three years. Premiums paid to WARM by the County totaled \$483,939 and \$481,530 for the years ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

The County also participates in two other state sponsored, risk management programs under the Workers' Compensation Act and Unemployment Compensation Act.

Wyoming Statute §27-14-101 created the Wyoming Workers' Compensation Act which is administered as an enterprise fund by the State of Wyoming. All employers within the State of Wyoming are participants of this plan with only a few exceptions. This Act provides for the payment of benefits to employees for job-related injuries and diseases through the Workers' Compensation Fund. This Act provides general protection from suits filed by employees against the County. The County makes monthly payments to the Department of Employment, State of Wyoming. This amount is based on salaries and is a split rate between hazardous and non-hazardous positions. Amounts paid by the County to the State for Workers' Compensation during fiscal year 2017 and 2016 were \$427,141 and \$206,831, respectively.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 14. Risk Management Programs (Continued)

The County also provides health care benefits for primary government and component unit employees. Under this program, the County is insured under a stop-loss policy for individual claims exceeding \$100,000 per year. Premiums paid for stop-loss insurance were \$388,926 and \$351,426 respectively, for the years ended June 30, 2017 and 2016. Estimated medical claims are calculated by the plan administrator based on past historical experience and current economic events. Claims are usually paid within one year of submission. Changes in the County's health care risk management liability during the years ended June 30, 2017 and 2016 are as follows:

	2017	2016
Health care risk management liability, beginning of year	\$ 332,500	\$ 232,500
Claims incurred	(5,260,724)	(4,012,376)
Claims paid	5,443,224	4,112,376
Health care risk management liability, end of year	\$ 515,000	\$ 332,500

Insurance settlements during the last three fiscal years have not exceeded the County's insurance coverage. There has been no significant change in insurance coverage or the County's risk management programs during the year ended June 30, 2017.

Note 15. Investment Pool

The Natrona County Investment Pool makes investments on behalf of many governmental entities. Investments made on behalf of the County or the component units are reported in the appropriate individual fund. Only investments held for external participants are reported in the Investment Pool Trust Fund.

Following is the condensed financial information for the Natrona County Investment Pool:

	Primary	Component	External	
	Government	Units	Participants	Total
Statement of Net Position				
Investments	\$ 2,766,858	\$ 629,359	\$ 920,877	\$4,317,093
Net position, restricted for external pool participants		_	920,877	920,877
Net position, unrestricted	2,766,858	629,359	-	3,396,217
Total net position	\$ 2,766,858	\$ 629,359	\$ 920,877	\$4,317,093

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 15. Investment Pool (Continued)

Statement of Changes in Net Position	Primary Government	Component Units	External Participants	Total
Statement of Changes in Net 1 osition				
Investment income	\$ (79,389)	\$ 3,478	\$ 6,844	\$ (69,068)
Contributions from participants	-	-	749,500	749,500
Distributions to participants	-	-	(1,960,000)	(1,960,000)
Change in net position	(79,389)	3,478	(1,203,656)	(1,279,568)
Net position, beginning	2,846,247	625,881	2,124,533	5,596,661
		_		
Net position, ending	\$ 2,766,858	\$ 629,359	\$ 920,877	\$4,317,093
Net position, ending	\$ 2,766,858	\$ 629,359	\$ 920,877	\$4,317,093

All investments of the Natrona County Investment Pool are reported at fair value which is determined at least annually through market quotes. Each participant's position in the investment pool is calculated by the proportion of the cost of their contribution to the total funds invested in the pool multiplied by the pools total fair value as of any specific date. During the year ended June 30, 2017, the County did not provide or obtain any legally binding guarantees to support the value of the participant's shares. The following schedule summarizes the holdings of the investment pool as of June 30, 2017:

	Carrying Value	Fair Value
Cash deposits	\$ 698,655	\$ 698,655
FHLB notes, interest rates at 1.5 %, maturing 2027	2,142,459	2,064,323
FNMA mortgage backed securities, interest rates from 1.25% to 2.50%, maturing 2019 to 2032	255,000	252,228
FHLMC note, interest at 1.0%, maturing 2021	1,290,006	1,251,277
GNMA pass thru pool, interest at 4.5%, maturing 2023	47,083	49,574
FNMA pass thru pool, interest at 6.5%, maturing 2026	937	1,036
Total investments	\$ 4,434,141	\$ 4,317,093

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 16. Related Organizations

The County provided revenues to various component units during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017. Following are the amounts provided and the associated amounts payable to these component units as of June 30, 2017.

				Amounts
	Re	venues		Payable
	Provided June		ne 30, 2017	
Natrona County Weed and Pest Control	\$	-	\$	1,261,063
Natrona County Fair		807,247		-
Natrona County Public Library		2,573,111		-
City of Casper/Natrona County Health Department		585,000		-
Community Action Partnership of Natrona County		160,436		-
Natrona County International Airport		-		30,427

Note 17. Accounting Standards Issued, But Not Implemented

Governmental Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 81, *Irrevocable Split-Interest Agreements*, is to improve accounting and financial reporting for irrevocable split-interest agreements by providing recognition and measurement guidance for situations in which a government is a beneficiary of the agreement. This Statement requires that a government that receives resources pursuant to an irrevocable split-interest agreement recognize assets, liabilities, and deferred inflows of resources at the inception of the agreement. Furthermore, this Statement requires that a government recognize assets representing its beneficial interests in irrevocable split-interest agreements that are administered by a third party, if the government controls the present service capacity of the beneficial interests. This Statement is effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016, and should be applied retroactively. Management has not concluded its assessment of the effect of implementing this guidance.

Governmental Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 84, *Fiduciary Activities*, is to improve guidance regarding the identification of fiduciary activities for accounting and financial reporting purposes and how those activities should be reported. This Statement establishes criteria for identifying fiduciary activities of all state and local governments and clarifies whether and how business-type activities should report their fiduciary activities. Statement 84 provides that governments should report activities meeting certain criteria in a fiduciary fund in the basic financial statements and present a statement of fiduciary net position and a statement of changes in fiduciary net position. Statement 84 also describes four fiduciary funds that should be reported, if applicable: pension/employee benefit trust funds; investment trust funds; private purpose trust funds; and custodial funds with fiduciary activities that are not held in a trust or equivalent arrangement. This Statement is effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2018. Management has not concluded its assessment of the effect of implementing this guidance.

NOTES TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS June 30, 2017

Note 17. Accounting Standards Issued, But Not Implemented (Continued)

Governmental Accounting Standards Board Statement No. 87, *Leases*, is to better meet the information needs of financial statement users by improving accounting and financial reporting for leases by governments. This Statement requires recognition of certain lease assets and liabilities for leases that were previously classified as operating leases. Under this standard, government lessors must recognize (a) a lease receivable and (b) a deferred inflow of resources and continue to report the leased asset in its financial statements; and report in its financial statements (a) lease revenue recognized over the term of the lease, corresponding with the reduction of the deferred inflow, (b) interest income on the receivable; and (c) note disclosures about the lease. This standard is effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2019. Management has not concluded its assessment of the effect of implementing this guidance.

Note 18. Prior Period Adjustments – Natrona County International Airport

During the year ended June 30, 2017, an error was discovered that identified an overstatement of accrued compensated absences of \$126,227 previously reported at June 30, 2016. Accordingly, this amount was adjusted to restate unrestricted net position as of the beginning of the year.

Previously reported unrestricted net position, June 30, 2016		804,720
Increase in unrestricted net position due to overstatement of accrued compesated absences as of June 30, 2016		126,227
Restated unrestricted net position, June 30, 2016	\$	930,947
Net position, beginning of year as restated		
Invested in cpaital assets, net of related debt	\$ 3	3,226,244
Restricted for PFC		165,967
Unrestricted		930,947
Total net position, beginning of year as restated	\$ 3	34,323,158

Note 19. Subsequent Events

In July 2017, the Wyoming Medical Center completed an advance refunding of the Series 2011 Hospital Revenue Bonds (Series 2011 Bonds) through the issuance of Hospital Revenue Refunding Bonds, Series 2017 (Series 2017 Bonds). As part of the refunding transaction the proceeds from the Series 2017 Bonds along with a \$3,000,000 cash contribution from the Wyoming Medical Center were put into escrow to refund the Series 2011 Bonds. The Series 2017 Bonds bear interest at a rate between 3.00% and 5.00% and have the same maturity dates as the Series 2011 Bonds.

In July, 2017 the County awarded a contract for \$382,500 to load and haul 50,000 tons of crushed road base from the Mayoworth pit to various county roads.

In July, 2017 the County signed a contingency and development agreement with The Town of Barr Nunn, the Wyoming Department of Transportation and the Casper Area Metropolitan Planning Organization to provide \$1,000,000 in match funds for the development of an interchange at Interstate 25 and Westwinds Road in Bar Nunn, Wyoming.

REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION

REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

Infrastructure Assets Reported Using the Modified Approach

The County accounts for its infrastructure assets using the modified approach. The infrastructure consists of the road subsystem and the bridge subsystem.

The County manages its road network with an assessment system under a contract with an outside party. The network is assessed every three years, with the most recent assessment of paved roads completed in fiscal year 2017 and gravel roads completed in fiscal year 2015. The roads may be rated as being in standard or substandard condition. Standard paved roads will not need major repairs for 8 to 20 years. Substandard paved roads will need major repairs within 0 to 7 years. Standard gravel roads will not need major repairs for 4 years. Substandard gravel roads will need major repairs within 0 to 4 years due to not having the proper structural base. The following table outlines condition levels, relative remaining life, and maintenance/rehabilitation required for paved and gravel roads as determined by the outside party which prepared the detailed condition survey for the County.

D 1	D 1	
Paved	Road	0

Pavement	Relative Remaining Life	Maintenance/Rehabilitation
Condition No.	Prior to Rehabilitation	Required
85 - 100	12 to 15 years	Minimal - minor patching and crack sealing
80 - 84	10 to 12 years	Some - slurry seal or thin resurfacing
70 - 79	8 to 10 years	Routine - slurry seal, thin to thick resurfacing
60 - 69	6 to 8 years	Increasing - thicker resurfacing, surface replacement and possibly some subgrade stabilization
40 - 59	3 to 6 years	High - surface replacement, base reconstruction and possibly some subgrade stabilization
0 - 39	Less than 3 years	Very high - total reconstruction with subgrade preparation

Gravel Roads

Surface	Relative Remaining Life	Maintenance/Rehabilitation
Condition No.	Prior to Rehabilitation	Required
85 - 100	12 to 15 years	Minimal - some grading
80 - 84	10 to 12 years	Some - moderate grading
70 - 79	8 to 10 years	Thick to thin layer of gravel and potential for some sub base reconstruction and recompaction
60 - 69	6 to 8 years	Potential reshaping, gravel and recompactoin
40 - 59	3 to 6 years	Some sub base reconstruction, gravel and recompaction
0 - 39	Less than 3 years	Total sub base reconstruction, reshaping, gravel and reconstruction

Effective July 1, 2006, it is the County's policy to maintain its paved roads with at least 25% rated as standard and to maintain its gravel roads with at least 21% rated as standard. Standard includes pavement/gravel condition numbers 70 and above. The County added an additional category of dirt/unimproved roads which are not assessed or maintained. The assessment of paved roads in 2017 was performed by the Wyoming Technology Transfer Center. This resulted in condition categories which differed from the prior year. The number of miles of paved and gravel rated standard and substandard are as follows:

REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION (CONTINUED) June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

Infrastructure Assets Reported Using the Modified Approach (Continued)

	Pav	ed	Gravel		Dirt/Unimproved		
2017		_	2511	-	3.511	_	
Condition Rating Standard	Miles	Percent	Miles	Percent	Miles	Percent	
85 - 100	3	2.2%	1	0.4%	n/a	n/a	
80 - 84	n/a	n/a	8	2.9%	n/a	n/a	
70 - 85	48	35.8%	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	
70 - 79	n/a	n/a	43	15.4%	n/a	n/a	
Sub-standard	II/ a	π α	73	13.470	11/4	11/ 4	
Less than 70	83	61.9%	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	
60 - 69	n/a	n/a	64	22.6%	n/a	n/a	
40 - 59	n/a	n/a n/a	110	38.9%	n/a	n/a	
0 - 39	n/a n/a	n/a n/a	56	19.8%	n/a	n/a	
					11/a 352	100%	
Unimproved	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a			
	134	100%	282	100%	352	100%	
2016	Pav	ed	Grav	Gravel		Dirt/Unimproved	
2016 Condition Rating	Miles	Percent	Miles	Percent	Miles	Percent	
Standard Standard	Willes	Tercent	Willes	Tercent	Willes	Tercent	
85 - 100	30	22.4%	1	0.4%	n/a	n/a	
80 - 84	n/a	n/a	8	2.9%	n/a	n/a	
70 - 85	29	21.6%	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	
70 - 79	n/a	n/a	43	15.4%	n/a	n/a	
Sub-standard	11/ 42	11/4		15.1.70	11/ 11	11/ 11	
Less than 70	76	56.7%	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	
60 - 69	n/a	n/a	64	22.6%	n/a	n/a	
40 - 59	n/a	n/a	110	38.9%	n/a	n/a	
0 - 39	n/a	n/a	56	19.8%	n/a	n/a	
Not evaluated	5	3.7%	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Unimproved	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	352	100%	
	140	104%	282	100%	352	100%	
	Pav		Grav		Dirt/Unin		
2015	1 av	<u>cu</u>	Giav		Dire Cilin	iproved	
Condition Rating	Miles	Percent	Miles	Percent	Miles	Percent	
Standard							
85 - 100	30	22.4%	1	0.4%	n/a	n/a	
80 - 84	n/a	n/a	8	2.9%	n/a	n/a	
70 - 85	29	21.6%	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	
70 - 79	n/a	n/a	43	15.4%	n/a	n/a	
Sub-standard							
Less than 70	76	56.7%	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	
60 - 69	n/a	n/a	64	22.6%	n/a	n/a	
40 - 59	n/a	n/a	110	38.9%	n/a	n/a	
0 - 39	n/a	n/a	56	19.8%	n/a	n/a	
Not evaluated	5	3.7%	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	
Unimproved	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	352	100%	
	140	104%	282	100%	352	100%	

REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION (CONTINUED) June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

Infrastructure Assets Reported Using the Modified Approach (Continued)

The County's bridges are monitored by the State of Wyoming. The State uses a comprehensive bridge management system (PONTIS) to assist in managing all bridges within the State. Each bridge is inspected at least once every two years. This inspection measures and rates the required National Bridge Inventory (NBI) items, including dimensions, clearances, alignment, waterway data and structural condition. The structural condition is evaluated by using structural elements. Each component of the bridge (girders, deck, railing, columns, piling, etc.) is assigned an element and the condition of each element is evaluated based on several condition assessments. The element data is converted to NBI ratings using a conversion program. The structure's NBI data is then used to determine its sufficiency rating. The sufficiency rating is calculated by the Federal Highway Administration, and bridges with a sufficiency rating of 80 or less and classified as structurally deficient and/or functionally obsolete are put on the Federal Highway Administration Selection List. Functional obsolescence is a measure of the suitability of the bridge to provide for requirements of traffic both on and under the structure. Structural deficiency is a measure of the condition of the structural elements and the ability of the bridge to carry the anticipated loads. Bridges appearing on the Selection List are considered deficient, whereas those not on the list, are considered acceptable. The bridge subsystem condition assessment is done every year. The County's policy is to maintain 55% of bridges at borderline or better condition.

Using the BMS/NBI conversion program, the NBI data supplied by the State of Wyoming to the Federal Highway Administration results in the Selection List Condition Rating is as follows:

	2017		20	16	2015	
Condition Rating	Bridges	Percent	Bridges	Percent	Bridges	Percent
Acceptable (80 to 100 points) Borderline (50 to 80 points)	12 6	50% 25%	12 6	50% 25%	12 6	50% 25%
Deficient (less than 50 points)	6	25%	6	25%	6	25%
	24	100%	24	100%	24	100%

The County's estimated maintenance and preservation expenditures on infrastructure assets as compared to actual expenditures on the budgeted expenditures follows.

	2017	2016	2015	2014	2013
Estimated maintenance and preservation					
expenditures	\$ 11,372,123	\$ 13,868,932	\$ 10,854,717	\$ 4,766,897	\$ 3,958,625
Actual maintenance and preservation	2 027 247	0.202.720	1.404.056	5 10 1 0 5 7	2.717.206
expenditures	3,927,347	8,292,729	4,484,356	5,124,357	3,717,206
	\$ (7,444,776)	\$ (5,576,203)	\$ (6,370,361)	\$ 357,460	\$ (241,419)

SCHEDULE OF CHANGES IN NET PENSION LIABILITY AND RELATED RATIOS Last 10 Fiscal Years (Unaudited)

Primary Government		2017		2016		2015	2014
Public Employees Pension Plan							
Proportion of the net pension liability	0.4	53968700%	0.46	58401280%	0.47	71110030%	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability	\$	10,974,694	\$	10,910,696	\$	8,313,642	*
Covered payroll	\$	8,093,832	\$	8,169,264	\$	8,053,213	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability							
as a percentage of its covered payroll		135.59%		133.56%		103.23%	*
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage							
of the total pension liability		73.42%		73.40%		79.08%	*
Law Enforcement Pension Plan							
Proportion of the net pension liability	4.7	23196200%	4.72	22061512%	4.86	66427377%	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability	\$	3,565,632	\$	3,547,210	\$	1,433,828	*
Covered payroll	\$	7,310,525	\$	7,101,968	\$	7,192,134	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability	·	. , ,		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	·	, , , ,	
as a percentage of its covered payroll		48.77%		49.95%		19.94%	*
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage		1017770		.,,,,,,		15.5 .70	
of the total pension liability		88.11%		87.49%		94.76%	*
Component Units		00.1170		07.1770		71.7070	
Public Employees Pension Plan							
Natrona County Community Action Partnership							
Proportion of the net pension liability	0.0	43420300%	0.03	39561313%	0.03	34926668%	*
Proportion of the net pension liability Proportionate share of the net pension liability	\$	1,049,686	\$	921,521	\$	616,348	*
Covered payroll	э \$	774,143	\$	689,979	\$ \$	597,041	*
	ф	774,143	Ф	009,979	Ф	397,041	•
Proportionate share of the net pension liability		125 500/		133.56%		103.23%	*
as a percentage of its covered payroll		135.59%		133.30%		103.23%	*
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage		72.420/		72 400/		70.000/	*
of the total pension liability		73.42%		73.40%		79.08%	Ψ.
Natrona County Fair Board	0.0	221262000	0.00	2004420704	0.00	220576104	a1a
Proportion of the net pension liability		23136300%		22044287%		22385761%	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability	\$	559,320	\$	513,488	\$	395,040	*
Covered payroll	\$	412,498	\$	384,469	\$	382,665	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability		427 700/		100 7 501		100.000	at.
as a percentage of its covered payroll		135.59%		133.56%		103.23%	*
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage							
of the total pension liability		73.42%		73.40%		79.08%	*
Natrona County City of Casper Health Department							
Proportion of the net pension liability	0.0	94638500%	0.09	94635664%	0.10	01745508%	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability	\$	2,287,886	\$	2,204,394	\$	1,795,494	*
Covered payroll	\$	1,687,315	\$	1,650,516	\$	1,739,250	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability							
as a percentage of its covered payroll		135.59%		133.56%		103.23%	*
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage							
of the total pension liability		73.42%		73.40%		79.08%	*
Natrona County Library							
Proportion of the net pension liability	0.0°	78820500%	0.07	79399399%	0.07	79183759%	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability	\$	1,905,486	\$	1,849,488	\$	1,397,350	*
Covered payroll	\$	1,405,295	\$	1,384,784	\$	1,353,577	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability		, -, -		, , ,		, ,	
as a percentage of its covered payroll		135.59%		133.56%		103.23%	*
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage							
of the total pension liability		73.42%		73.40%		79.08%	*
r F		. 3 = 70		70			

2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
		_			
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
ate.	.10	ale.	ala.	ate.	ate.
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
Ψ.	Ť	*	Ť	7	Ψ.
*	*	*	*	*	*
·	·	·	·	·	·
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
					(Continued)

SCHEDULE OF CHANGES IN NET PENSION LIABILITY AND RELATED RATIOS (CONTINUED) Last 10 Fiscal Years (Unaudited)

Component Units (Continued)	ent Units (Continued) 2017			2016		2015	2014
Public Employees Pension Plan							
Natrona County Weed and Pest							
Proportion of the net pension liability	0.02	20864600%	0.01	7447965%	0.01	9017767%	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability	\$	504,402	\$	406,424	\$	335,605	*
Covered payroll	\$	371,996	\$	304,305	\$	325,092	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability							
as a percentage of its covered payroll		135.59%		133.56%		103.23%	*
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage							
of the total pension liability		73.42%		73.40%		79.08%	*
Natrona County International Airport							
Proportion of the net pension liability	0.0	61255600%	0.06	50307348%	0.06	51524350%	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability	\$	1,480,854	\$	1,404,769	\$	1,085,715	*
Covered payroll	\$	1,108,472	\$	1,051,805	\$	1,051,705	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability							
as a percentage of its covered payroll		135.59%		133.56%		103.23%	*
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage							
of the total pension liability		73.42%		73.40%		79.08%	*
Fire Pension Plan A							
Natrona County International Airport							
Proportion of the net pension liability	0.24	42200000%	0.23	39134445%	0.23	86033104%	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability	\$	444,373	\$	443,485	\$	388,481	*
Covered payroll	\$	´ -	\$, -	\$	· -	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability							
as a percentage of its covered payroll		0.00%		0.00%		0.00%	*
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage							
of the total pension liability		38.91%		40.05%		45.95%	*
Fire Pension Plan B							
Natrona County International Airport							
Proportion of the net pension liability	1.55	55900000%	1.71	4325603%	1.67	76523750%	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability (asset)	\$	491,090	\$	524,148	\$	(18,854)	*
Covered payroll	\$	401,944	\$	475,401	\$	411,629	*
Proportionate share of the net pension liability		ŕ		,		ŕ	
as a percentage of its covered payroll		122.18%		110.25%		-4.58%	*
Plan fiduciary net position as a percentage							
of the total pension liability		80.16%		79.33%		100.98%	*
1							

The amounts presented for each fiscal year were determined as of 12/31.

^{*} Information for years prior to 2015 is not available; the schedule will be completed as information becomes available.

2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*

SCHEDULE OF PENSION CONTRIBUTIONS Last 10 Fiscal Years (Unaudited)

Primary Government		2017		2016		2015	2014
Public Employees Pension Plan							
Contractually required contribution	\$	1,323,390	\$	1,387,809	\$	1,313,200	*
Contributions in relation to the contractually							
required contribution		(1,323,390)		(1,387,809)		(1,313,200)	*
Contribution deficiency (excess)	\$		\$	_	\$	_	*
Covered payroll	\$	7,962,633	\$	8,350,235	\$	8,274,732	*
Contributions as a percentage of covered							
payroll		16.62%		16.62%		15.87%	*
Law Enforcement Pension Plan							
Contractually required contribution	\$	1,276,291	\$	1,277,699	\$	1,283,134	*
Contributions in relation to the contractually							
required contribution		(1,276,291)		(1,277,699)		(1,283,134)	*
Contribution deficiency (excess)	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	*
Covered payroll	\$	7,420,295	\$	7,428,483	\$	7,460,081	*
Contributions as a percentage of covered							
payroll		17.20%		17.20%		17.20%	*
Component Units							
Public Employees Pension Plan							
Natrona County Community Action Partnership							
Contractually required contribution	\$	135,801	\$	126,746	\$	105,648	*
Contributions in relation to the contractually	-	,	-	,	7	,	
required contribution		(135,801)		(126,746)		(105,648)	*
Contribution deficiency (excess)	\$	-	\$	(120,7.0)	\$	(100,0.0)	*
Covered payroll	\$	817,094	\$	762,611	\$	665,709	*
Contributions as a percentage of covered	Ψ	017,051	Ψ	702,011	Ψ	005,707	
payroll		16.62%		16.62%		15.87%	*
Natrona County Fair Board		10.0270		10.0270		13.0770	
Contractually required contribution	\$	68,074	\$	68,074	\$	60,137	*
Contributions in relation to the contractually	Ψ	00,074	Ψ	00,074	Ψ	00,137	
required contribution		(68,074)		(68,074)		(60,137)	*
Contribution deficiency (excess)	•	(00,074)	\$	(00,074)	\$	(00,137)	*
	\$	409,591	\$	409,591	<u>\$</u>	378,935	*
Covered payroll	Ф	409,391	Ф	409,391	Ф	378,933	**
Contributions as a percentage of covered		16 620/		16 620/		15.070/	*
payroll	,	16.62%		16.62%		15.87%	**
Natrona County City of Casper Health Departmen		272 510	Φ	200.070	Φ	276 671	*
Contractually required contribution	\$	273,510	\$	290,070	\$	276,671	Ψ.
Contributions in relation to the contractually		(252.510)		(200.070)		(27.6.67.1)	ala.
required contribution	_	(273,510)	Φ.	(290,070)	_	(276,671)	*
Contribution deficiency (excess)	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	*
Covered payroll	\$	1,645,668	\$	1,745,307	\$	1,743,359	*
Contributions as a percentage of covered							
payroll		16.62%		16.62%		15.87%	*
Natrona County Library							
Contractually required contribution	\$	233,318	\$	234,762	\$	224,981	*
Contributions in relation to the contractually							
required contribution		(233,318)		(234,762)		(224,981)	*
Contribution deficiency (excess)	\$		\$		\$		*
Covered payroll	\$	1,403,839	\$	1,412,527	\$	1,417,650	*
Contributions as a percentage of covered							
payroll		16.62%		16.62%		15.87%	*

2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008
*	*	J-	u.	ታ	4
*	ক	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
at.	d.	at.	di.		di.
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	•	*		*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
T	Ŧ	*	Ŧ	Ψ.	Ŧ
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
at.	d.	d.	di.		d.
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
					(Continued)

SCHEDULE OF PENSION CONTRIBUTIONS (CONTINUED) Last 10 Fiscal Years (Unaudited)

Component Units (Continued)		2017		2016		2015	2014
Public Employees Pension Plan							
Natrona County Weed and Pest	¢	<i>(5, (</i> 29)	ф	56 627	ø	50.214	*
Contractually required contribution Contributions in relation to the contractually	\$	65,638	\$	56,627	\$	59,314	Ŧ
required contribution		(65,638)		(56,627)		(59,314)	*
Contribution deficiency (excess)	\$	(05,038)	\$	(30,027)	\$	(39,314)	*
Covered payroll	\$	394,934	\$	340,716	\$	373,749	*
Contributions as a percentage of covered	Ψ	371,731	Ψ	310,710	Ψ	373,719	
payroll		16.62%		16.62%		15.87%	*
Natrona County International Airport							
Contractually required contribution	\$	184,228	\$	174,032	\$	170,491	*
Contributions in relation to the contractually							
required contribution		(184,228)		(174,032)		(170,491)	*
Contribution deficiency (excess)	\$	-	\$	_	\$	-	*
Covered payroll	\$	1,108,472	\$	1,047,124	\$	1,074,297	*
Contributions as a percentage of covered							
payroll		16.62%		16.62%		15.87%	*
Fire Pension Plan A							
Natrona County International Airport							
Contractually required contribution	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	*
Contributions in relation to the contractually							at.
required contribution	Φ.		Ф		Φ.		*
Contribution deficiency (excess)	\$		\$	-	\$		*
Covered payroll	\$	-	Э	-	Э	-	Ψ.
Contributions as a percentage of covered		0.00%		0.00%		0.00%	*
payroll Fire Pension Plan B		0.00%		0.00%		0.00%	*
Natrona County International Airport	\$	85,393	\$	100,999	\$	96,864	*
Contractually required contribution Contributions in relation to the contractually	Ф	65,393	Ф	100,999	Ф	90,804	•
required contribution		(85,393)		(100,999)		(96,864)	*
Contribution deficiency (excess)	•	(65,393)	\$	(100,999)	\$	(90,804)	*
Covered payroll	<u>\$</u> \$	401 849	\$	475.289	\$	455,831	*
Contributions as a percentage of covered	Ψ	401,047	Ψ	+13,207	Ψ	+55,651	
payroll		21.25%		21.25%		21.25%	*

^{*} Information for years prior to 2015 is not available; the schedule will be completed as information becomes available.

2013	2012	2011	2010	2009	2008
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
Ť	T	Ť	Ŧ	T	Ψ.
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
*	*	*	*	*	*
1	Tr.	*1*	-14	74*	40
*	*	*	*	*	*

SCHEDULE OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE - BUDGET AND ACTUAL (BUDGETARY BASIS) - GENERAL FUND Year Ended June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

				Variance With	
	Original	Final		Final Budget	
	Budget	Budget	Actual	Positive (Negative)	
Revenues					
Taxes	\$ 17,137,053	\$ 17,137,053	\$ 16,092,999	\$ (1,044,054)	
Licenses and permits	1,537,735	1,537,735	1,712,873	175,138	
Intergovernmental	18,103,099	18,103,099	19,121,420	1,018,321	
Charges for services	3,780,549	3,780,549	3,632,298	(148,251)	
Investment income	45,000	45,000	39,994	(5,006)	
Miscellaneous	456,391	456,391	725,912	269,521	
Total revenues	41,059,827	41,059,827	41,325,496	265,669	
Expenditures					
Current					
Agriculture	252,984	252,984	245,687	7,297	
Assessor	959,916	959,916	882,503	77,413	
Clerk	1,723,600	1,723,600	1,695,049	28,551	
Coroner	437,085	437,085	422,062	15,023	
Clerk of Court	1,605,831	1,658,903	1,567,723	91,180	
Commissioners	12,191,966	17,387,919	17,192,575	195,344	
Information technology	1,609,063	1,609,063	1,445,699	163,364	
One percent	2,900,000	2,900,000	1,196,854	1,703,146	
Road and bridge	3,981,816	4,069,332	2,899,883	1,169,449	
Sheriff	15,395,822	15,416,953	14,896,840	520,113	
Treasurer	919,432	919,432	866,053	53,379	
Total expenditures	41,977,515	47,335,187	43,310,928	4,024,259	
Excess (deficiency) of					
revenues over expenditures	\$ (917,688)	\$ (6,275,360)	(1,985,432)	\$ (3,758,590)	
Fund balance - beginning of year			41,881,399		
Fund balance - end of year			\$ 39,895,967		

NOTES TO REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION June 30, 2017 (Unaudited)

Note 1. Explanantion of Differences Between Budgetary Basis and GAAP Basis

The County's budgets and related appropriations are prepared on a basis of cash receipts and cash disbursements whereas the County's financial statements are prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP). The adjustments necessary to convert the budgetary basis revenues and expenditures to GAAP basis revenues and expenditures of the general fund are as follows.

Revenues	(General Fund
Actual amounts (budgetary basis) from the Schedule of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balance - Budget and Actual	\$	41,325,496
Difference - Budget Basis to GAAP Basis		
Accrual of accounts receivable		715,034
Accrual of property taxes receivable		17,792
Accrual of grants receivable		13,335
Adjustment of contributed capital		24,000
Total assessment of many distances and		
Total revenue as reported on the Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balances - Governmental Funds	\$	42,095,657
Expenditures		
Actual amounts (budgetary basis) from the Schedule of Revenues, Expenditures		
and Changes in Fund Balance - Budget and Actual	\$	43,310,928
Difference - Budget Basis to GAAP Basis		
Accrual of accounts payable		(1,023,433)
Accrual of interest expense		(1,667)
Accrual of compensated absences		(3,672)
Adjust inventory		(3,494)
Adjustment of capital expenditure	_	24,000
Total expenditures as reported on the Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and		
Changes in Fund Balances - Governmental Funds	\$	42,302,662

Note 2. Explanation of Changes to Pension Plans

Changes of assumptions - For the Paid Firemen's Pension Plan B, amounts reported in 2017 reflect an adjustment in the blended single discount rate from 6.517% to the blended single discount rate of 6.593%. For the Paid Firemen's Pension Plan A, amounts reported in 2017 reflect an adjustment in the blended single discount rate from 4.25% to the blended single discount rate of 4.377%.

Changes in benefits - There have been no changes in the benefit provisions of any pension plans since the prior valuation.

OTHER SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION

COMBINING BALANCE SHEET NONMAJOR FUNDS June 30, 2017

	Special Revenue Funds							
	' <u>-</u>	Drug	Hal	1 of Justice		Jail	<u>-</u> '	
		Court	Joi	nt Powers	Joint Powers			
		Fund		Board	Board			Totals
ASSETS								
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	-	\$	86,156	\$	48,346	\$	134,502
Due from other funds		145,018		-		-		145,018
Total assets	\$	145,018	\$	86,156	\$	48,346	\$	279,520
LIABILITIES								
Total liabilities	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	
FUND BALANCES								
Restricted		145,018		-		-		145,018
Unrestricted								
Committed		-		86,156		48,346		134,502
Total fund balances		145,018		86,156		48,346		279,520
Total liabilities and								
fund balances	\$	145,018	\$	86,156	\$	48,346	\$	279,520

COMBINING STATEMENT OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCES - NONMAJOR FUNDS June 30, 2017

	Special Revenue Funds								
		Drug	Hall of Justice Jail			Jail	•		
		Court	Joi	int Powers	Joi	nt Powers			
		Fund		Board		Board		Totals	
Revenues									
Intergovernmental revenues	\$	404,164	\$	-	\$	-	\$	404,164	
Charges for services		25,119		-		-		25,119	
Miscellaneous revenues		-		-		-		-	
Total revenues		429,283		-		-		429,283	
Expenditures Current									
Health and welfare		367,983		_		_		367,983	
Total expenditures		367,983		-		-		367,983	
Excess (deficiency) of revenues									
over expenditures		61,300		-		-		61,300	
Net change in fund balances		61,300		-		-		61,300	
Fund balances - beginning of year		83,718		86,156		48,346		218,220	
Fund balances - end of year	\$	145,018	\$	86,156	\$	48,346	\$	279,520	

NATRONA COUNTY COURT SUPERVISED TREATMENT PROGRAM STATEMENT OF CASH RECEIPTS AND CASH DISBURSEMENTS Year Ended June 30, 2017

		Program	
	 State	 Income	 Total
CASH RECEIPTS			
State funds	\$ 354,578	\$ -	\$ 354,578
Program income		25,119	25,119
Total cash receipts	354,578	25,119	379,697
CASH DISBURSEMENTS			
Administrative			
Salaries and wages	99,000	-	99,000
Employee benefits	45,290	1,693	46,983
Telephone/cell phone	3,500	756	4,256
Office supplies	3,155	-	3,155
Computer software and supplies	505	-	505
Equipment maintenance	711	-	711
Equipment rental/purchase	-	1,237	1,237
Office space	30,564	6,036	36,600
Miscellaneous			
Miscellaneous	1,827	-	1,827
Travel and training	998	1,500	2,498
Treatment and supervision			
Salaries and wages	96,000	-	96,000
Employee benefits	43,764	1,641	45,405
Drug testing	19,389	-	19,389
Electronic monitoring	-	55	55
Educational materials	-	5	5
National accreditation	7,500	4,177	11,677
Other program materials	4,198	2,781	6,979
Total cash disbursements	356,401	19,881	376,282
Increase (decrease) in cash	(1,823)	5,238	3,415
Cash balance (deficit) held by general fund,			
beginning of year	 (17,203)	 114,253	 97,050
Cash balance (deficit) held by general fund,		 	
end of year	\$ (19,026)	\$ 119,491	\$ 100,465

SCHEDULE OF PROPERTY TAXES LEVIED AND COLLECTED - LAST FIVE FISCAL YEARS

	Property		Property	Percentage	
	Taxes		Taxes	of Taxes	
Year	Levied		Collected	Collected	
2017	\$ 80,462,635	\$	79,102,730	98.31%	
2016	100,886,222		100,618,348	99.73%	
2015	99,507,231		99,166,535	99.66%	
2014	88,611,674		88,466,644	99.84%	
2013	88,062,405		87,870,976	99.78%	

COMBINING STATEMENT OF NET POSITION NATRONA COUNTY PUBLIC LIBRARY

June 30, 2017

3 0.	110 30, 2017		
		Natrona	
	Natrona	County	
	County	Public	
	Public	Library	
	Library	Foundation	Total
ASSETS			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 726,311	\$ 661,307	\$ 1,387,618
Investments	102,688	-	102,688
Beneficial interest in assets held by others	· -	268,454	268,454
Accounts receivable	_	1,474	1,474
Capital assets not being depreciated	761,880	1,500,000	2,261,880
Capital assets being depreciated, net	1,034,617	-	1,034,617
Restricted investments	-	2,548,761	2,548,761
Total assets	2,625,496	4,979,996	7,605,492
DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES			
Pension plan items	473,166	_	473,166
Total deferred outflows of resources	473,166		473,166
LIABILITIES			
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	67,043	_	67,043
Noncurrent liabilities	07,010		07,010
Due within one year	3,013	_	3,013
Due in more than one year	2,001,950	_	2,001,950
Total liabilities	2,072,006	-	2,072,006
DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES			
Pension plan items	59,065	_	59,065
Total deferred inflows of resources	59,065		59,065
NET POSITION			
Net investment in capital assets	1,796,497	1,500,000	3,296,497
Restricted by donors	-	2,548,761	2,548,761
Unrestricted (deficit)	(828,906)	931,235	102,329
Total net position	\$ 967,591	\$ 4,979,996	\$ 5,947,587

COMBINING STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES NATRONA COUNTY PUBLIC LIBRARY

Year Ended June 30, 2017

			P	Program Revenues		
		Expenses	narges for Services	Operating Grants and Contributions	Gra	apital nts and ributions
Component Units Natrona County Public Library Natrona County Public Library Foundation	ıblic		\$ 41,667	\$ 2,720,127	\$	-
Lional Foundation	\$	227,020 3,317,108	\$ 41,667	\$ 2,720,127	\$	_

General revenues

Unrestricted investment earnings Miscellaneous revenues Contributions to permanent endowment Total general revenues

Change in net position

Net position - beginning of year

Net position - end of year

Net (Expense) Revenue and Changes in Net Position							
	Natrona	Natrona					
	County	Cou					
	Public]	Library				
	Library	Fo	oundation		Totals		
\$	(328,294)	\$	-	\$	(328,294)		
	-		(227,020)		(227,020)		
	(328,294)		(227,020)		(555,314)		
	860		373,225		374,085		
	26,058		34,329		60,387		
	_		283,214		283,214		
	26,918		690,768		717,686		
	(301,376)		463,748		162,372		
	1,268,967		4,516,248		5,785,215		
\$	967,591	\$ 4	1,979,996	\$	5,947,587		

COMBINING STATEMENT OF NET POSITION NATRONA COUNTY FAIR

June 30, 2017

		Central	
		Wyoming	
	Natrona	Sports	
	County	Foundation	
	Fair	Executrust	Total
ASSETS			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 307,260	\$ 31,580	\$ 338,840
Accrued interest receivable	-	855	855
Accounts receivable	13,952	-	13,952
Capital assets being depreciated, net	3,728,234	-	3,728,234
Restricted investments	114,589	468,790	583,379
Total assets	4,164,035	501,225	4,665,260
DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES			
Pension plan items	144,869	_	144,869
Total deferred outflows of resources	144,869		144,869
LIABILITIES			
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	146,369	_	146,369
Noncurrent liabilities	1.0,000		1.0,000
Due in more than one year	597,067	_	597,067
Total liabilities	743,436		743,436
DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES			
Pension plan items	17,293	_	17,293
Total deferred inflows of resources	17,293		17,293
NET POSITION			
Net investment in capital assets	3,728,234	-	3,728,234
Restricted by donors	114,589	468,790	583,379
Unrestricted (deficit)	(294,648)	32,435	(262,213)
omositiona (dollott)	(277,070)	<u> </u>	(202,213)
Total net position	\$ 3,548,175	\$ 501,225	\$ 4,049,400

COMBINING STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES NATRONA COUNTY FAIR

Year Ended June 30, 2017

			F			
	 Expenses		harges for Services	(Operating Grants and ontributions	Capital Grants and ontributions
Component Units			_		<u> </u>	
Natrona County Fair	\$ 1,872,801	\$	890,086	\$	605,220	\$ 202,027
Central Wyoming Sports						
Foundation Executrust	 4,283	_			_	 -
	\$ 1,877,084	\$	890,086	\$	605,220	\$ 202,027

General revenues

Unrestricted investment earnings Total general revenues

Change in net position

Net position - beginning of year

Net position - end of year

Ne	Net (Expense) Revenue and Changes in Net Position							
			Central		_			
	Wyoming							
	Natrona		Sports					
	County	F	oundation					
	Fair	E	Executrust		Totals			
\$	(175,468)	\$	-	\$	(175,468)			
	-		(4,283)		(4,283)			
	(175,468)		(4,283)		(179,751)			
	421		2,911		3,332			
	421		2,911		3,332			
	(175,047)		(1,372)		(176,419)			
	(1,0,017)		(1,5/2)		(1,0,11)			
	3,723,222	502,597 4,225,81						
	·,. 20,222		202,277		.,220,019			
\$	3,548,175	\$	501,225	\$	4,049,400			
Ψ	2,2 10,173	Ψ	501,225	Ψ	1,012,100			

COMBINING STATEMENT OF NET POSITION COMMUNITY ACTION PARTNERSHIP OF NATRONA COUNTY June 30, 2017

	Community Action Partnership of Natrona County	Friends of Community Action Partnership	Total
ASSETS			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 28,100	\$ 15,208	\$ 43,308
Accounts receivable	64,314	-	64,314
Due from other governments	218,302	-	218,302
Due from primary government	24,631	-	24,631
Capital assets being depreciated, net	80,303		80,303
Total assets	415,650	15,208	430,858
DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES			
Pension plan items	335,705	-	335,705
Total deferred outflows of resources	335,705		335,705
LIABILITIES Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	132,650		132,650
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities Noncurrent liabilities	152,030	-	132,030
	3,372		2 272
Due within one year	•	-	3,372
Due in more than one year	1,081,182		1,081,182
Total liabilities	1,217,204		1,217,204
DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES			
Pension plan items	26,890		26,890
Total deferred inflows of resources	26,890		26,890
NET POSITION			
Net investment in capital assets	76,366	-	76,366
Unrestricted (deficit)	(569,105)	15,208	(553,897)
Total net position (deficit)	\$ (492,739)	\$ 15,208	\$ (477,531)

COMBINING STATEMENT OF ACTIVITIES COMMUNITY ACTION PARTNERSHIP OF NATRONA COUNTY Year Ended June 30, 2017

		Expenses		narges for Services	Operating Grants and Contributions	Gra	npital nts and ibutions
Component Units							
Community Action Partnership							
of Natrona County	\$	2,619,814	\$	31,806	\$ 2,483,960	\$	-
Friends of Community							
Action Partnership		939		-			
	\$	2,620,753	\$	31,806	\$ 2,483,960	\$	-
	_		_				

General revenues
Miscellaneous revenues
Total general revenues

Change in net position

Net position (deficit) - beginning of year

Net position (deficit) - end of year

_Ne	et (Expense) R	evenu	e and Change	s in l	Net Position
	Community		Friends		
	Action		of		
F	Partnership	Co	mmunity		
	of Natrona		Action		
	County	Pa	rtnership		Totals
			r		
\$	(104,048)	\$	-	\$	(104,048)
			(939)		(939)
	(104,048)		(939)		(104,987)
			_		
	76,290		292		76,582
	76,290		292		76,582
	(27,758)		(647)		(28,405)
	(464,981)		15,855		(449,126)
		-	<u> </u>		<u> </u>
\$	(492,739)	\$	15,208	\$	(477,531)

SCHEDULE OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE NATRONA COUNTY WEED AND PEST CONTROL BUDGET AND ACTUAL (BUDGETARY BASIS - NON-GAAP)

				Vai	riance With	
	Budget A	amounts		Fi	Final Budget	
	Original	Final	Actual	Positi	ve (Negative)	
Revenues				' <u>'</u>		
Taxes	\$ 1,186,783	\$ 1,186,783	\$ 1,407,580	\$	220,797	
Intergovernmental	135,528	135,528	201,153		65,625	
Charges for services	218,200	218,200	242,160		23,960	
Investment income	300	300	3,440		3,140	
Miscellaneous			9,844		9,844	
Total revenues	1,540,811	1,540,811	1,864,177		323,366	
Expenditures						
Conservation of natural						
resources	2,004,756	2,004,756	1,965,556		39,200	
Capital outlay	97,000	97,000	74,113		22,887	
Total expenditures	2,101,756	2,101,756	2,039,669		62,087	
Excess (deficiency) of						
revenues over expenditures	\$ (560,945)	\$ (560,945)	(175,492)	\$	385,453	
Fund balance - beginning of year			993,306			
Fund balance - end of year			\$ 817,814			

SCHEDULE OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE NATRONA COUNTY FAIR

BUDGET AND ACTUAL (BUDGETARY BASIS - NON-GAAP)

						Var	iance With	
	Budget Amounts					Final Budget		
		Original	Final		Actual		Positive (Negative)	
Revenues								
Intergovernmental	\$	810,057	\$	810,057	\$	807,247	\$	(2,810)
Charges for services		866,800		866,800		899,052		32,252
Investment income		400		400		174		(226)
Total revenues		1,677,257		1,677,257		1,706,473		29,216
Expenditures								
Culture and recreation		1,472,420		1,472,420		1,469,215		3,205
Capital outlay		204,837		204,837		204,836		1
Total expenditures		1,677,257		1,677,257		1,674,051		3,206
Excess (deficiency) of								
revenues over expenditures	\$	-	\$	-	=	32,422	\$	32,422
Fund balance - beginning of year						292,914	_	
Fund balance - end of year					\$	325,336	=	

SCHEDULE OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE NATRONA COUNTY PUBLIC LIBRARY BUDGET AND ACTUAL (BUDGETARY BASIS - NON-GAAP)

				Var	iance With
	Budget .	Amounts		Fir	nal Budget
	Original	Final	Actual	Positi	ve (Negative)
Revenues					
Intergovernmental	\$ 2,714,086	\$ 2,714,086	\$ 2,720,127	\$	6,041
Charges for services	46,000	46,000	41,667		(4,333)
Investment income	1,000	1,000	860		(140)
Miscellaneous	28,000	28,000	26,058		(1,942)
Total revenues	2,789,086	2,789,086	2,788,712		(374)
			<u> </u>		
Expenditures					
Culture and recreation	2,823,187	2,823,187	2,683,715		139,472
Capital outlay	179,297	179,297	20,926		158,371
Total expenditures	3,002,484	3,002,484	2,704,641		297,843
Excess (deficiency) of					
revenues over expenditures	\$ (213,398)	\$ (213,398)	84,071	\$	297,469
Fund balance - beginning of year			666,378		
				_	
Fund balance - end of year			\$ 750,449	_	
				•	

SCHEDULE OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE CITY OF CASPER/NATRONA COUNTY HEALTH DEPARTMENT BUDGET AND ACTUAL (BUDGETARY BASIS - NON-GAAP) Year Ended June 30, 2017

			Vai	riance With
Budget	Amounts		Fir	nal Budget
Original	Final	Actual	Positi	ve (Negative)
\$ 2,408,803	\$ 2,408,803	\$ 2,348,660	\$	(60,143)
761,465	761,465	761,677		212
3,420	3,420	3,420		-
90,952	90,952	95,065		4,113
3,264,640	3,264,640	3,208,822		(55,818)
3,109,099	3,109,099	3,075,815		33,284
63,153	63,153	61,503		1,650
3,172,252	3,172,252	3,137,318		34,934
\$ 92,388	\$ 92,388	71,504	\$	(20,884)
		1,567,086		
			-	
		\$ 1,638,590	_	
	Original \$ 2,408,803 761,465 3,420 90,952 3,264,640 3,109,099 63,153 3,172,252	\$ 2,408,803	Original Final Actual \$ 2,408,803 \$ 2,408,803 \$ 2,348,660 761,465 761,465 761,677 3,420 3,420 3,420 90,952 90,952 95,065 3,264,640 3,264,640 3,208,822 3,109,099 3,109,099 3,075,815 63,153 63,153 61,503 3,172,252 3,172,252 3,137,318 \$ 92,388 \$ 92,388 71,504	Budget Amounts Final Actual Positi \$ 2,408,803 \$ 2,408,803 \$ 2,348,660 \$ 761,465 761,677 3,420 3,420 3,420 90,952 95,065 3,264,640 3,264,640 3,208,822 3,109,099 3,075,815 63,153 61,503 3,172,252 3,172,252 3,137,318 \$ 92,388 \$ 92,388 \$ 71,504 \$ 1,567,086

SCHEDULE OF REVENUES, EXPENDITURES, AND CHANGES IN FUND BALANCE COMMUNITY ACTION PARTNERSHIP OF NATRONA COUNTY BUDGET AND ACTUAL (BUDGETARY BASIS - NON-GAAP)

				Variance With
	Budget	Amounts		Final Budget
	Original	Final	Actual	Positive (Negative)
Revenues				
Intergovernmental	\$ 2,867,424	\$ 2,856,188	\$ 2,380,616	\$ (475,572)
Charges for services	-	-	31,806	31,806
Contributions	-	-	76,290	76,290
Miscellaneous	10,000	26,200	-	(26,200)
Total revenues	2,877,424	2,882,388	2,488,712	(393,676)
Expenditures				
Health and welfare	2,876,344	2,839,238	2,457,932	381,306
Capital outlay	1,080	43,150		43,150
Total expenditures	2,877,424	2,882,388	2,457,932	424,456
Excess of revenues				
over expenditures	\$ -	\$ -	30,780	\$ 30,780
Fund balance - beginning of year			192,973	
Fund balance - end of year			\$ 223,753	

SINGLE AUDIT SECTION

SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS Year Ended June 30, 2017

Federal Grantor/Pass-Through Grantor/Program or Cluster Title	Federal CFDA Number	Pass-Through Entity Identifying Number	Passed Through to Subrecipients	Total Federal Expenditures
U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development			•	•
Passed through Wyoming Department of Health				
Emergency Solutions Grant Program	14.231	15-03-ESG-NTRCAP	\$ -	\$ 17,114
Direct				, ,
Continuum of Care Program	14.267			2,924
Continuum of Care Program Continuum of Care Program	14.267	-	-	105,366
Continuum of Care Program	14.267	_	_	52,669
Continuum of Care i rogram	14.207			160,959
Total U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development				178,073
U.S. Department of the Interior				
Direct Respection Passaurass Management	15.524			52.029
Recreation Resources Management Total U.S. Department of the Interior	13.324	-		52,028 52,028
				32,028
U.S. Department of Transportation Passed through Wyoming Department of Transportation Highway Planning and Construction Cluster Highway Planning and Construction Highway Planning and Construction Total Highway Planning and Construction Cluster	20.205 20.205	CD15011 CD16207		43,431 40,262 83,693
Passed through Wyoming Association of Sheriffs and Chiefs of Police Highway Safety Cluster State and Community Highway Safety	20.600	2017 402 ,405	-	3,000
National Priority Safety Programs	20.616	2017 402, 405	-	11,921
National Priority Safety Programs Total Highway Safety Cluster	20.616	2016 402-HVE, 410		2,340 17,261
Total U.S. Department of Transportation				100,954
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Passed through National Association of County and City Health Officials	93.008	5MRCSG101005-02		
Medical Reserve Corps Small Grant Program	93.008		-	90
Medical Reserve Corps Small Grant Program Medical Reserve Corps Small Grant Program	93.008	HITEP150032-01-00 14-5MRCSG101005-04-00	-	6,396 640
Medical Reserve Corps Small Grant Program	93.008	15-5MRCSG101005-04-00	-	336
Medical Reserve Corps Small Grant Frogram	93.008	13-3MRCSG101003-04-00		7,462
				7,402
Passed through Wyoming Department of Health Public Health Emergency Preparedness	93.069	Unknown		238,707
Passed through the University of Colorado at Denver HIV-Related Training and Technical Assistance	93.145	UWSC8757 (BPO18266)		146,000 (Continued)

SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS (CONTINUED) Year Ended June 30, 2017

Us. Department of Health and Human Services (Continued) Passed through Wyoming Department of Health Projects for Assistance in Transition from Homelessness 93.150 Unknown \$. \$ 84,054	Federal Grantor/Pass-Through Grantor/Program or Cluster Title	Federal CFDA Number	Pass-Through Entity Identifying Number	Passed Through to Subrecipients	Total Federal Expenditures
Projects for Assistance in Transition from Homelessness 93.150 Unknown \$.	U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (Continued)				_
Health Center Program - Health Care for the Homeless 93.224 - 947,973 947,973 Total Health Center Program Cluster 93.258 - 947,973 TANF Cluster Passed through Wyoning Department of Health Temporary Assistance for Needy Families 93.558 Unknown 29,263 75,752 Temporary Assistance for Needy Families 93.558 Unknown 29,263 72,752 Temporary Assistance for Needy Families 93.558 Unknown 29,263 72,752 Temporary Assistance for Needy Families 93.558 Unknown 18,750 229,263 228,123 Passed through Wyoning Department of Health Community Services Block Grant 93.569 Unknown 18,750 428,522 Community Services Block Grant 93.569 CSBG.NTR.1609 8,333 121,461 Total Community Services Block Grant 93.940 Unknown 2,70,833 549,983 HIV Prevention Activities - Health Department Based 93.940 Unknown 2 17,970 Block Grants for Community Mental Health Services 93.958 Unknown 2 18,995 Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 93.958 Unknown 2 18,995 Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 93.958 Unknown 2 15,940 Passed through Wyoning Division of Criminal Investigation Retired and Senior Volunteer Program 94.002 15SRPWY002 7,5446 Total Corporation for National and Community Service 75,446 75,446 Total U.S. Department of Heresident 95.001 G16RM0012A 4 40,881 High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G16RM0012A 4 40,881 High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G16RM0012A 5 40,881 High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G16RM0012A 5 40,881 High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G16RM0012A 5 40,881 High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G16RM0012A 5 40,881 High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G16RM0012A 5 40,881 High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G16RM0012A 5 40,		93.150	Unknown	\$ -	\$ 84,054
Passed through Wyoming Department of Health Temporary Assistance for Needy Families 93.558 Unknown - 152,371 Passed through Wyoming Department of Family Services 7 29,263 75,752 Temporary Assistance for Needy Families 93.558 Unknown 29,263 75,752 Total TANF Cluster 29,263 228,123 Passed through Wyoming Department of Health 8,333 121,461 Community Services Block Grant 93.569 Unknown 18,750 428,522 Community Services Block Grant 93.569 CSBG,NTR.1609 8,333 121,461 Total Community Services Block Grant 93.940 Unknown - 1,797 Block Grants for Community Mental Health Services 93.958 Unknown - 1,8995 Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 8,395 Unknown - 1,8995 Passed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation 1,8995 1,8995 1,8995 1,8995 Corporation for National and Community Service 8,398 1,8995 1,8995 1,8995 1,8995 1,8995 <	Health Center Program Cluster Health Center Program - Health Care for the Homeless	93.224	-		
Passed through Wyoming Department of Health 93.569 Unknown 18,750 428,522 Community Services Block Grant 93.569 CSBG.NTR.1609 8,333 121,461 Total Community Services Block Grant 93.940 Unknown - 1,797 Block Grants for Community Mental Health Services 93.940 Unknown - 18,995 Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 93.958 Unknown - 18,995 Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 56,346 2,223,094 Corporation for National and Community Service - 56,346 2,223,094 Passed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation Retired and Senior Volunteer Program 94.002 15SRPWY002 - 75,446 Executive Office of the President - - 75,446 - - 75,446 Executive Office of the President - - - 75,446 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	Passed through Wyoming Department of Health Temporary Assistance for Needy Families Passed through Wyoming Department of Family Services Temporary Assistance for Needy Families				75,752
Block Grants for Community Mental Health Services Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Corporation for National and Community Service Passed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation Retired and Senior Volunteer Program Possed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation Feedutive Office of the President Passed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program Possed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program Possod Involve Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program Possod Involve Wyoming Office of the President U.S. Department of Homeland Security Passed through Wyoming Office of Homeland Security Hazard Mitigation Grant Program Possod InfeManal Accurity Possed through Wyoming Office of Homeland Security Hazard Mitigation Grant Possod InfeManal Accurity Grant Program Possod InfeManal Accurity Possod InfeManal Accurity Grant Program Possod InfeManal Accurity Possod	Passed through Wyoming Department of Health Community Services Block Grant Community Services Block Grant			18,750 8,333	428,522 121,461
Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services Corporation for National and Community Service Passed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation Retired and Senior Volunteer Program 94.002 15SRPWY002 - 75,446 Total Corporation for National and Community Service Executive Office of the President Passed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G16RM0012A - 40,881 High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G17RM0012A - 34,067 Total Executive Office of the President - 74,948 U.S. Department of Homeland Security Passed through Wyoming Office of Homeland Security Hazard Mitigation Grant 97.039 16FEMA-NAT-HM-4227H2 - 26,729 Emergency Management Performance Grants 97.042 15-GPD-NAT-EM-GCF15 - 71,534 Homeland Security Grant Program 97.067 16-GPD-NAT-LS-HLE16 - 56,036 Total U.S. Department of Homeland Security	HIV Prevention Activities - Health Department Based	93.940	Unknown	-	1,797
Corporation for National and Community Service Passed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation Retired and Senior Volunteer Program 94.002 15SRPWY002 - 75,446 Total Corporation for National and Community Service - 75,446 Executive Office of the President Passed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G16RM0012A - 40,881 High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G17RM0012A - 34,067 Total Executive Office of the President - 74,948 U.S. Department of Homeland Security Passed through Wyoming Office of Homeland Security Hazard Mitigation Grant 97.039 16FEMA-NAT-HM-4227H2 - 26,729 Emergency Management Performance Grants 97.042 15-GPD-NAT-EM-GCF15 - 71,534 Homeland Security Grant Program 97.067 16-GPD-NAT-LS-HLE16 - 56,036 Total U.S. Department of Homeland Security - 154,299	Block Grants for Community Mental Health Services	93.958	Unknown	_	18,995
Passed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation Retired and Senior Volunteer Program 94.002 15SRPWY002 - 75,446 Total Corporation for National and Community Service - 75,446 Executive Office of the President Passed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G16RM0012A - 40,881 High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G17RM0012A - 34,067 Total Executive Office of the President - 74,948 U.S. Department of Homeland Security Passed through Wyoming Office of Homeland Security Hazard Mitigation Grant 97.039 16FEMA-NAT-HM-4227H2 - 26,729 Emergency Management Performance Grants 97.042 15-GPD-NAT-EM-GCF15 - 71,534 Homeland Security Grant Program 97.067 16-GPD-NAT-LS-HLE16 - 56,036 Total U.S. Department of Homeland Security - 154,299	Total U.S. Department of Health and Human Services			56,346	2,223,094
Passed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G16RM0012A - 40,881 High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program 95.001 G17RM0012A - 34,067 Total Executive Office of the President U.S. Department of Homeland Security Passed through Wyoming Office of Homeland Security Hazard Mitigation Grant 97.039 16FEMA-NAT-HM-4227H2 - 26,729 Emergency Management Performance Grants 97.042 15-GPD-NAT-EM-GCF15 - 71,534 Homeland Security Grant Program 97.067 16-GPD-NAT-LS-HLE16 - 56,036 Total U.S. Department of Homeland Security - 154,299	Passed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation Retired and Senior Volunteer Program	94.002	15SRPWY002		
Passed through Wyoming Office of Homeland Security Hazard Mitigation Grant 97.039 16FEMA-NAT-HM-4227H2 - 26,729 Emergency Management Performance Grants 97.042 15-GPD-NAT-EM-GCF15 - 71,534 Homeland Security Grant Program 97.067 16-GPD-NAT-LS-HLE16 - 56,036 Total U.S. Department of Homeland Security	Passed through Wyoming Division of Criminal Investigation High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program High Intensity Drug Trafficking Areas Program			- - -	34,067
Homeland Security Grant Program 97.067 16-GPD-NAT-LS-HLE16 - 56,036 Total U.S. Department of Homeland Security - 154,299	Passed through Wyoming Office of Homeland Security	97.039	16FEMA-NAT-HM-4227H2	_	26,729
Total U.S. Department of Homeland Security - 154,299	Emergency Management Performance Grants	97.042	15-GPD-NAT-EM-GCF15	-	71,534
Total U.S. Department of Homeland Security - 154,299	Homeland Security Grant Program	97.067	16-GPD-NAT-LS-HLE16		56,036
	Total U.S. Department of Homeland Security				
Total Expenditures of Federal Awards \$ 56,346 \$ 2,858,842	Total Expenditures of Federal Awards			\$ 56,346	\$ 2,858,842

NOTES TO THE SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS June 30, 2017

Note 1. Basis of Accounting

The accompanying schedule of expenditures of Federal awards includes the federal grant activity of Natrona County, Wyoming under programs of the federal government for the year ended June 30, 2017. The information in this Schedule is presented in accordance with the requirements of Title 2 U.S. Code of Federal Regulations Part 200, Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal Awards (Uniform Guidance). Because the schedule presents only a selected portion of the operations of Natrona County, Wyoming, it is not intended to and does not present the financial position, changes in net assets, or cash flows of the City of Casper, Wyoming. The schedule does not include expenditures of federal awards by the Natrona County Airport, a component unit for which separate financial statements and schedule of expenditures of federal awards were issued.

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies in the Schedule

Expenditures reported on the Schedule are reported on the accrual basis of accounting. Such expenditures are recognized following, as applicable, either the cost principles in Office of Management and Budget Circular A-87, *Cost Principles for State, Local, and Indian Tribal* Governments, or the cost principles contained in Uniform Guidance, wherein certain types of expenditures are not allowable or are limited as to reimbursement. Negative amounts shown in the Schedule represent adjustments or credits made in the normal course of business to amounts reported as expenditures in prior years.

Note 3. Indirect Cost Rate

Natrona County, Wyoming has not elected to use the 10-percent de minimis indirect cost rate allowed under the Uniform Guidance.

Note 4. CFDA No. 15.226 Payments in Lieu of Taxes (PILT)

To compensate local taxing units for the loss of taxes from Federally-owned and acquired lands, the Office of the Secretary, Department of the Interior makes direct payments to local governments that lost real property taxes because the jurisdiction contains eligible acres of PILT entitlement land under public law 97-258, as amended, 31 U.S.C. 6901-6907. Payments are unrestricted as to use by local governments and the program is excluded from coverage under the Uniform Guidance. Consequently, the program has been excluded from the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards and the determination of major programs as there are no expenditure or other requirements for the entitlement program. During the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017, the County recognized \$3,571,356 of PILT entitlement as income.

(307) 265-4311

Fax (307) 265-5180

REPORT ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER FINANCIAL REPORTING AND ON COMPLIANCE AND OTHER MATTERS BASED ON AN AUDIT OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS PERFORMED IN ACCORDANCE WITH GOVERNMENT AUDITING STANDARDS

Suite 800 P.O. Box 2750 Casper, Wyoming 82602

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

Board of County Commissioners Natrona County, Wyoming

123 West First Street

We have audited, in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States, the financial statements of the governmental activities, the aggregate discretely presented component units, each major fund, and the aggregate remaining fund information of Natrona County, Wyoming as of and for the year ended June 30, 2017, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise Natrona County, Wyoming's basic financial statements and have issued our report thereon dated December 21, 2017. Our report includes a reference to other auditors, who audited the financial statements of the Natrona County International Airport, a discretely presented component unit of Natrona County, Wyoming, as described in our report on Natrona County, Wyoming's basic financial statements. This report does not include the results of the other auditor's testing of internal controls over financial reporting or compliance and other matters that are reported on separately by those auditors.

Internal Control over Financial Reporting

In planning and performing our audit of the financial statements, we considered Natrona County, Wyoming's internal control over financial reporting (internal control) to determine the audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing our opinions on the financial statements, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of Natrona County, Wyoming's internal control. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of Natrona County, Wyoming's internal control.

A *deficiency in internal control* exists when the design or operation of a control does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct, misstatements on a timely basis. A *material weakness* is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the entity's financial statements will not be prevented, or detected and corrected on a timely basis. A *significant deficiency* is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control that is less severe than a material weakness, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance.

Our consideration of internal control was for the limited purposed described in the first paragraph of this section and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies, and therefore, material weaknesses or significant deficiencies may exist that have not been identified. We did identify a certain deficiency in internal control described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs that we consider to be a material weakness, item 2017-001.

Compliance and Other Matters

As part of obtaining reasonable assurance about whether Natrona County, Wyoming's financial statements are free of material misstatement, we performed tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements, noncompliance with which could have a direct and material effect on the determination of financial statement amounts. However, providing an opinion on compliance with those provisions was not an objective of our audit, and accordingly, we do not express such an opinion. The results of our testes disclosed no instances of noncompliance or other matters that are required to be reported under *Government Auditing Standards*.

We noted certain matters we have reported to management of Natrona County, Wyoming in a separate letter dated December 21, 2017.

Natrona County, Wyoming's Response to the Findings

Natrona County, Wyoming's response to the findings identified in our audit are described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs. Natrona County, Wyoming's response was not subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the financial statements and, accordingly, we express no opinion on it.

Purpose of this Report

The purpose of this report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control and compliance and the result of that testing, and not provide an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control or on compliance. This report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering the entity's internal control and compliance. Accordingly, this communication is not suitable for any other purpose.

Porter, Muirhead, Cornia & Howard

Boter, Muirkad, Cornia 4 Howard

Certified Public Accountants

Casper, Wyoming December 21, 2017

123 West First Street Suite 800 P.O. Box 2750 Casper, Wyoming 82602 (307) 265-4311 Fax (307) 265-5180

REPORT ON COMPLIANCE FOR EACH MAJOR FEDERAL PROGRAM AND ON INTERNAL CONTROL OVER COMPLIANCE

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

Board of County Commissioners Natrona County, Wyoming

Report on Compliance for Each Major Federal Program

We have audited Natrona County, Wyoming's compliance with the types of compliance requirements described in the *OMB Compliance Supplement* that could have a direct and material effect on each of Natrona County, Wyoming's its major federal programs for the year ended June 30, 2017. Natrona County, Wyoming's major federal programs are identified in the summary of auditor's results section of the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs.

Natrona County, Wyoming's basic financial statements include the operations of the Natrona County International Airport, a discretely presented component unit, which received \$2,592,731 in federal awards which is not included in Natrona County, Wyoming's Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards during the year ended June 30, 2017. Our audit, described below, did not include the operations of the Natrona County International Airport because the component unit engaged other auditors to perform an audit of compliance.

Management's Responsibility

Management is responsible for compliance with federal statutes, regulations, and the terms and conditions of its federal awards applicable to its federal programs.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on compliance for each of Natrona County, Wyoming's major federal programs based on our audit of the types of compliance requirements referred to above. We conducted our audit of compliance in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America; the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States; and the audit requirements of Title 2 U.S. Code of Federal Regulations Part 200, *Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and Audit Requirements for Federal* Awards (Uniform Guidance). Those standards and the Uniform Guidance require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether noncompliance with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on a major Federal program occurred. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence about Natrona County, Wyoming's compliance with those requirements and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances.

We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our qualified and unmodified opinions on compliance for major federal programs. However, our audit does not provide a legal determination of Natrona County, Wyoming's compliance.

Basis for Qualified Opinion on Healthcare for the Homeless

As described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs, Natrona County, Wyoming did not comply with requirements regarding CFDA 93.224 Healthcare for the Homeless as described in finding number 2017-002 for Cash Management. Compliance with such requirements is necessary, in our opinion, for Natrona County, Wyoming to comply with the requirements applicable to that program.

Qualified Opinion on Healthcare for the Homeless

In our opinion, except for the noncompliance described in the Basis for Qualified Opinion paragraph, Natrona County, Wyoming complied, in all material respects, with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on Healthcare for the Homeless for the year ended June 30, 2017.

Unmodified Opinion on the Other Major Federal Programs

In our opinion, Natrona County, Wyoming complied, in all material respects, with the types of compliance requirements referred to above that could have a direct and material effect on its other major federal program identified in the summary of auditor's results section of the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs for the year ended June 30, 2017.

Other Matters

Natrona County, Wyoming's response to the noncompliance findings identified in our audit are described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs. Natrona County, Wyoming's response was not subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of compliance and, accordingly, we express no opinion on the response.

Report on Internal Control over Compliance

Management of Natrona County, Wyoming is responsible for establishing and maintaining effective internal control over compliance with the types of compliance requirements referred to above. In planning and performing our audit of compliance, we considered Natrona County, Wyoming's internal control over compliance with types of compliance requirements that could have a direct and material effect on each major federal program to determine the auditing procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing an opinion on compliance for each major federal program and to test and report on internal control over compliance in accordance with the Uniform Guidance, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of internal control over compliance. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of Natrona County, Wyoming's internal control over compliance.

Our consideration of internal control over compliance was for the limited purpose described in the preceding paragraph and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control over compliance that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies and therefore, material weaknesses or significant deficiencies may exist that have not been identified. However, as discussed below, we identified certain deficiencies in internal control over compliance that we consider to be material weaknesses and significant deficiencies.

A deficiency in internal control over compliance exists when the design or operation of a control over compliance does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct, noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program on a timely basis. A material weakness in internal control over compliance is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over compliance, such that there is a reasonable possibility that material noncompliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program will not be prevented, or detected and corrected, on a timely basis. We consider the deficiency in internal control over compliance described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs as item 2017-002 to be a material weakness.

A significant deficiency in internal control over compliance is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over compliance with a type of compliance requirement of a federal program that is less severe than a material weakness in internal control over compliance, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance. We consider the deficiencies in internal control over compliance described in the accompanying schedule of findings and questioned costs as items 2017-003 and 2017-004 to be significant deficiencies.

Natrona County, Wyoming's response to the internal control over compliance findings identified in our audit are described in the accompany schedule of findings and questioned cots. Natrona County, Wyoming's response was not subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of compliance and, accordingly, we express no opinion on the response.

The purpose of this report on internal control over compliance is solely to describe the scope of our testing on internal control over compliance and the results of that testing based on the requirements of the Uniform Guidance. Accordingly, this report is not suitable for any other purpose.

Porter, Muirhead, Cornia & Howard

Boter, Muirkad, Cornia 4 Howard

Certified Public Accountants

Casper, Wyoming December 21, 2017

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS June 30, 2017

I.	Summary of Independent Auditor's Results
----	---

Financial Statements

Type of auditor's report issued on whether the financial

statements audited were prepared in accordance with GAAP: Unmodified

Internal control over financial reporting:

Material weaknesses identified? Yes

Significant deficiencies identified?

None reported

Noncompliance material to financial statements noted?

Federal Awards

Internal control over major federal programs:

Material weaknesses identified? Yes

Significant deficiencies identified? Yes

Type of auditor's report issued on compliance for

major federal programs:

CFDA NumbersName of Federal Program or ClusterOpinion93.069Public Health Emergency PreparednessUnmodified

Health Center Program Cluster

93.224 Health Center Program - Health Care for the Homeless Qualified

Any audit findings disclosed that are required to be

reported in accordance with 2 CFR 200.516(a)? Yes

Identification of major federal programs:

<u>CFDA Numbers</u> Name of Federal Program or Cluster <u>Expenditures</u>
93.069 Public Health Emergency Preparedness \$ 238,707

Health Centers Program Cluster

93.224 Health Center Programs -

Health Care for the Homeless 947,973

\$ 1,186,680

(Continued)

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS (CONTINUED) June 30, 2017

I. Summary of Independent Auditor's Results (Continued)

Dollar threshold used to distinguish between

type A and type B programs

\$750,000

Auditee qualified as low-risk auditee

No

II. Findings Related to the Financial Statement Audit as Required to be Reported in Accordance with Generally Accepted *Government Auditing Standards*

Material Weaknesses in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

2017-001: Material Audit Adjustments

Criteria

The County is responsible for meeting all financial reporting requirements the County faced.

Condition

The County provides its financial information to the auditors at the start of the audit. However, material audit adjustments were still required to prevent the financial statements from being materially misstated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles accepted in the United States (GAAP).

Cause

County staff had not recorded all entries needed at the time of the audit. Personnel are relying primarily on the budgetary basis of accounting without full consideration of all adjustments required for GAAP reporting.

Effect

Significant journal entries were posted in the following areas:

- Cash for district court
- Receivables (property taxes, sales and use taxes, grants)
- Inventory
- Deferred revenues (grants, property taxes)
- Incurred but not reported insurance claims
- Pension liability and related items
- Compensated absences
- Library Foundation beneficial interest, capital assets
- Weed and Pest District capital assets, inventory, equity, property taxes receivable, pass-through revenues

These journal entries were required to correct the balances for governmental funds financial statements and government wide financial statements. While these entries are not part of the County's assessment of budgetary compliance, they do include significant commitments, liabilities and balances that are significant to the County's complete financial information.

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS (CONTINUED) June 30, 2017

II. Findings Related to the Financial Statement Audit as Required to be Reported in Accordance with Generally Accepted *Government Auditing Standards* (Continued)

Material Weaknesses in Internal Control over Financial Reporting (Continued)

2017-001: Material Audit Adjustments (Continued)

Recommendation

In our judgment, management and those charged with governance need to consider the procedures needed to ensure that complete and accurate financial information is available and evaluated in a timely manner to properly record transactions in accordance with GAAP.

Response

See Corrective Action Plan.

Compliance Findings - None

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS (CONTINUED) June 30, 2017

III. Findings and Questioned Costs for Federal Awards

Material Weakness in Internal Control Over Compliance Finding and Compliance Finding

2017-002 Cash Management

Health Centers Cluster, Consolidated Health Centers - Health Care for the Homeless, CFDA 93.224 (Community Action Partnership of Natrona County)

Criteria

Internal controls should be designed and operating to assure payment methods minimize the time elapsed between the transfer of fund from the U.S. Treasury, or pass-through entity, and the disbursement by the non-federal entity, For non-federal entities paid on a reimbursement basis, internal controls should be designed and operating to assure the costs for which reimbursement was requested were paid prior to the date of the reimbursement request.

Condition

Community Action Partnership of Natrona County ("CAP") lacks adequate procedures to minimize the time elapsed between the receipt of the drawdown and their disbursement of the funds.

Questioned Costs

None.

Context

CAP at times requested advances and at other times requested reimbursements. No evidence of review for requests for reimbursement or drawdowns was present, nor was there support for the amount of the drawdown requested.

Effect

Time elapsed between the receipt and disbursement of funds was not minimized, and reimbursements were requested prior to the disbursement of the funds. Due to the lack of sufficient internal controls and use of the dual methodology, it was not possible to test compliance for cash management.

Cause

CAP personnel do not have a clear understanding of the distinction between requests for advances and requests for reimbursement. The grant awarding agency did not provide clear guidance to grant management personnel.

Identification of a Repeat Finding

No

Recommendation

First, CAP should determine whether they will be requesting cash drawdowns or reimbursements for this program. Then, written cash management procedures should be developed. Those procedures should include review and approval of cash requests and as well as retention of support for the amount of the request.

Views of Responsible Officials and Planned Corrective Actions

See Corrective Action Plan.

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS (CONTINUED) June 30, 2017

III. Findings and Questioned Costs for Federal Awards (Continued)

Significant Deficiencies in Internal Control Over Compliance Findings

2017-003 Special Tests and Provisions - Sliding Fee Discounts

Health Centers Cluster, Consolidated Health Centers - Health Care for the Homeless, CFDA 93.224

(Community Action Partnership of Natrona County)

Criteria

Internal controls should be designed and operating to ensure sliding fee discounts are applied to fees for services provided to all individuals and families with incomes at or below 200% of the Federal Poverty Guidelines.

Condition

Internal controls over the sliding fee discount and input into the billing system were not properly designed or operating effectively.

Questioned Costs

None.

Context

The sliding fee discount schedule was not approved by the Board of CAP prior to implementation, nor was the schedule input into system reviewed for accuracy. Patient information used for determination of the sliding discount to be applied was not reviewed for accuracy.

Effect

Sliding fee discounts may have been provided to individuals in an incorrect amount and individuals entitled to lower fees may not have received them.

Cause

Consideration was not given to the need for Board approval of the fee discount schedule. Due to limited staffing, information input into the system was not reviewed.

Identification of a Repeat Finding

No

Recommendation

The sliding fee discount schedule should be formally approved by the CAP Board. The schedule input into the billing system should be reviewed by another individual to ensure accuracy of the information compared to the approved schedule. Evidence of the review and approval should be retained. Patient information used for determination of the sliding discount should be carefully reviewed, with evidence of review as well.

Views of Responsible Officials and Planned Corrective Actions

See Corrective Action Plan.

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS (CONTINUED) June 30, 2017

III. Findings and Questioned Costs for Federal Awards (Continued)

Significant Deficiencies in Internal Control Over Compliance Findings (Continued)

2017-004 - Monitoring and Review of the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards

All CFDA Numbers

Criteria

Internal controls over the preparation of the Schedule of Expenditure of Federal Awards ("SEFA") should provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability that the SEFA is fairly stated in all material respects in relation to the basic financial statements, and includes the following information:

- (1) List individual Federal programs by Federal agency. For a cluster of programs, provide the cluster name, list individual Federal programs within the cluster of programs, and provide the applicable Federal agency name.
- (2) For Federal awards received as a subrecipient, the name of the pass-through entity and identifying number assigned by the pass-through entity must be included.
- (3) Provide total Federal awards expended for each individual Federal program and the CFDA number or other identifying number when the CFDA information is not available. For a cluster of programs also provide the total for the cluster.
- (4) Include the total amount provided to subrecipients from each Federal program.
- (5) For loan or loan guarantee programs described in §200.502 Basis for determining Federal awards expended, paragraph (b), identify in the notes to the schedule the balances outstanding at the end of the audit period. This is in addition to including the total Federal awards expended for loan or loan guarantee programs in the schedule.
- (6) Include notes that describe the significant accounting policies used in preparing the schedule, and whether or not the auditee elected to use the 10% de minimis cost rate as covered in §200.414 Indirect (F&A) costs.

Condition

Evidence of review of the accuracy and completeness of the information in the schedule of expenditures of federal awards was not present.

Questioned Costs

None.

SCHEDULE OF FINDINGS AND QUESTIONED COSTS (CONTINUED) June 30, 2017

III. Findings and Questioned Costs for Federal Awards (Continued)

Significant Deficiencies in Internal Control Over Compliance Findings (Continued)

2017-004 – Monitoring and Review of the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Award (Continued)

Context

The general County, City of Casper/Natrona County Health Department, Community Action Partnership of Natrona County, the Natrona County Sheriff's Department, and the Natrona County Coroner's Department regularly receive Federal awards. These County entities/departments have procedures in place to identify and track these awards, placing them into the format of a schedule of expenditures of federal awards (SEFA). However, the processes in place do not incorporate sufficient review and monitoring to assure the accuracy and reliability of the information.

Effect

Federal expenditures may not be properly identified in a timely manner. County personnel could receive and expend Federal awards without proper consideration of the compliance requirements, resulting in noncompliance and possible questioned costs, and the need to return these funds to the granting agencies. With delayed identification of total expenditures, adequate coverage for testing of Federal awards may not be achieved, delaying the completion of the audit and issuance of the financial statements by required deadline. Significant compliance issues could also harm the County's ability to continue to receive Federal funding in future years.

Cause

While the County and the component units have a process to gather information for the SEFA, policies and procedures are incomplete as they do not incorporate or provide for monitoring or review by management.

Identification of a Repeat Finding

This is not a repeat finding from the prior year.

Recommendation

The County and each component unit with Federal funds should establish policies and procedures to ensure the SEFA is properly monitored and reviewed.

Views of Responsible Officials and Planned Corrective Actions

See Corrective Action Plan.

Natrona County, Wyoming

Summary Schedule of Prior Audit Findings June 30, 2017

Significant Deficiency in Internal Control Over Compliance

2016-001 - Identification of Federal Awards Received

All CFDA Numbers

Condition

The City of Casper/Natrona County Health Department, Community Action Partnership of Natrona County, the Natrona County Sheriff's Department, and the Natrona County Coroner's Department regularly receive Federal awards. These County entities/departments have procedures in place to identify and track these awards, placing them into the format of a schedule of expenditures of federal awards (SEFA). However, occasionally the County will receive Federal awards that do not go through one of these entities/departments. The County instituted a process in 2013 to identify awards outside of these entities/departments by filing awards with the County Clerk, entering grants on a spreadsheet, with copies provided to the County Clerk and Treasurer to ensure proper identification of funds and grant type. However, this process to ensure the proper identification and reporting of the awards is not being followed, nor is information provided in the format of a SEFA.

Status

This condition has been corrected.



Natrona County

Corrective Action Plan

Finding Control Number: 2017-001

Contact Person – Nick Martinez, County Finance Manager

We concur with this finding. The County acknowledges it would not record the aforementioned journal entries to the County General Ledger since it would distort the County's budgetary basis financial statement reporting but do agree that these journal entries are necessary for Government fund financial statement and government wide financial statement reporting. Thus, County Finance Manager will perform the following procedures and provide journal entries to the auditors prior to the start of the audit:

- 1) Obtain Clerk of District Court bank reconciliations at June 30th and record on the County General Ledger as cash and due to external parties.
- 2) Review subsequent receipts for property taxes, sales & use taxes, and grants revenues for June receivables that are received in July and August in subsequent year end. Will not record the journal entry in the County General Ledger.
- 3) Review Schedules of Federal Awards for deferred grant revenues. Will consult County Treasurer for taxes levied but not collected as of June 30th. Will not record the journal entry in the County General Ledger.
- 4) Will obtain high and low estimate of incurred but not reported insurance claim liability at June 30th and calculate the average. Will not record the journal entry in the County General Ledger.
- 5) Will obtain the County Benefit Accrual report at June 30th for compensated absences from the County Deputy-Clerk/Payroll. Will not record the journal entry in the County General Ledger.
- 6) Will consult with Library Foundation Director and bookkeeper to determine if they have recorded beneficial interest and capital assets at June 30th.
- 7) Will review Weed and Pest District Fiscal Year End General Ledger Detail for reporting of capital assets, inventory, equity, property taxes receivable, and pass through revenues.

Advocacy & Self-Sufficiency Aspen Creek Office Building

800 Werner Court, Suite 201
Casper, Wyoming 82601
PHONE: 307-232-0124
FAX: 307-232-0145
E-Mail: cap@natronacounty-wy.gov
http://www.capnc.org



12th Street HCH Clinic

1514 East 12th Street, Suite 201 Casper, Wyoming 82601 PHONE: 307-235-6116 FAX: 307-235-0249 E-Mail: hch@natronacounty-wy.gov

http://www.capnc.org/services/Clinic.html

Corrective Action Plan

Finding 2017-002

Name of Contact Person – Brenda Eickhoff, Executive Director

Corrective Action

Due to the large monthly expenditures associated with the 12th Street Clinic, I spoke with our HRSA program officer regarding our ability to request advances on expenditures. We were told that we were allowed to request advances; however, we did not receive enough detail. In order to address this issue, we have implemented a policy that funds will be drawn down on only a reimbursement basis using the accrual method. In order to minimize cash flow issues, drawdowns will be made on a weekly basis, rather than on a monthly basis.

Proposed Completion Date – The process will be implemented effective January 1, 2018. The new procedure will be added to our financial policy at the January 24, 2018 board meeting.

Finding 2017-003

Name of Contact Person – Brenda Eickhoff, Executive Director

Corrective Action

During the FY 2017 audit, the correct implementation of the sliding fee scale was examined. There were no instances where the sliding fee discount was not applied correctly; however, due to new HRSA requirements, we need to have processes in place to verify that the sliding fee discount is both accurately entered into the Electronic Health Record and accurately applied to each patient. In order to address this issue, we are establishing a system that the billing coordinators Electronic Health Record data is entered correctly. This will be completed by the 12th Street Clinic's Operations Manager, no later than March 15 of each year prior to the sliding fee scale implementation April 1 of that year. A signed copy of this review will be maintained in a file to document the activity for the annual audit. In addition, the 12th Street Clinic case manager or Operations Manager will review each new client file in the electronic health record to ensure that the EHR system is correctly applying the sliding fee scale to each patient. This activity will be documented in the notes section of the patient's electronic health record, so this activity can be documented and reviewed during any audit activity. Finally, the board of directors will review the updated Poverty Guidelines each year at the February board meeting along with the updated sliding fee scale that corresponds to the new poverty guidelines. The board will approve the new sliding fee scale. The 12th Street Clinic billing coordinator will be given the approved sliding fee scale to input into the Electronic Health Record system.

Proposed Completion Date - February 28, 2018

Natrona County

Corrective Action Plan

Finding Control Number: 2017-004

SCHEDULE OF EXPENDITURES OF FEDERAL AWARDS

Monitoring and Review of the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards

Contact Person - Nick Martinez, County Finance Manager

We concur with this finding. The County acknowledges that while the County and component units do have a process to gather information for the Schedule of Expenditures of Federal Awards (SEFA), it does not have policies and procedures for monitoring or review of the SEFA by management.

On August 15th of the preceding fiscal year, the County Finance Manager will review the SEFA spreadsheets prepared by the County Sheriff department, City of Casper/Natrona County Health department, and Community Action Partnership of Natrona County. The County Finance Manager will also review grant documents and other information used to prepare the SEFA and verify that all of the following are accurately reported:

- 1) CFDA number and cluster,
- 2) Federal awarding agency,
- 3) Pass through entity name and award number (if applicable),
- 4) Name of the cluster (if applicable),
- 5) Funding received prior to or after 2CFR200,
- 6) Amount of the grant award,
- 7) Amount received in the audit period,
- 8) Amount expended during the audit period.